

Conventional dendritic cells for regeneration of immune tolerance

A thesis submitted for the requirements of the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

Ruba Saleh Bakheet

Immunotherapy Group Translational and Clinical Research Institute Faculty of Medical Sciences Newcastle University

November 2023

Abstract

Tolerogenic dendritic cells (tolDC) are a promising cell therapy for the treatment of autoimmune disease due to their ability to regenerate immune tolerance. The most commonly used cells for their generation are monocyte-derived DC (moDC). However, this approach has some limitations, including the poor migratory ability of these cells. The work presented in this thesis aims to generate a conventional DC (cDC)-based tolDC therapy, because cDC have excellent migratory capacity towards T cell areas in lymphoid tissues, where they can educate naïve CD4⁺ T cells.

The first objective of this thesis was to select the most appropriate cDC subset for tolDC generation. Therefore, the Nanostring nCounter platform was used to compare the gene expression profiles of cultured CD34⁺ stem cell-derived type 1 and type 2 cDC (cDC1 and cDC2) and monocyte-derived tolerogenic DC (Mo-tolDC). This analysis revealed that cDC2 was more closely aligned than cDC1 with Mo-tolDC, with regard to the expression of tolerogenic genes, including *PDL-1*, *PRDM1* and *MRC1*. In addition, both cultured and peripheral blood-derived cDC2 expressed significantly higher level of *LILRB4* (ILT3 encoding gene) compared to cDC1, suggesting its contribution to the regulatory function of cDC2. Therefore, the cDC2 subset was chosen for the generation of cDC-derived tolDC.

Another objective of this project was to investigate the optimal tolerogenic treatment to generate migratory cDC-derived tolDC and to assess the impact of different culture media on the phenotype and migratory ability of cDC-derived tolDC. Hence, peripheral blood cDC2 were magnetically isolated from leukocyte reduction cones (LRS) and cultured *in vitro* in the presence of GM-CSF with or without tolerogenic agents and LPS. Cells were phenotypically characterized by flow cytometry, and their cytokine secretion profiles were determined by Meso-Scale-Discovery (MSD) multiplexing or ELISA. In addition, CCR7-dependent migration towards CCL19 and CCL21 was assessed. Treating freshly isolated cDC2 with the active form of vitamin D3 (VitD3) and LPS (VitD3-cDC2) significantly enhanced the expression of the tolerogenic marker PDL-1. Remarkably, IL-10 secretion was also high in VitD3-cDC2, suggesting its contribution to their regulatory capacity. However, while secretion of IL-12p70 was very low, VitD3-cDC2 secreted high levels of the pro-inflammatory cytokines IL-6 and TNF- α . Prominently, CCR7 expression remained high on VitD3-cDC2, and they exhibited good migratory ability, albeit slightly reduced compared to LPS-activated cDC2.

To further characterize the stimulatory capacity of VitD3-cDC2, co-culture assays with allogeneic naïve CD4⁺ T cells were performed. VitD3-cDC2 demonstrated lower T cell stimulatory capacity with significant reduced levels of IFN- γ secretion than untreated and unstimulated cDC2. Finally, T cells that were primed with VitD3-cDC2 and rested before restimulation with LPS-treated cDC2 demonstrated an increase in their expression of CD25 and FOXP3, which could be indicative of Treg induction. In addition, I also observed higher IL-10 secretion and lower IFN- γ /IL-10 ratio in T cells primed with VitD3-cDC2 after restimulation assays, suggesting a potential regulatory capacity of these cells.

The findings in this thesis support the use of cDC2 as an alternative to moDC for the generation of therapeutic tolDC. Additionally, this thesis has provided the basis for future work on the generation of tol-cDC2 for treating autoimmune diseases. Further work is required to understand the mechanism(s) by which tol-cDC2 regulate T cell responses.

COVID-19 impact statement

The COVID-19 pandemic has significantly impacted the trajectory of this Ph.D. project. The unprecedented global situation has necessitated adaptations in project planning and implementation. Challenges related to limited access to laboratory facilities, disruptions in data collection, and altered experimental timelines have influenced the study's progression. The safety protocols and restrictions imposed during the pandemic have led to modifications in research methodologies, hindering the original project plan and timelines. Furthermore, upon my return to my home country with my children and husband during the pandemic, I encountered difficulties due to the enforced lockdown measures upon entry. However, when transportation options became accessible, I returned to Newcastle and continued my research activities. Despite these difficulties, the study has persevered through innovative remote work strategies, adjustments in experimental protocols, and utilizing available resources to maintain progress.

Declaration

The content within this thesis is entirely the author's original work, unless specified otherwise, and has not been previously presented for a degree at this university or any other academic institution.

Dedication

Dedicated to the loving memory of my dearest mother, *Abeer Madani*, may ALLAH rest her soul in an eternal piece and a place in the highest ranks of Paradise. Your unwavering love, guidance, and boundless support were the pillars of my life and education. Though you are no longer by my side, your spirit and strength continue to inspire me every day. This thesis stands as a tribute to your enduring belief in my dreams. You are deeply missed and will always reside in my heart.

Acknowledgment

In the Name of Allah, the most merciful, the compassionate. First and foremost, I would like to thank Almighty God Allah, who has blessed me with the ability, opportunity, and perseverance to complete my Ph.D. He has given me strength throughout all the challenging moments; this achievement would not have been possible without Allah's grace.

I want to begin by expressing my sincere gratitude to my supervisors, *Prof. Catharien Hilkens* and *Dr. Venetia Bigley*, for their invaluable guidance and unwavering support throughout my Ph.D. journey. Your expertise, insightful feedback, and dedication to the advancement of knowledge have been instrumental in shaping this research. I am profoundly thankful for your time and effort in supervising me. Your patience and willingness to share your knowledge have been crucial in enhancing the quality of my research. This thesis reflects your support, and I am proud to have had the privilege of working with such esteemed supervisors.

I would also like to give a big thanks to *Najib Naamane* for his invaluable contribution to the data analysis of gene expression (Nanostring data). I would also like to extend my gratitude to everyone in the Immunotherapy group and the Hematopoiesis and Immunity group who have contributed to this research. Their support and technical expertise have been critical to the success of this project. I also want to thank Dr. *Fiona Cooke* for her help, support and valuable information during my lab work.

I want to extend my deepest gratitude to my beloved father, *Saleh Bakheet*, whose encouragement, and support have been a consistent source of strength throughout my academic journey. I am thankful for your grace, trust and belief in me.

I extend my heartfelt gratitude to my beloved husband, *Yaser Qarout,* for his constant support, encouragement, and understanding throughout the arduous journey of completing this thesis. His patience, love and belief in my abilities have been the cornerstone of my perseverance. Thank you for being my partner in this journey and my biggest cheerleader. You have made countless sacrifices to ensure I could focus on my research, and I am grateful to have you in my life.

To my beautiful children *Juman, Aws and Jana,* your love and understanding during the countless hours I spent immersed in research and writing have been my motivation and I am grateful for the joy you bring into my life. Your presence has added warmth and purpose to my academic endeavours, reminding me of the importance of the knowledge we pass on to future generations.

To my beloved brother *Abdullah Bakheet*, I would like to thank you for your constant support, love and help throughout my Ph.D. journey. I am grateful for the sibling bond we share.

To my beloved best friends *Latifah* and *Wed*, I would like to thank you for your unwavering support and encouragement during my journey. Each of you has played a unique and vital role in this Ph.D. journey and I am so grateful for our friendship.

I extend my profound gratitude to my sponsors, namely the Saudi Ministry of Education and the Saudi Cultural Bureau in London, for granting me the scholarship that facilitated my pursuit of a Ph.D. Without their financial support, this endeavor would not have been achievable.

Table of Contents

Chapter 1: Introduction	1
1.1 Immunity and Immune Tolerance	1
1.1.1 Self-Tolerance induction	1
1.1.1.1 Central Tolerance	2
1.1.1.2 Peripheral Tolerance	2
1.2 Autoimmune disease and therapeutic interventions	6
1.2.2 Cellular therapy	6
1.2.2.1 Alternative cellular approach	8
1.3 Dendritic cell origin, subset, and maturation	9
1.3.1 Human DC origin and subsets	9
1.3.1.1 Conventional DC (cDC)	12
1.3.1.2 Plasmacytoid DC (pDC)	
1.3.1.3 Monocyte-derived DC (moDC)	
1.3.2 DC maturation	
1.4 Tolerogenic dendritic cells (toIDC)	19
1.4.1 Main characteristic and function	19
1.4.2 Generation of toIDC in vitro	20
1.4.2.1 Pharmacological agents	
1.4.2.2 Cytokines	
1.4.2.3 Genetic engineering	23
1.5 Markers of tolerance	24
1.5.1 PDL-1 and PDL-2	24
1.5.2 ILT3 and ILT4	24
1.5.3 MERTK	25
1.5.4 Indolamine 2,3-dioxygenase (IDO)	25
1.5.5 Forkhead box protein 3 (Foxp3)	
1.5.6 FAS/FAS ligand	
1.5.7 Cytotoxic T-lymphocyte antigen 4 (CTLA-4)	
1.5.8 Lymphocyte activation gene 3 (LAG-3)	
1.5.9 B and T lymphocyte attenuator (BTLA)	
1.5.10 T-cell immunoglobulin and mucin domain 3 (TIVI-5)	
1.5.12 V-domain lg suppressor of T-cell activation (VISTA)	
1 C DC migration	20
1.6 1 Champling recentors (CCP7)	20
1.6.2 CXCR4	
1.7 Alternative Approach for Generation of toIDC <i>in vitro</i>	
1.7.1 Stem cell-derived tolerogenic dendritic cell (Sc-toIDC)	
1.7.2 Peripheral blood-derived conventional dendritic cell-based tol-DC	
1.8 Hypothesis, Aim and Objectives	33
Chapter 2: Material and Methods	
2.1 Samples, general tissue culture reagents and buffers	
2.1.1 Sample collection and ethical approval	
2.1.2 Lymphoprep solution	
2.1.3 Dulbecco's Phosphate-Buffered Saline (PBS)	
2.1.4 Fetal calf serum (FCS)	
2.1.5 MACS buffer	
2.1.6 FACS buffer	
2.1.7 Thawing media	

2.1.8 Culture media	36
2.1.8 Freezing solution	37
2.1.9 Coating buffer	37
2.1.10 Freezing and thawing of cells	37
2.2 Methods for Chapter 3	
2 2 1 Gene expression datasets	38
2 2 2 Bioinformatic techniques and statistical analysis nineline	40
2.2.2.2 Doministratic committee and statistical analysis pipeline information and quality assessment	40
2.2.2.2 Differential expression and nathway enrichment analysis	
2.2.3.2 Differential expression and particulty enhement analysis management of a solution for tolerogenic marker validation in toIDC	л42 ДЗ
2.2.3 Certification for collegementation valuation in collegementation and collegementation of collegement	43
2.2.3.1 Complete isolation	43
2 2 4 Generation of monocyte-derived dendritic cells (moDC)	43
2.2.5 Cell count and viability	
2.2.5 Cell Court and Videling	 ДД
2.2.7 Flow cytometry for cell surface marker analysis	
2.2.8 Gating strategy for moDC	
2.3 Material and Methods for Chapters 4 and 5	
2.3.1 Cell isolation	
2.3.1.1 PBMC	
2.3.1.2 cDC2 cell isolation	48
2.3.1.3 CD4 ⁺ Naïve T cell isolation	
2.3.2 Tol-cDC2 generation and culture	49
2.3.3 cDC2 and allogenic naïve CD4 ⁺ T cell co-culture (Allo-MLR)	50
2.3.4 T cell proliferation assay	50
2.3.5 T cell re-stimulation assay	
2.3.6 Migration assay	
2.3.7 Flow cytometry staining	53
2.3.7.1 Cell surface staining	53
2.3.7.2 Intracellular staining	54
2.3.7.3 Flow cytometry: data acquisition and analysis	55
2.3.8 Meso Scale Discovery (MSD) for multiplexed analysis of secreted cytokines	56
2.3.9 Statistical analysis and production of Figures	57
Chapter 3: Comparative transcriptomic profile analysis of monocyte-derived	
tolerogenic DC and conventional DC subsets	58
3.1 Introduction	58
3.1.1 Nanostring nCounter Technology	
5.1.1 Nanostring neoditier reenhology	
3.2 Chapter aims	59
3.3 Experimental approach	59
3.4.1 Transcriptional tolerogenic signature of monocyte-derived tolDC	60
3.4.2 Differential expression analysis of toIDC with other DC subsets	
3.4.2.1 Comparison of toIDC with cul-cDC subsets	
3.4.2.2 Comparison of toIDC with bl-cDC subsets	
3 4 3 Pathway enrichment analysis of toIDC	76
3.4.3.1 Pathway Comparison with cultured CD34 ⁺ derived DC subsets	
3.4.3.2 Pathway Comparison with other moDC conditions	
3.4.4 Identification of pro-tolerogenic genes in conventional DC subsets	
3.4.4.1 Pro-tolerogenic genes in cultured CD34 ⁺ derived cDC	
3.4.4.2 Pro-tolerogenic genes in peripheral blood cDC	
3.4.5 Validation of tolerogenic signature proteins in our tolDC	
3.5.1 Tolerogenic signature genes in toIDC	95

3.5.2 Tolerogenic signature pathways 3.5.3 Natural pro-tolerogenic genes in conventional DC	98
3.5.4 Similarity between cDC2 and toIDC at the gene level	
3.6 Summary and future work	101
Chapter 4: Generation of tolerogenic cDC2 – phenotype and migratory activity.	102
4.1 Introduction	102
4.2 Chapter aim & objectives	
4.3 Experimental approach	
4.4 Results	105
4.4.1.1 Freshly isolated cDC2 naturally express ILT3 immune inhibitory molecule	110
4.4.2 Generation of tolerogenic cDC2 (tol-cDC2)	
4.4.3.1 Phenotype of tol-cDC2	
4.4.3.2 Cytokine secretion profile of toi-cDC2	118
4.4.3.1 Impact of culture media on generation of phenotypically stable tolerogenic CDC2	
4.4.3.2 Expression of markers of interest in different CDC2 subsets	arkors of
4.4.3.3 Different Givi-CSF concentration does not have a huge impact on the expression of n	120
Interest	
4.4.3.5 Tilling of prinning with VitD3 directs the expression of tolerogenic marker.	13Z
4.4.5.5 Effect of different culture mode and different televising agents on the migratory ability of	f cDC2 125
4.4.4 Effect of different culture media and different tolerizing agents of the migratory ability of	126
4.4.4.1 Phenolype expression of CCR7 in tor-cDc2	130 127
	157
4.5 Discussion	138
4.5.1 cDC2 subtype after culture	
4.5.2 Natural pro-tolerogenic markers in freshly isolated cDC2	
4.5.3. An optimal culture environment for tol-cDC2 generation	141
4.5.4 VitD3 treatment for generation of tol-cDC2 with optimal migratory capacity	142
Chapter 5: Functional characterization of VitD3-treated cDC2 for tolerance ind	uction
	146
5.1 Introduction	146
5.2 Chapter aims	148
5.3 Experimental approach	148
5.4 Results	149
5.4.1 VitD3-cDC2 exhibits low T cell-stimulatory potential	149
5.4.1.1 Optimization and titration of cDC2/ T cell co-cultures	149
5.4.1.3 T cell activation markers	153
5.4.1.4 T cell cytokine profile	156
5.4.2 VitD3-cDC2 induce a regulatory T cell phenotype	157
5.4.3 Summary of the phenotypical and functional characteristic features of VitD3-cDC2	
5.5 Discussion	
5.5.1 VitD3-cDC2 and T cell priming	164
5.5.2 Mechanism of tolerance induction by VitD3-cDC2	165
5.5.2.1 Induction of Regulatory T cells (Tregs)	
5.5.2.2 Induction of 1 cell anergy or apoptosis	167
5.6 Summary and future work	168
Chapter 6: General discussion, conclusion and future work	169
6.1 General discussion	169

6.1.1 Transcriptomic analysis in Mo-toIDC and conventional DC	
6.1.2 Generation of toIDC from cDC2	
6.1.3 Migratory capacity of VitD3-cDC2	
6.2 Summary of the key findings and limitations of this study	172
6.3 Conclusions and future implications	175

List of Tables and figures

Figure 1.1: Peripheral tolerance mechanisms mediated by tolDC	4
Figure 1.2: A simplified summary of DC ontogeny and main characteristic features and	
differences of cDC1, cDC2, and pDC	12
Figure 1.3: Role of DC in balancing tolerance and immunity	
Figure 1.4: The main characteristics feature of tolDC	20
Figure 2.1: Schematic diagram showing the data sets used in the analysis	39
Figure 2.2: An example of moDC gating strategy in unstained cells of immDC condition	47
Figure 2.3: An example of CD4 ⁺ CD45RO ⁻ (naive T cells gating) for purity checking	49
Figure 2.4. Summary of the allo-MLR and proliferation assay.	51
Figure 2.5: Simplified diagram displays the process of Migration assay	52
Figure 2.6: An example of cDC2 gating strategy after the exclusion of debris, doublet and	
dead cells	55
Figure 2.7: An example of T cell gating strategy to assess both proliferation and activation	
marker expression.	
Figure 3.1: Differential expressed genes in tolDC	64
Figure 3.2: Box plot of some important significantly up-regulated genes in tolDC (blue) in	
comparison with matDC (green) and immDC (red).	66
Figure 3.3: Box plot demonstrate significantly down regulated genes in tolDC vs matDC	67
Figure 3.4: Relationship between moDC types, cul-DC subsets and cultured monocytes	72
Figure 3.5: Identification of similarity and differences in differentially expressed genes	
between toIDC and cul-cDC subsets	73
Figure 3.6: Transcriptomic expression profile comparison between toIDC and bl-cDC	76
Figure 3.7: Pathway analysis in toIDC vs cultured CD34+ DC subset.	80
Figure 3.8: Heatmap demonstrate some important pathways expression in tolDC vs matDC	2
and immDC.	82
Figure 3.9: Volcano plot of differentially expressed genes in tolDC vs matDC according to)
pathway analysis shows the log2 fold change vs log10	83
Figure 3.10: Differential expression genes in cul-cDC2 vs cDC1	84
Figure 3.11: Box plot illustrate some of the significantly up/down regulated genes in cDC1	l
(blue) vs cDC2 (Red).	85
Figure 3.12: Differentially expressed genes in blood derived cDC	87
Figure. 3.13: Box plot demonstrates gene expression in blood-derived cDC1 (blue) and cD	C2
(Red)	89
Figure 3.14: Microscopic picture of different moDC conditions after 7 days of culture. A	
representative of 3 independent experiments	91
Figure 3.15: Expression of CD86 and CD83 in toIDC cultured in two different media	92
Figure 3.16: Expression of tolerogenic marker (ILT3, ILT4, MERTK, PDL-1 and PDL-2)	
and QC marker TLR2 in toIDC in the two culture media	93
Figure 3.17: Expression of migratory molecules in toIDC in two culture media	93
Figure 3.18: Validation and expression of markers of interest in toIDC at protein level in to	OW
culture media	95
Figure 3.19: Cytokines secretion profiles of tolDC, matDC and immDC	95
Figure 4.1: Marker to define cDC2 population and subtype.	105
Figure 4.2: Representative example for gating strategy for cDC2 subtype in freshly isolated	d
cDC2 as a control.	107
Figure 4.3: Flow plot of cDC2 subtype in freshly isolated and cultured cDC2 in CellGenix	
and X-VIVO15 medium after gating on the bulk CD1c+ population.	108

Figure 4.4: Frequency of CD5+ and CD5- in freshly isolated cDC2 and cultured cDC2 in
$\Gamma' = 45 \text{ P} = 44^{\circ} \text{ measurement} = 6 \text{ PC}^{\circ} \text{ measurement} = 14 \text{ measurement} = 109$
and X-VIVO15 DC medium
Figure 4.6: Representative flow plot of freshly isolated cDC2 showing the bulk CD1c ⁺ (A)
and the expression of maturation marker (B) and tolerogenic marker (C) after gating on CD1c+ population
Figure 4.7: Phenotype of freshly isolated cDC2 and cultured cDC2 in CG medium
Figure 4.8: Microscopic morphology of cultured cDC2 treated with different immune
modulatory agents after overnight culture in CellGenix medium. Data representative of four independent experiments.
Figure 4.9. Re-expression of CD14 molecule in the bulk cDC2 after treatment with vitD3 115
Figure 4 10: Contour plot demonstrate cDC2 subset on each gate 116
Figure 4.11: Phenotype of cDC2 in CG medium after treatment with various tolerogenic
agents which are dexamethasone (green) Ranamycin (nurnle) and VitD3 (vellow) 118
Figure 4 12: Cytokines secretion profile of CellGenix-cultured cDC2 in different conditions
119
Figure 4 13: Impact of different culture media on clustering of cDC2 conditions 122
Figure 4 14: Expression of various markers of interest in different cDC2 conditions 123
Figure 4.15: PDL-1/ CD86 MFI ratio in VitD3-cDC2 in the two different culture media
(CellGenix (CG) and X-VIVO15).
Figure 4.16: Cytokine secretion profile differences in cultured cDC2 between two culture
media. namely CellGenix (CG) and X-VIVO15
Figure 4.17: Expression of markers of interest in the freshly isolated cDC2 subsets
Figure 4.18: Expression of marker of interest in X-VIVO15-Cultured cDC2 subsets
Figure 4.19: Expression of marker of interest in X-VIVO15-Cultured cDC2 subsets
Figure 4.20: Expression of CCR7 in the CD5 ⁻ (pink bar) and CD5 ⁺ (purple bar) cDC2 in
different culture conditions
Figure 4.21: Effect of different GM-CSF concentrations on the size and granularity of cDC2.
The histogram represents the overlay of FSC and SSC of (A) Un-cDC2 and (B) Stim-
cDC2 with supplementation of different GM-CSF concentrations
Figure 4.22: Effect of different GM-CSF concentration in the expression of marker of
interest131
Figure 4.23: Bar graph demonstrate effect of different GM-CSF concentration on the
cytokine profile of cDC2 in different conditions. Data represent the result of one
experiment for optimization purpose132
Figure 4.24: Priming of cDC with vitD3 for 1 hour improves expression of tolerogenic
markers
Figure 4.25: The effect of different VitD3 concentrations (10 ⁻⁷ , 10 ⁻⁸ and 10 ⁻⁹ M) on the
expression of marker of interest and co-stimulatory molecules
Figure 4.26: Expression of CCR7 migratory molecule in freshly isolated cDC2. A) FMO control for CCR7 to remove any background
Figure 4.27: Expression of CCR7 in cultured VitD3-cDC2 in two different culture media. 136
Figure 4. 28: Migration efficacy of VitD3-cDC2 in two culture media. A)137
Figure 5.1: Summary of T cell subsets after stimulation with cDC2147
Figure 5.2: Microscopic appearance of cDC2/ T cell co-cultured at different ratios for six
days150
Figure 5.3: A representative histogram of 1:10 cDC2 / T cell ratio demonstrates the
percentage of proliferated T cells after six days of co-culture with different cDC2 types.

Figure 5.4: Microscopic appearance of cDC2/ T cell co-culture in a 1:10 ratio after four days
of incubation. Magnification is $40X$
Figure 5.5: I cell stimulatory capacity after stimulation with VitD3-cDC2 for four days of co-culture
Figure 5.6: Expression of activation markers on T cells after stimulation with different cDC2
types after 4 days of co-culture155
Figure 5.7: T cell cytokine profile after 4 days of co-culture with different cDC2 types157
Figure 5.8: Expression of FOXP3 in T cells primed with VitD3-cDC2 after re-stimulation
with either Stim-cDC2 or anti-CD3/CD28 Dynabeads for 3 days
Figure 5.9: Expression of CD137 marker in different primed T cell after re-stimulation with
anti-CD3/CD28 beads for 3 days
Figure 5.10: Percentage of dead cells after re-stimulation assay in the CD3+CD4+
160
Figure 5.11: Cytokine secretion profile of different 1 cell types after re-stimulation
Figure 5.12: Radar plot demonstrates fold change in VitD3-cDC2 with the control Stim-
CDC2 III selected features of interest
Table 1.1: Human dendritic cell subsets and characteristics (Ashour et al., 2020; Bourdely et
al., 2020a; Canavan et al., 2021; Cancel et al., 2019; Chopin et al., 2013; Collin and
Bigley, 2018a; Dutertre et al., 2019; Eisenbarth, 2019; Patente et al., 2019; Romani et
al., 2003; Stottzner et al., 2022; Villani et al., 2017)
literature (Collin and Piglay 2018; Cytlak et al. 2020; Dytertre et al. 2010; Hager et
$_{21}$ 2020) $_{2020}$
Table 1.3: Overview of the main surface molecules expression and chemokine receptors in
different treated Human moDC and its function (Anderson et al., 2017: Cabezo'n et al.,
2015; Colvin et al., 2008; Nikolic and Roep, 2013; Sordi et al., 2006, 2006; Spiering et
al., 2019; Suuring and Moreau, 2021; Unger et al., 2009)
Table 2.2: List of mAbs used for flow cytometry of moDC types. Isotype controls were also
used in the staining of moDC46
Table 2.3: List of mAb used for flowcytometry surface staining in cDC2. FMO were also
used in the staining of cDC2
Table 2.4: List of Antibodies used for T cell surface staining for flow cytometry in MLRs.
FMO and unstained control were both used to remove background autofluorescent and
Table 2.5: List of mAb used for T cell staining after the re-stimulation assay 54
Table: 3.1 Nomenclature of all DC used in this chapter 59
Table 3.2: Top 10 Differentially expressed genes in toIDC vs matDC. P value is <0.001 in all
top 10 up/down regulated genes
Table 3.3: Summarized List of the 44 upregulated genes in toIDC after overlap with matDC
and immDC according to Venn diagram. The genes were classified according to related
function65
66
Table 3.4: Method of defining tolerogenic signature gene. 69
Table 3.5: List of tolGenes reported to be down regulated in tolDC types (Navarro-Barriuso
et al., 2018b, 2018a; Ritprajak et al., 2019b; Takenaka and Quintana, 2017)70
1 able 3.0: List tolGenes reported to be up regulated in tolDC types (Navarro-Barriuso et al.,
20180, 2018a; Kitprajak et al., 2019a; Schinnerling et al., 2015; Takenaka and Quintana,
2017)

Table 3.7: List of 10 down regulated pathway in toIDC vs matDC determined by DAVID
database and KEGG pathway78
Table 4.1: Nomenclature of cDC2 conditions that have been used in this Chapter. *Note: all
cultured conditions are supplemented with GM-CSF104
Table 4.2: Viability of cultured cDC2 in different culture media. Data represent the
percentage mean of three independent experiments in both culture media except Dex-
cDC2 and Rapa-cDC2 two independent experiments in X-VIVO15. The viability was
assessed by Zombie Aqua (ZA) viability dye by flow cytometer as percentage of live
cells121
Table 4.3: Percentage of yield in cultured cDC2 in different culture media. Data represent the
Table 4.3: Percentage of yield in cultured cDC2 in different culture media. Data represent the percentage mean of three independent experiments in both culture media, except for
Table 4.3: Percentage of yield in cultured cDC2 in different culture media. Data represent the percentage mean of three independent experiments in both culture media, except for Dex-cDC2 and Rapa-cDC2, for which two independent experiments were performed in
Table 4.3: Percentage of yield in cultured cDC2 in different culture media. Data represent the percentage mean of three independent experiments in both culture media, except for Dex-cDC2 and Rapa-cDC2, for which two independent experiments were performed in X-VIVO15. Yield was calculated according to the following formula:
 Table 4.3: Percentage of yield in cultured cDC2 in different culture media. Data represent the percentage mean of three independent experiments in both culture media, except for Dex-cDC2 and Rapa-cDC2, for which two independent experiments were performed in X-VIVO15. Yield was calculated according to the following formula:
 Table 4.3: Percentage of yield in cultured cDC2 in different culture media. Data represent the percentage mean of three independent experiments in both culture media, except for Dex-cDC2 and Rapa-cDC2, for which two independent experiments were performed in X-VIVO15. Yield was calculated according to the following formula:

List of abbreviation

Ab	Antibody			
Ag	Antigen			
AhR	Aryl hydrocarbon receptor			
AIRE	Autoimmune regulator protein			
ANOVA	Analysis of variance			
APCs	Antigen presenting cells			
bl-cDC	Peripheral blood derived conventional dendritic cells			
BSA	Bovine serum albumin			
BTLA	B- and T-lymphocyte attenuator			
CCL	C-C motif chemokine ligand			
CCR	C-C chemokine receptor			
CD	Cluster of differentiation			
cDC	Conventional dendritic cell			
cDC1	Conventional dendritic cell type 1			
cDC2	Conventional dendritic cell type 2			
CDP	Common dendritic cell progenitor			
CG	CellGenix culture medium			
CLEC4A	C-type lectin receptor			
	C-type lectin receptor			
cMoP	C-type lectin receptors Common monocyte progenitors			
CTFR	Cell Trace Far Red			
CTLA-4	Cytotoxic T lymphocyte associated protein 4			
Cul-cDC	Cultured CD34 ⁺ derived dendritic cells			
CXCL	C-X-C motif chemokine ligand			
DAMP	Damage associated molecular pattern			
DC	Dendritic cell			
DEGs	Differentially expressed genes			
Dex	Dexamethasone			
Dex-cDC2	Dexamethasone treated cDC2			
DMSO	Dimethyl Sulfoxide			
EDTA	Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid			
ELISA	Enzyme linked immunosorbent assay			
ESAM	Endothelial cell-selective adhesion molecule			
FACS	Fluorescence associated cell sorting			
FCS	Foetal calf serum			
FMO	Fluorescence minus one			
FoxP3	Forkhead box P3			
FSC A	Forward scatter area			
FSC H	Forward scatter height			
GM-CSF	Granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor			

GSEA	Gene set enrichment analysis			
HBSS	Hank's balanced salt solution			
HLA	Human leukocyte antigen			
IFN	Interferon			
Ig	Immunoglobulin			
IL	Interleukin			
ILT3	Immunoglobulin-like transcript 3			
ILT4	Immunoglobulin-like transcript 4			
IRF	Interferon regulatory factor			
ImmDC	Immature DC			
LAG-3	Lymphocyte activation gene 3			
	Langernans cells			
	Linopolysaccharide			
	Leukocyte reduction cones			
MACS	Magnetic-activated cell sorting			
MatDC	Mature DC			
MDP	Macrophage and dendritic cell progenitor			
MERTK	Receptor tyrosine kinases of the TAM family			
МНС	Major histocompatibility complex			
MLR	Mixed lymphocyte reaction			
MoDC	Monocyte-derived dendritic cell			
MP	Myeloid progenitor			
MPLA	Monophosphoryl Lipid A			
MRC1	Mannose receptor C type 1			
mRNA	Messenger ribonucleic acid			
MS	Multiple sclerosis			
MSD	Meso Scale Discovery Immunoassay			
mTOR	Mammalian target of rapamycin			
NFkB	Nuclear factor kappa B			
PAMP	Pathogen associated molecular pattern			
PBMC	Peripheral blood mononuclear cell			
PCA	Principal component analysis			
PD-1	Programmed cell death protein 1			
pDC	Plasmacytoid dendritic cells			
PDL-1	Programmed death-ligand 1			
PDL-2	Programmed death-ligand 2			
PGE2	Prostaglandin E2			
PRR	Pattern recognition receptor			
RA	Rheumatoid Arthritis			
Rapa	Rapamycin			
Rapa-cDC2	Rapamycin treated cDC2			
RPMI	Royal Park Memorial Institute culture medium			
RT	Room temperature			
SD	Standard deviation			

SEM	Standard error of the mean			
SLE	Systemic lupus erythematosus			
SOCS	Suppressor of cytokine signaling			
SSC A	Side scatter area			
SSC H	Side scatter height			
STAT	Signal transducer and activator of transcription			
Stim-cDC2	LPS stimulated cDC2			
T1D	Type 1 diabetes mellitus			
TCR	T-cell receptor			
Tfh	T follicular helper			
TGF	Tissue growth factor			
Th	T helper CD4+ effector cell			
TIM-3	T cell immunoglobulin and mucin domin-3			
TIGIT	T-cell immunoreceptor with Ig and ITIM domains			
TLR	Toll-like receptor			
TNF	Tumor necrosis factor			
TolDC	Tolerogenic dendritic cell			
Treg	Regulatory T cell			
T _{Stim-cDC2}	CD4+ T cells primed with Stim-cDC2			
T _{Un-cDC2}	CD4+ T cells primed with Un-cDC2			
T _{VitD3-cDC2}	CD4+ T cells primed with VitD3-cDC2			
Un-cDC2	Unstimulated and untreated cDC2			
VISTA	V-domain Ig suppressor of T-cell activation			
VitD3	Vitamin D3 or 1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D (calcitriol)			
VitD3-cDC2	Vitamin D3 treated cDC			

Chapter 1: Introduction

1.1 Immunity and Immune Tolerance

The immune system can distinguish between self and non-self-antigen through various mechanisms to protect our body (Huber et al., 2018). Immune tolerance is a central role of the immune system that prevents auto-reactive T cells from reacting against self-antigens to avoid the development of autoimmune diseases (Audiger et al., 2017). Over the last decades, a growing number of studies have shown the contribution of different immune and non-immune cells in maintaining the balance between tolerance and immunity (Waldmann, 2014). Among these cells, antigen-presenting cells (APCs) such as dendritic cells (DC) have notably been found to link the innate and adaptive immune systems in order to develop an accurate immune response (Huber et al., 2018; Waldmann, 2014).

Consequently, extensive research has found the importance of DC as critical immune system regulators. DC are professional APCs crucial in maintaining the balance between immunity and tolerance (Fucikova et al., 2019; Obregon et al., 2017). These occur through either promoting effector T cells to react against invading pathogens and provide protective immunity or through regulation of immune cells and protect the host from pathogenicity of auto-reactive T cells (Abbas et al., 2004; Fucikova et al., 2019). In line with this, it has been shown that many innate immune recognition receptors such as pattern recognition receptors (PRRs), toll-like receptors (TLRs), C-type lectin receptors (CLRs) and Dendritic cell-specific ICAM-3-grabbing nonintegrin (DC-SIGN) are expressed on the surface of DC, which allow them to recognize and respond to microbial molecules or cytokines in the early stage of infection (Collin and Bigley, 2018a; Manh et al., 2013). Furthermore, besides their role in immunity, DC play a crucial role in the induction of both central and peripheral tolerance through different mechanisms (Audiger et al., 2017; Fucikova et al., 2019). All these mechanisms will be discussed in detail in the next section.

1.1.1 Self-Tolerance induction

Immunological tolerance is a state of unresponsiveness to self-antigen and the ability of the immune system to discriminate between self and non-self-antigen (Waldmann, 2014). This

vital property of the immune system is generated by a series of mechanisms established at the time of birth (Romagnani, 2006; Waldmann, 2014). Tolerance to self-antigen is mediated in the thymus or peripheral tissues, known as central and peripheral tolerance, respectively (Hilkens et al., 2010). DC are key players in regulating and maintaining both central and peripheral tolerance (Hilkens et al., 2010).

1.1.1.1 Central Tolerance

During lymphocyte development in the thymus, DC is essential in establishing self-tolerance either by negative selection of auto-reactive T-cells or positive selection of regulatory T cells (Tregs) (Domogalla et al., 2017). So, after the positive selection of CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells in the thymic cortex, those T cells migrate into the thymic medulla and interact with tissuespecific antigens (TSA) that are presented on MHC molecules by medullary thymic epithelial cells (mTECs) and DC (Takaba and Takayanagi, 2017). Thus, these interactions usually lead to the elimination of almost all auto-reactive T-cells by apoptosis, which will prevent the release of self-reactive T-cells into the periphery, a process referred to as negative selection (Perry et al., 2014; Takaba and Takayanagi, 2017). In addition, DC and mTECs regulate the differentiation of some T cells into Foxp3⁺ Tregs, which is required to avoid the development of spontaneous autoimmune disease (Takaba and Takayanagi, 2017). Moreover, deletion of self-reactive T cells (negative selection) is mainly dependent on medullary thymic epithelial cells (mTECs) under the control of AIRE (autoimmune regulator), a transcription factor required for TSA presentation to T cells (Osorio et al., 2015). However, induction of Treg differentiation (positive selection) is predominantly regulated by the thymic DC (Devi and Anandasabapathy, 2017; Osorio et al., 2015). Over the years, it has been found that there are two main subtypes of Tregs: natural Tregs (nTregs) that develop in the thymus and adaptive Tregs (also referred to as induced or peripheral Tregs) that are induced in the periphery (Hilkens et al., 2010). Interestingly, growing evidence indicates a crucial role of DC in promoting both types of Tregs (Osorio et al., 2015).

1.1.1.2 Peripheral Tolerance

Despite the deletion of the majority of self-reactive T-cells in the thymus, some of them will escape and migrate into the periphery, which may lead to the development of autoimmunity (Hilkens et al., 2010). However, these self-reactive T cells are regulated by different checkpoint mechanisms in the periphery, such as deletion by apoptosis, induction of T cell anergy, or

induction of adaptive Tregs (Horton et al., 2017; Waldmann, 2014). DC have been found to play a central role in the induction of peripheral tolerance by all these distinctive mechanisms (Domogalla et al., 2017; Hilkens et al., 2010; Horton et al., 2017) (see figure 1.1).

1.1.1.2.1 T cell anergy

Three important signals are required to achieve full T cell activation during the interaction between APCs (such as DC) and T cells. The first signal is dependent on the interaction between MHC/peptide complexes on the APCs and the T cell receptor (TCR) on the T cells, whereas the second signal occurs after the engagement of CD28 on T cells and the costimulatory molecules (CD80, CD86) on APCs (Renz and Herz, 1998; Tai et al., 2018). After that, a third signal occurs through APC-derived or microenvironmental factors, for example, the pro-inflammatory cytokines IL-12, IFN α/β , and IL-2, which lead to the proliferation of effector T cell (Goral, 2011; Kaliński et al., 1999; Macián et al., 2004). Hence, presenting the Ag on MHC molecules without having a second signal (i.e., loss of co-stimulatory molecules) leads to a state of T cell hypo-responsiveness that is called T cell anergy, resulting in inhibition of effector T cell proliferation and decreased IL-2 production (Horton et al., 2017; Xing and Hogquist, 2012). Another molecule crucial in inducing T cell anergy is cytotoxic T-lymphocyte antigen 4 (CTLA-4) (Macián et al., 2004). Interestingly, immature DC (iDC) in steady-state conditions regulates peripheral tolerance by induction of T-cell anergy via IL-10 (Hilkens et al., 2010; Tuettenberg et al., 2009).

1.1.1.2.2 T cell apoptosis

Apoptosis of T cells, also referred to as clonal deletion, which includes elimination of T cells, is another mechanism of peripheral tolerance. T cell apoptosis mainly occurs as a result of binding between death receptors such as Fas (CD95) on the T cell surface, with its ligand FasL (CD95L), which is expressed by APCs including DC, resulting in activation of caspase 8-mediated apoptosis of T cells (Hasegawa and Matsumoto, 2018). Another mechanism that induces T cell apoptosis is through IDO tryptophan catabolism that is expressed by DC as well (Fallarino et al., 2002). (More detailed information about this catabolic enzyme will be demonstrated in section 5, markers of tolerance).

1.1.1.2.3 Regulatory T cell (Treg) expansion and induction

The process of FoxP3⁺ Treg differentiation and expansion is one of the prominent roles of DC in controlling the immune peripheral tolerance (Hilkens et al., 2010; Osorio et al., 2015). DC have the ability to induce Tregs in the periphery via several mechanisms, such as expression of the programmed cell death ligand-1 (PD-L1) molecule or indoleamine 2,3 deoxygenase (IDO) (Mok, 2015), which promotes the differentiation into Foxp3⁺ Tregs (Osorio et al., 2015). In addition to that, tolerogenic DC can also enhance Foxp3⁺ Treg differentiation through the secretion of transforming-growth-factor-beta (TGF- β) and/ or IL-10 (Raker et al., 2015).

Therefore, the breakdown of one of these mechanisms of immune tolerance could lead to the development of autoimmunity and autoimmune disease.



Figure 1.1: Peripheral tolerance mechanisms mediated by tolDC. These mechanisms include Clonal deletion (apoptosis), which is mediated through the involvement of FasL, tumor necrosis factor-related apoptosis-inducing ligand (TRAIL), and IDO enzyme on tolDC. Treg induction by tolDC is another mechanism of tolerance induction that is mediated by the

involvement of PDL-1 molecule, while T cell anergy is the third mechanism that is mediated through the interaction of costimulatory molecules CD86/CD80 on tolDC with CTLA-4 (immune inhibitory molecule) on the T cell. This figure is obtained from (Horton et al., 2017).

1.1.2 Breach of Tolerance

Failure of tolerance induction results in the inability of the immune system to discriminate between self and non-self-antigen, leading to failure of autoreactive T cell elimination, which consequently leads to the development of pathological autoimmune diseases (Abbas et al., 2004; Romagnani, 2006; Waldmann, 2014). As mentioned in the previous section, a breakdown of one or more mechanisms responsible for maintaining self-tolerance will lead to autoimmunity.

There are multiple interacting factors that could lead to a breach or breakdown of tolerance. Of note, genetic polymorphisms that lead to a mutation in some genes essential in either central or peripheral tolerance induction are important factors leading to autoimmunity (Romagnani, 2006). One of the vital genetic polymorphisms linked to autoimmune diseases include variations in the Human Leukocyte Antigen (HLA) genes, particularly HLA class I and II, in various autoimmune conditions (Dendrou et al., 2018). This aligns with the essential function of HLA class I and II molecules in presenting a wide range of antigens to T cells, allowing the immune system to distinguish between the self and non-self antigens. For example, in type 1 diabetes mellitus (T1D), a mutation in class II HLA has been reported with a strong association with HLA-DQ and DR genes (Sticht et al., 2021). Another example of an autoimmune disease associated with polymorphism in the HLA-II gene is multiple sclerosis (MS) (Hafler et al., 2005). However, mutations in other non-HLA genes were also reported with the development of many autoimmune diseases. For instance, variation in IL-7 receptor α -chain (IL-7R α) that is crucial for the signaling and functioning of the IL-7 cytokine in supporting the development and homeostasis of T cells, was reported to be associated with susceptibility to MS (Thewissen et al., 2014). Additionally, polymorphisms in CTLA-4 and PD-1(immune checkpoint) have been reported to be associated with the development of systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE) (Chen et al., 2022).

Another important factor that could also lead to the failure of tolerance induction is environmental factors. For instance, microbial infection and ischemic injury are the most vital environmental factors that may lead to the development of autoimmune diseases (Romagnani, 2006).

1.2 Autoimmune disease and therapeutic interventions

Over the last decade, there has been an increase in the prevalence of autoimmune and autoinflammatory diseases among the population of the developed world (Van Brussel et al., 2014). To date, there are no curative therapies for these diseases. Although until now, immunosuppressive and immune-modifying drugs are the most successful at slowing the progression of autoimmune diseases (Domogalla et al., 2017), various limitations and drawbacks are associated with the prolonged use of these drugs (Macedo et al., 2012). For instance, lifelong usage of immunosuppressive medications can make the patient susceptible to infection and failure to encourage tolerance induction (Macedo et al., 2012). Because autoimmune diseases result from a breakdown in immune tolerance against self-antigen (Mosanya and Isaacs, 2019; Van Brussel et al., 2014), investigations of various cell types to re-establish immune tolerance have been made. So, in this section, the main potential cellular therapeutic intervention for autoimmune diseases will be discussed.

1.2.2 Cellular therapy

Recently, researchers believed that the ideal treatment for autoimmune disease is therapy that can return the state of self-tolerance in the immune system (Bell et al., 2017). For this reason, several cellular therapies have been investigated for treating autoimmune diseases. CAR (Chimeric Antigen Receptor) T-cell therapy, an innovative immunotherapy, has primarily been utilized in the treatment of cancer. However, its potential application in autoimmune diseases is an area of ongoing research and exploration (Riet and Chmielewski, 2022). For example, a study by Fransson et al. (2012) in the murine experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE) model of MS determined that CAR Treg that targeted the myelin oligodendrocyte glycoprotein (MOG) has a suppressive capacity in vitro. In addition, they also observed a reduction in the symptoms of ongoing encephalomyelitis, accompanied by decreased levels of IL-12 and IFN-gamma mRNA in the brain tissue (Fransson et al., 2012).

Another attractive cellular therapy is tolerogenic dendritic cells (tolDC; in vitro-generated monocyte-derived (moDC) that have been modulated to increase their tolerogenic properties),

which have been broadly studied in the last decades for their ability to regenerate immune tolerance in patients with autoimmune diseases.

Several clinical trials have proven the safety and feasibility of toIDC in the treatment of various diseases such as autoimmune diseases (e.g., rheumatoid arthritis (RA), type 1 diabetes (T1D), multiple sclerosis (MS)) and Crohn's inflammatory disease (Kim et al., 2018; Phillips et al., 2017; ten Brinke et al., 2019). For instance, the first clinical trial of toIDC was performed on patients with type 1 diabetes mellites autoimmunity (T1D) by Giannoukakis et al., 2011 showing the safety of using this cellular therapy at a time near the clinical onset of the disease (Giannoukakis et al., 2011). Another successful example of a completed trial of toIDC therapy is the AuToDeCRA trial (Autologous Tolerogenic Dendritic Cells for RA) (Bell et al., 2017). In this trial, toIDC was generated from monocytes plus dexamethasone and vitamin D3 as the tolerogenic agents (Bell et al., 2017; Harry et al., 2010a). However, several concerns have been mentioned, such as the route of administration (intra-articular), lack of migratory ability to the draining LN, and the possible secretion of proinflammatory cytokines by these monocyte-derived toIDC (Bell et al., 2017; Cooke et al., 2022). In addition, work co-led by Hilkens and Isaacs showed that ¹¹¹Indium-labelled toIDC remained in the joint (Cooke et al., 2022), which suggests that toIDC did not migrate to the draining lymph nodes and therefore did not induce any systemic regulatory effects on the immune system. Therefore, the AuToDeCRA 2 trial was initiated to inject toIDC through (intra-articular) i.a., (intra-dermal) i.d., and also into the lymph node, and this trial is due to commence early 2024.

Another interesting ongoing trial that investigates a more reliable route of toIDC administration in MS patients is performed by Willekens B et al. (2019). They compare two different ways of administration, intradermal and intranodal, to assess the feasibility and safety of this toIDC therapy (Willekens et al., 2019). Notably, in this trial, moDC is also used as a cellular approach for generating toIDC. However, unlike AuToDeCRA, they only used VitD3 treatment as a tolerising agent. Furthermore, a recent review by Mansilla et al., (2023) summarised the pros and cons of different toIDC administration in various autoimmune diseases, including MS, T1D, and RA (Mansilla et al., 2023).

In addition, another example of a completed phase I trial is the administration of autologous toIDC in patients with Crohn's disease (Jauregui-Amezaga et al., 2015). The protocol for toIDC generation in this trial was similar to the AuToDeCRA one in terms of the source of DC

(monocyte-derived DC) while they used different tolerogenic agents, which are dexamethasone and Vitamin A (Kim et al., 2018; Phillips et al., 2017). In this trial, Jaureguie-Amezaga et.al. showed that intraperitoneal administration of tolDC in patients with refractory Crohn's disease appears to be safe and feasible (Jauregui-Amezaga et al., 2015). Hence, a second tolDC clinical trial for Crohn's disease was initiated; however, no information about the results is available yet.

In addition to these diseases, other studies are ongoing to assess toIDC immunotherapy in other autoimmune diseases, such as systemic lupus erythematosus and organ transplantation. One of the significant challenges in using toIDC immunotherapy is the optimization protocol to generate the highest number of toIDC with stable and effective tolerogenic and migratory properties (Kim et al., 2018). Nevertheless, the completed and ongoing trials on toIDC immunotherapy provide hope in using these as a cellular therapy for autoimmune diseases in the future.

1.2.2.1 Alternative cellular approach

Recently, a considerable number of studies have identified the potential use of DC (both moDC and conventional DC (cDC) in cancer immunotherapy. The reason for that is the critical role of DC in promoting the protective anti-tumor effect by cytotoxic T lymphocyte (CTL) to induce the immunogenicity of cancer patients (Cancel et al., 2019). As such, Cancel and colleagues (2019) have reported that conventional DC1 (cDC1), a unique subtype of 'natural' DC (as opposed to moDC), has an essential role in promoting a spontaneous anti-tumor activity in a mouse model by educating CTL, natural killer cells (NK cells) and NKT cells (Cancel et al., 2019). Moreover, it has been confirmed that cDC1 has superior cross-presentation activity to CD8⁺ T cells (CTL), which increases the support of their utility in anti-tumor immunity (Noubade et al., 2019).

Another subtype of natural DC that has recently been investigated in the context of cancer immunotherapy is cDC2. These cells are characterized by unique strong priming of naïve CD4⁺ T cells leading to strong polarization towards various T cell subsets. For example, cDC2 has been demonstrated to promote both Th1 (Butcher and Zhu, 2021) and Th2 (Eisenbarth, 2019; Gao et al., 2013; Tussiwand et al., 2015) differentiation in humans leading to defense against both intracellular pathogen and helminth infection, respectively (Butcher and Zhu, 2021). In

addition, Schreibelt and colleagues' clinical study of metastatic melanoma patients found that vaccination with autologous cDC2 is feasible and safe leading to promising antitumor response (Schreibelt et al., 2016). Furthermore, another group identified that cDC2 vaccination in patients with metastatic prostate cancer is very effective and well tolerated (Prue et al., 2015).

Recently, some studies determined the tolerogenic and immunoregulatory activity in both cDC subsets that could be promising for use in autoimmune disease immunotherapy. For example, Gargaro and his group demonstrated crosstalk between cDC1 and cDC2 to promote tolerance through the IDO1 pathway. In this study, they identified that after LPS stimulation, IDO⁺ cDC1 educated mature cDC2 to express IDO1 tolerogenic activity that depended on the Aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AhR) mechanism in the cDC2 (Gargaro et al., 2022).

Overall, DC therapy has proved its safety and immunomodulatory/stimulatory capacity in many clinical trials regarding different types of autoimmune diseases and cancer.

1.3 Dendritic cell origin, subset, and maturation

DC are a vital orchestrator in regulating the balance between immunity against invading pathogens and establishing immunological tolerance (Domogalla et al., 2017; Rhodes et al., 2019). Their role in immunity and tolerance has been summarised in the previous section. However, the origin and subsets of these specialized cells will be discussed in this section.

1.3.1 Human DC origin and subsets

DC are derived from bone marrow precursors. They can pick up and process the invading organism and then present the antigen to naïve T cells that promote various immunological responses (Collin and Bigley, 2018; Thomas and Lipsky, 1996). Because of these broad varieties of mechanisms and responses, five major subtypes of DC were discovered in the peripheral blood, lymphoid organs, and tissues (Collin and Bigley, 2018). These subtypes are classified based on the origin, location, specific function, and gene expression profile into conventional or classical DC1 (cDC1), conventional or classical DC2 (cDC2), plasmacytoid DC (pDC), Langerhans cells (LC), and monocyte-derived DC (moDC) (Cancel et al., 2019; Collin and Bigley, 2018). A summary of the characteristic features, markers, and functions of DC subtypes is shown in table 1.1.

Distinct dendritic cell subsets have diverse origins and lineages in vivo. cDC are derived from hematopoietic stem cells in the bone marrow that give arise to myeloid progenitor (MP), which then originate the monocyte dendritic cell progenitor (MDP) that gives arise to common dendritic cell precursor (CDP) in the presence of FLT3. Then, both types of cDC will originate from the pre-cDC precursor. However, moDC derived from circulating monocytes originate from monocyte dendritic cell progenitor (MDP) (Collin and Bigley, 2018).

Furthermore, DC can also be generated *in vitro* from either monocytes in the presence of granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor (GM-CSF) and IL-4 cytokines to produce moDC or derived from bone marrow mononuclear cells to generate the conventional or classical type of DC (cDC) and plasmacytoid DC (pDC) (Balan et al., 2018). An overview of the DC origin and subset are described in figure 1.2.

Recently, there have been several technologies that can help characterize and identify DC ontogeny and DC subpopulations. Of special interest is single-cell RNAseq, which has been used by Villani et al. (2017), allowing them to discover new subsets of DC and monocytes (Villani et al., 2017). For instance, two subdivisions of cDC2, namely CD1c A (DC2) and CD1c B (DC3), have been identified that share the characteristic surface marker CD1c (Villani et al., 2017). Despite that both are potent stimulators of naïve T cells, functional differences have been observed after activation; for example, CD1c A DC was found to secrete higher levels of immune mediators CCL19, IL-10, and IL-12B (Villani et al., 2017).

Furthermore, cDC can also be subclassified based on anatomical location into tissue-resident cDC that are localized in lymphoid tissues where they educate T cells, and migratory cDC (also known as non-lymphoid tissue cDC) that constitutively migrate from tissues to the lymph node (Boltjes and van Wijk, 2014).

DC		Transcription	Main surface	Main function
subsets	Localization	factor	marker	
				Superior cross
		IRF8	CD141 ⁺ / XCR1	presentation and priming
cDC1		BATF3	CLEC9A	to CD8 ⁺ T cytotoxic cell.
	Various distribution in		$CD11c^+$	Produce high level of
	blood and lymphoid			type III IFN.
	organs and peripheral		$CD1c^+$	Strong Priming of païve
	tissues such as lung,	IRF/	$CD172_{2}^{+}$	$CD4^+T$ cell that promote
cDC2	intestine and skin.	KI FA	CLEC10A	wide range of T cell
CDC2		NOTCH2	$CD11c^+$	response such as Th? &
		11010112	CD5 ^{+/-}	Th17
				1111/.
			CD1c ⁺	Ability to Prime of both
DC3	Peripheral blood	IRF8 ^{Low}	CD163 ⁺	CD4+ and CD8+ T cells
			CD14 ^{+/-}	
DC		52.2	CD123 ⁺ ,	
pDC	Tonsils and resident in	E2-2	CD303 ⁺	Type I interferon
	lymphoid tissue	IRF8 &IRF4	CD304	secretion and Antiviral
				immunity
				Direct priming of CD8 ⁺
moDC	Peripheral tissue in	MAFB	$CD14^+$, $CD1c^+$	T cell in tissues during
	inflammation	IRF4?	$HLA-DR^+$	inflammation.
LC		PU.1	Langerin/CD207	Antigen presentation to
	Skin	ID-2	DEC-205	CD4+ and CD8+ T cells
		RUNX3		to promote tolerance and
				immunity.

Table 1.1: Human dendritic cell subsets and characteristics (Ashour et al., 2020; Bourdely et al., 2020a; Canavan et al., 2021; Cancel et al., 2019; Chopin et al., 2013; Collin and

Bigley, 2018a; Dutertre et al., 2019; Eisenbarth, 2019; Patente et al., 2019; Romani et al., 2003; Stoitzner et al., 2022; Villani et al., 2017).



Figure 1.2: A simplified summary of DC ontogeny and main characteristic features and differences of cDC1, cDC2, and pDC. CD34⁺ human stem cells (HSC) give rise to lymphoid progenitor (LP) and myeloid progenitor (MP), which then differentiate into monocytes, macrophages, and dendritic precursor (MDP). Monocytes and common DC precursor (CDP) will arise from MDP. Then, CDP can differentiate into pre-DC and pDC. Pre-DC will then give rise to conventional DC1 and 2 (cDC1 & cDC2). Each one of these DC subsets has a specific characteristic feature. The figure is based on information obtained from reference (Cancel et al., 2019; Collin and Bigley, 2018).

1.3.1.1 Conventional DC (cDC)

Across all tissues, two distinct types of cDC have been identified, which are cDC1 and cDC2 that are entirely dependent on fms-like tyrosine kinase three ligand (FLT3L) for differentiation from pre-cDC precursor (Eisenbarth, 2019; Kirkling et al., 2018). Each one of these subtypes

has distinctive phenotypic expression and function, but they both express CD11c and MHC-II in varying amounts (Guilliams et al., 2014). cDC1 has less migratory ability to lymphoid tissue than cDC2 (Granot et al., 2017; Segura, 2022).

1.3.1.1.1 Classical or conventional DC type 1 (cDC1)

cDC1 is a unique subtype of cDC that has a superior ability to cross-present and prime CD8⁺ cytotoxic T cells due to high expression of CD141⁺ (BDCA3⁺), XCR1(which is believed to have a selective role in crosstalk between cDC1 and CD8⁺ T cells) and CLEC9A (which is essential for cross-presentation and stimulation of CD8⁺ T cells). cDC1 is a rare DC population in the peripheral blood that accounts for approximately 0.02-0.05 % of PBMC (Collin and Bigley, 2018; Villani et al., 2017). In addition to FLT3L, the development of cDC1 depends on the expression of IRF8 and BATF3 transcription factors (Schlitzer et al., 2015). cDC1 uniquely expresses toll-like receptor3 (TLR3), which enables them to sense viral infection and produce a large amount of type III interferon (Schlitzer et al., 2015; Shan Pang et al., 2020). Furthermore, cDC1 produced larger amounts of IL-12p70 than cDC2 and is thought to play a prominent role in the priming of Th1 cells (Ashour et al., 2020, p. 12; Eisenbarth, 2019).

1.3.1.1.2 Classical or conventional DC type 2 (cDC2)

Unlike cDC1, cDC2 is a heterogenous subtype of conventional DC that has been determined to express less specific markers, which makes them overlap with monocytes (Dutertre et al., 2019). They are the dominant DC population in the peripheral blood, tissues, and lymphoid organs, accounting for approximately 0.3-1% of the total PBMC (Collin and Bigley, 2018a; Dutertre et al., 2019). cDC2 differentiation mainly depends on the IRF4 transcription factor, and the cells typically express the surface marker BDCA1⁺ (CD1c⁺) in humans or CD11b⁺ CD4⁺ CD8⁻ in mouse (Castell-Rodríguez et al., 2017). More recently, single-cell RNA sequencing experiments have revealed further phenotypic markers for cDC2, which include CLEC10A, FCGR2B, and FCER1A, thereby discriminating them from moDC and other types of cells (Shan Pang et al., 2020). CLEC10A is a C-type lectin receptor that was originally reported to be expressed on immature Mo-DC. More recently it has been discovered to be associated with enhancing the activation of antigen-specific CD8⁺ T cells and it was also reported as a specific marker of human CD1c⁺ DC (Heger et al., 2018; Tang et al., 2022).

Interestingly, this receptors has been also reported to be rapidly internalized by human CD1c⁺ DC, which could contribute to antigen-targeting approaches (Heger et al., 2018).

Moreover, a recent study by Ashour et al. demonstrated that two subdivisions of cDC2 are present in vivo, which depend on different transcription factors for their development, including mainly Klf4 and Notch2 (Ashour et al., 2020). These subdivisions mainly depend on the expression of surface molecule Endothelial cell-selective adhesion molecule (ESAM). ESAM^{low} CD11b⁺ cDC2 and ESAM^{hi} CD11b⁺ cDC2 have been discovered that are dependent on Klf4 and Notch2 transcription factors, respectively (Ashour et al., 2020; Brown et al., 2019). In addition, it has been found that expression of this adhesion molecule contributes to the function or expression of other surface molecules by cDC2. For example, ESAM^{hi} cDC2 have been identified to express higher levels of MHC-II than ESAM^{low} cDC2, which therefore could lead to stronger stimulation of CD4+ T cells (Saito et al., 2022).

Interestingly, cDC2 express various type of pattern recognition receptors such as TLR2, 5, and 6 and also intracellular receptors such as Retinoic Acid-Inducible Gene (IRIG-I), which support recognition of a broad spectrum of pathogens to stimulate Th2 and Th17 response (Schlitzer et al., 2015). Moreover, cDC2 has been identified to secrete various ranges of cytokines, including IL-12p70, IL-1 β , IL-6, and IL-23 in response to several stimuli (Leal Rojas et al., 2017). Due to all these heterogeneous subsets of cDC2, they exert various regulatory and stimulatory effects on the immune system. Until to date, the heterogeneity of cDC2 subsets is considered to be controversial, with many new subsets identified; see Table 1.2 for an overview of the most reported surface markers in all cDC2s and DC3.

There are at least two main subsets of cDC2 based on the expression of CD5 and CD163 molecules. CD163⁻ CD5⁺ cDC2 and CD163⁺ CD5⁻ cDC2, each with a distinct transcriptional regulation and gene expression profile (Collin and Bigley, 2018; Yin et al., 2017). However, the functional differences between each subset need to be better understood. One study on mice with CD5-deficient DC and wild-type DC determined that the presence of CD5 on DC suppresses the production of IL-12 and exerts a regulatory influence on their capacity to activate T cells (Li et al., 2019). Moreover, it has been determined that CD5⁺ cDC2 has a higher ability to migrate to the T cell area than the CD5⁻ subset with higher expression of the CCR7 migratory molecule in the human (Yin et al., 2017). On the other hand, CD163 is a scavenger receptor that has been found to be highly expressed on macrophages. This receptor is involved

in many biological functions, including cell adhesion and tolerance induction (Onofre et al., 2009).

1.3.1.1.3 CD163⁺ CD14⁺ CD1c⁺ (DC3)

Recently, single-cell RNA sequencing on human myeloid DC and monocytes identified a new subtype of DC with a characteristic feature between CD1c⁺ cDC2 and monocytes, but they are functionally and developmentally different from them (Villani et al., 2017). This DC subtype is called DC3 and is mainly characterized by CD1c⁺ CD163⁺ and CD14^{+/-} expression, see table 1.2.

Moreover, DC3 arise by an individual pathway activated by GM-CSF from MDP, independent from IRF8^{high} CDP (that give rise to both cDC1 and cDC2) and cMoP (Bourdely et al., 2020; Cytlak et al., 2020). Notably, cDC2 stimulated with GM-CSF does not give rise to DC3 *invitro* (Bourdely et al., 2020). Activated DC3 express CCR7 migratory molecules and secrete high amounts of pro-inflammatory cytokines IL-1 β , IL-23, IL-27, IL12p70, and TNF- α as well as anti-inflammatory cytokine IL-10 (Bourdely et al., 2020; Cytlak et al., 2020). DC3 transcriptionally and functionally possess a pro-inflammatory capacity with strong priming of naïve CD4⁺ T cells towards Th2 and Th17. They were also identified to have a specific ability to prime tissue-resident memory CD8⁺ T cells (Bourdely et al., 2020).

In addition, a study by Dutertre and colleagues identified the accumulation of this proinflammatory DC3 subset in the peripheral blood of systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE) patients, which correlated with the activity of the disease (Dutertre et al., 2019). Furthermore, DC3 was also found in the peripheral blood of patients with severe COVID-19 (Segura, 2022; Winheim et al., 2021). Thus, this DC population could contribute to the pathogenicity of these diseases.

Surface marker	cDC2 subset DC2		DC3
	CD5+	CD5-	
CD1c	++	+	+
CD163	-	-	+
CD14	-	-	- /+
BTLA	+	+	-
MHC-II	++	++	+
CD11c	++	++	++

Table 1.2: Overview of cell surface marker of cDC2 subtype and DC3 reported in the literature (Collin and Bigley, 2018; Cytlak et al., 2020; Dutertre et al., 2019; Heger et al., 2020).

1.3.1.2 Plasmacytoid DC (pDC)

Plasmacytoid DC are a unique DC type initially found in human LN. They were discovered to be the main producer of type I interferons, which mediate an antiviral innate immune reaction to many viral infections through the expression of TLR7 and TLR9 pattern recognition receptors (Collin and Bigley, 2018; Manh et al., 2013; Swiecki and Colonna, 2015). pDC can also contribute to the adaptive immune response by producing IDO and TGF-beta, which are involved in the induction of tolerance (Shan Pang et al., 2020). The development of pDC is mainly controlled by the expression of transcription factor E2-2 (Castell-Rodríguez et al., 2017). In contrast to cDC, pDC have been determined to exert limited interaction with naïve T cells (Fucikova et al., 2019), possibly due to the low expression of co-stimulatory molecules (Merad et al., 2013). Unlike other DC, pDC have low expression of CD11c (Merad et al., 2013). In addition, the distribution of pDC in blood and lymphoid organs is similar to cDC, although they are present in lower numbers in other tissues (Obregon et al., 2017).

1.3.1.3 Monocyte-derived DC (moDC)

Monocytes are essential precursors that give rise to moDC, the most abundant type of APCs in tissue during inflammation (Tang-Huau et al., 2018). In addition to that, over the last few years, moDC have been documented to be the most common *in vitro* model of DC (Noubade et al., 2019, p. 1; Obregon et al., 2017). moDC have a unique capacity to cross-present the Ag to cytotoxic T cells directly from peripheral tissues during infection and inflammation, which is considered to be a crucial feature that attracted researchers to design an anti-tumor-based immunotherapy (Tang-Huau et al., 2018).

Human moDC can be generated *in vitro* from monocytes upon treatment with granulocytemacrophage colony-stimulating factor (GM-CSF) and IL-4 (Posch et al., 2016). Various phenotypic markers are expressed by moDC, such as CD14⁺, CD11c⁺, CD1c^{+,} and HLA-DR⁺(Devi and Anandasabapathy, 2017; Patente et al., 2019). In terms of transcription factor usage, intriguingly, moDC is similar to cDC2, which depends on IRF4 for their differentiation (Patente et al., 2019).

1.3.2 DC maturation

The central role of DC in priming and directing T cells toward an immunogenic or tolerogenic response mainly depends on the maturation state of DC (see figure 1.3) (Devi and Anandasabapathy, 2017). It is also found that the microenvironments around DC (steady-state or inflammation) and the localization (blood, lymphoid organ, and peripheral tissues) are responsible for the functional difference between immunogenic and tolerogenic DC, as well as the maturation state (Kim et al., 2018; Oppenheim et al., 2002; Švajger and Rožman, 2018). Each maturation state endows DC with specific functional capabilities that lead to a particular immune response (Oppenheim et al., 2002). Moreover, during the maturation and activation of DC, several changes occur in the expression of surface molecules and cytokine production that contribute to their ability to interact with exogenous Ag and with other cells (Castell-Rodríguez et al., 2017).

DC in an immature state (immDC) are responsible for the uptake and processing of exogenous and endogenous Ag by endocytosis or pinocytosis (Schülke, 2018). Thus, they express a large number of PRRs to sense and capture a broad spectrum of Ag. In contrast, they have lower expression of MHC and co-stimulatory molecules that contribute to the priming of T cells,
making them inferior to mature DC (matDC) in producing an immune response (Yoo and Ha, 2016). Upon activation by pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) such as lipopolysaccharide (LPS) or damage-associated molecular pattern (DAMPs), immDC undergo a maturation process (Mbongue et al., 2017).

Throughout maturation, DC upregulates MHC and co-stimulatory molecules (CD83, CD86) as well as chemokine receptors such as CCR7, thus promoting migration from their place in peripheral tissues to the closest lymph node (Kim and Kim, 2019; Mbongue et al., 2017). Then, upon arrival in the T cell area, matDC present MHC/peptide complexes to naïve T cells to promote differentiation of effector T cells to produce the desired immune responses (Mbongue et al., 2017). As previously mentioned, three necessary output signals are required by matDC to induce the T cell immune response (Kaliński et al., 1999).

Furthermore, during maturation, DC undergo several morphological changes such as the formation of dendrites and phenotypical modifications that correspond to their function to induce immune response (Alloatti et al., 2016; Kim and Kim, 2019).



Figure 1.3: Role of DC in balancing tolerance and immunity. The differentiation of immature DC into tolerogenic DC or mature DC mainly depends on the cytokines

microenvironments and other molecules such as LPS and anti-inflammatory agents (Fucikova et al., 2019). Created with BioRender.com

1.4 Tolerogenic dendritic cells (tolDC)

1.4.1 Main characteristic and function

Monocyte-derived tolerogenic dendritic cells (tolDC) exhibit a semi-mature phenotype with high to intermediate expression of MHC-II, low expression of co-stimulatory molecules such as (CD80/CD86) and maturation marker CD83, and increased expression of co-inhibitory molecules such as programmed death ligand 1 and 2 (PDL-1, PDL-2) and Ig-like transcript 3 and 4 (ILT3, ILT4), and increased secretion of anti-inflammatory cytokines such as IL-10 and TGF- β (Anderson et al., 2017; Macedo et al., 2012). Therefore, these features of tolDC contribute to promoting tolerance rather than immunity through various mechanisms, which include mainly induction of T cell anergy, T cell apoptosis, and increase in regulatory T cell expansion and induction (De Laere et al., 2018; Horton et al., 2017; ten Brinke et al., 2019; Yoo and Ha, 2016).

In addition, the suppressive properties of toIDC are mainly mediated by the interaction between co-inhibitory molecules such as PDL-1 on the surface of toIDC with their receptor PD-1 on the surface of T cell. Further to these inhibitory molecules, anti-inflammatory cytokines contribute to the suppressive microenvironments and induce the differentiation of Tregs (Yoo and Ha, 2016). Among these cytokines, IL-10 is a critical cytokine that prevents excessive immune response to exogenous pathogens, which helps prevent chronic inflammation and tissue damage (Schülke, 2018). Figure (1.4) summarizes the main toIDC phenotype and functions.



Figure 1.4: The main characteristics feature of toIDC. ToIDC has a semi-mature phenotype with low expression of co-stimulatory molecules and intermediate to high expression of MHCII molecule . They also express a wide range of co-inhibitory molecules that help produce an effective priming to naïve $CD4^+$ T cells. Besides that, toIDC produces several immunomodulatory cytokines, such as IL-10 and TGF- β that support the induction of Tregs and tolerance. Created with BioRender.com

1.4.2 Generation of toIDC in vitro

Extensive research has shown that toIDC can be generated from either bone marrow or peripheral blood monocytes in specific media supplemented with GM-CSF and IL-4 and tolerogenic agents such as immunosuppressive drugs or cytokines. These agents help promote the tolerogenicity of DC by inhibiting maturation and/or regulating the cytokine secretion profile (Thomson and Ezzelarab, 2018). Besides that, these DC can also be stimulated with inflammatory stimuli such as LPS to acquire antigen-processing and enhance migratory ability, which is both essential for toIDC to migrate to the draining lymph node and present Ag to T cells (Anderson et al., 2009). However, it has been found that even after LPS stimulation, toIDC has limited migration to the T cell area in vivo (Cooke et al., 2022). Each one of the tolerogenic

agents has specific beneficial effects as well as drawbacks effect, which will be discussed in detail below.

1.4.2.1 Pharmacological agents

In recent years, various immunosuppressive drugs have been used to generate DC with tolerogenic properties in vitro, such as dexamethasone, rapamycin, and the active form of Vitamin D3 (VitD3) (Anderson et al., 2017; Kim et al., 2018). However, many studies found that distinctive immunosuppressive drugs vary in their immunomodulatory effects (Sordi et al., 2006). For example, previous studies have shown that dexamethasone and VitD3 inhibit the maturation and differentiation process of DC (Nikolic and Roep, 2013; Ritprajak et al., 2019), whereas rapamycin affects DC functional activity by controlling the metabolic activity of DC (Snyder and Amiel, 2019; Sordi et al., 2006). Therefore, combining therapy may produce clinically successful DC with tolerogenic properties.

Dexamethasone (Dex) is a synthetic glucocorticoid with potent immunoregulatory effects on immune cells, especially DC. It has a range of anti-inflammatory effects through binding to its receptors in the nucleus of DC that lead to inhibition of the NF-kB pathway, leading to inhibition of maturation and inducing a tolerogenic state (Kim et al., 2018; Phillips et al., 2017; Švajger and Rožman, 2018). It also strongly inhibits monocyte to DC differentiation through suppression of co-stimulatory molecules such as CD80, CD86, and the maturation marker CD83, as well as hinders the expression of essential transcription factors such as IRF4 (Švajger and Rožman, 2018). Therefore, to generate a tolDC, Dex is added on day three after the monocyte differentiates to DC (Hilkens et al., 2023). In addition, it suppresses the production of IL12p70 but enhances the production of IL-10 (Raker et al., 2015).

Rapamycin (sirolimus) is an immunosuppressive macrolide that was first used to prevent allograft rejection through inhibition of T cell proliferation by blocking the mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) signaling pathway (Hackstein and Thomson, 2004; Stallone et al., 2016). In addition, it has been shown that rapamycin has a unique immunoregulatory activity as well as the enhanced surface expression of CCR7 on DC, leading to increased migration of DC to lymphoid tissue, which is mainly dependent on mTOR signaling pathway (Sordi et al., 2006). mTOR serves as a crucial regulator of glycolytic metabolism and is pivotal in orchestrating metabolic activity in the DC (Snyder and Amiel, 2019).

VitD3 (calcitriol) is one of the most profoundly studied agents for induction of toIDC (Švajger and Rožman, 2018). It has immunoregulatory properties through activation of its receptor (VDR), which is expressed by many APCs, including monocytes and DC (Iberg and Hawiger, 2020). The effect of VitD3 treatment on DC is to inhibit the maturation process and increase IL-10 production, resulting in the generation of DC with favourable tolerogenic properties (Suuring and Moreau, 2021; Van Brussel et al., 2014). In addition, VitD3-treated DC show a high level of PD-L1 besides ILT3 and ILT4 expression, promoting T cell apoptosis and Treg differentiation (Horton et al., 2017; Unger et al., 2009).

All trans Retinoic acid (RA) is a vitamin A metabolite important in regulating mucosal immune response (Cassani et al., 2012). It has been found that treatment of DC with RA results in establishing toIDC that produces the same metabolite (i.e., RA), which in turn promotes the Foxp3⁺ Tregs expansion (Di Caro et al., 2013).

1.4.2.2 Cytokines

Extensive research has shown that various immunomodulatory cytokines could be used to generate clinically successful DC with tolerogenic properties, which are either derived from bone marrow or monocytes (Švajger and Rožman, 2018; Yoo and Ha, 2016). Each of these cytokines has specific immune regulatory mechanisms that change the microenvironment around DC in favor of a tolerogenic response (Torres-Aguilar et al., 2010). The most critical cytokines that have been extensively shown to induce tolerance either by promoting T cell anergy or induction of Tregs are IL-10 and TGF-ß, respectively (Schülke, 2018).

Interleukin-10 (IL-10)

IL-10 is an anti-inflammatory cytokine that plays a significant role in generating tolerance through either stimulation of a tolerogenic state in DC or inducing Treg development (Horton et al., 2017; Švajger and Rožman, 2018). One of the preliminary studies of using IL-10 immunosuppressive agent to establish an *in vitro* tolDC showed that IL-10-treated DC displayed a low expression level of co-stimulatory molecules such as CD86 and notably a decrease in allo-stimulatory effects (Švajger and Rožman, 2018).

In addition, it has been found that treatment of DC with IL-10 promotes the secretion of high amounts of IL-10, TGF- β , and PGE₂ (prostaglandin E2), immune inhibitory receptors including ILT3 and ILT4, besides a decrease in the production of IL-6 and IL-12, which facilitates the induction of Tregs (Castell-Rodríguez et al., 2017; Comi et al., 2018; Horton et al., 2017). Furthermore, IL-10 can be produced by and have pleiotropic activity on various types of cells, such as toIDC and FOXP3 Tregs, which both lead to establishing a peripheral tolerance (Schülke, 2018).

Transforming growth factor-beta (TGF-ß)

TGF- β is a pleiotropic cytokine that can be produced by various cells, such as DC, which play a crucial role in regulating immunity (Worthington et al., 2012). Similar to IL-10, TGF- β can be both secreted and have a regulatory effect on toIDC. TGF- β exerts its tolerogenic effect on DC by downregulating MHC and co-stimulatory molecules beside upregulation of PDL-1 inhibitory molecule, resulting in decreased Ag presentation and T cell anergy, respectively (Domogalla et al., 2017).

Overall, these tolerogenic agents have specific effects on either DC maturation or function, including cytokine production, resulting in generating DC with stable tolerogenic activity. For example, it has been found that TGF- β and VitD3 both decrease the immunogenic functional capacity of DC through altering cytokines and chemokines production, such as IL-12 proinflammatory cytokine (Lyakh et al., 2005). In addition, it has been suggested that a combination of two tolerogenic agents may boost the effect of each other. For example, combining dexamethasone and VitD3 in the generation of tolDC boosts the tolerogenic potential of each other (Anderson et al., 2017; Švajger and Rožman, 2018). The combination of VitD3 with IFN- γ is another recent attractive combination therapy that has shown a synergistic effect in producing tolDC with low T cell stimulatory capacity and high IL-10 production, leading to Treg induction (Švajger and Rožman, 2019).

1.4.2.3 Genetic engineering

Another method for generating toIDC in vitro is the genetic engineering of DC to express immunosuppressive molecules. An example of this method is the engineering of DC with a retroviral vector to produce a high amount of IL-10, leading to T cell hyperresponsiveness and a reduced stimulation and proliferation of cytotoxic T cells (Kim et al., 2018; Takayama et al.,

1998). In addition, a recent study by Passeri et al. generated high IL-10-producing toIDC with a lentiviral vector co-encoding for immunodominant antigen-derived peptides and IL-10. This IL-10-engineered toIDC has been shown to produce high amounts of IL-10 that induce T regulatory type 1 (Tr1) in chimeric transplanted mice (Passeri et al., 2023).

1.5 Markers of tolerance

1.5.1 PDL-1 and PDL-2

PDL-1 and PDL-2 are the main co-inhibitory molecules that act as a ligand on the surface of DC that interact with the PD-1 receptor molecule on T cells to limit the responsiveness of triggered T cells (Zhang et al., 2019). It is believed that the PD-1/PD-L axis notably induces peripheral tolerance through limiting T cell responses, prevention of some autoimmune diseases (e.g., autoimmune diabetes), and promotion of feto-maternal tolerance (Versteven et al., 2018). The mechanism of tolerance induction by this axis is mainly due to two important mechanisms. First, induction of T cell anergy with lower IL-2 secretion after binding of PD-1 with its ligand leads to inhibition of T cell proliferation and differentiation (Bishop et al., 2009). Second, induction of Treg development and function, which might help sustain the immune hemostasis (Francisco et al., 2010).

1.5.2 ILT3 and ILT4

ILT3 (immunoglobulin-like transcript 3) and ILT4 (immunoglobulin-like transcript 4) belong to the Ig superfamily. They are receptors containing immunoreceptor tyrosine-based inhibition motifs (ITIMs) expressed on the surface of professional APCs such as DC and macrophages (De Goeje et al., 2015). Also, it has been discovered that they are essential inhibitory receptors expressed on the surface of tolerogenic DC (Stallone et al., 2016). ILT3 exerts its inhibitory function on T cells through the cell-to-cell contact-dependent system leading to tolerance induction by inducing T cells anergy (De Goeje et al., 2015) as well as promotion of the Treg development (Penna et al., 2005; Vlad et al., 2010). Many substances can induce the expression of ILT3 on the surface of DC, including VitD3 (Penna et al., 2005), IL-10, and IFN- α (Manavalan et al., 2003).

1.5.3 MERTK

MERTK is a member of the tyrosine kinase receptor (TAM family) that has a crucial role in immune regulation. It is mainly expressed on the surface of M2 macrophages, NK, and tolerogenic dendritic cells (Cabezo'n et al., 2015). The primary ligands of the MERTK receptor are growth arrest-specific 6 (Gas6), which binds with low affinity, and protein S (PROS1), which binds MERTK with high affinity. Both receptors were expressed on the surface of activated T cells. MERTK was found to be highly expressed on the surface of dexamethasonetreated toIDC (Cabezo'n et al., 2015; Giroud et al., 2020). Cabezo'n and his group determined that MERTK has a role in inhibiting naïve CD4⁺ T cell activation, leading to tolerance induction. (Cabezo'n et al., 2015). MERTK plays a crucial role in facilitating the induction of immune tolerance through two key mechanisms. First, post receptor signaling, after engagement to its ligand on the surface of activated T cells, leading to inhibition of NF-KB signalling thereby diminishing the pro-inflammatory cytokine response (Lahey et al., 2022). Second, through phagocytosis of apoptotic cells (a process known as efferocytosis), which prevents the release of pro-inflammatory signals and promotes an anti-inflammatory response, leading to tolerance induction (Lahey et al., 2022). Researchers discovered that mice deficient in MERTK (MERTK knockout) develop a condition resembling lupus-like autoimmunity. This phenomenon occurs due to the gradual accumulation of apoptotic cells in organs such as the spleen and thymus, thereby triggering an inflammatory response and the release of selfantigens, which can activate the immune system and lead to the production of autoantibodies (Shao et al., 2010).

1.5.4 Indolamine 2,3-dioxygenase (IDO)

IDO is a rate-limiting enzyme that is responsible for degrading the essential amino acid tryptophan, which leads to the production of immunosuppressive metabolites, such as kynurenine, that contribute to toIDC activity (Hwang et al., 2005; Mellor et al., 2017). Kynurenine binds and stimulates AhR that promotes Treg differentiation leading to a tolerance induction (Matteoli et al., 2010). Thus, IDO upregulation by DC is crucial for converting DC into toIDC with immunosuppressive phenotype through increasing expression of inhibitory receptors such as ILT3 and ILT4 promoting the differentiation of Tregs (Hasegawa and Matsumoto, 2018; Mellor et al., 2017). Moreover, another immune regulatory mechanism of IDO is inducing tolerance to apoptotic self-antigens, which inhibit the development of systemic

autoimmune diseases (Ravishankar et al., 2012). In addition, the IDO gene is known to contain elements that respond to IFN leading induction of IDO expression by DC. Hence, IFN-I and IFN-II (produced at the site of inflammation) are both known to be potent inducers of IDO expression (Mellor et al., 2017).

1.5.5 Forkhead box protein 3 (Foxp3)

Foxp3 is a nuclear transcription factor that is an essential regulator for the development and maintenance of Tregs that in turn are responsible for suppressive immunomodulatory effects (Dominguez-Villar and Hafler, 2018; Lu et al., 2017). Deficiency or mutation in the Foxp3 gene can lead to a lack of Treg differentiation and development, thereby causing a defect in tolerance induction and hence, the development of the autoimmunity (Lu et al., 2017). For example, Foxp3 mutation in humans can lead to fetal immune dysregulation polyendocrinopathy enteropathy X-linked (IPEX) syndrome (Lu et al., 2017).

1.5.6 FAS/FAS ligand

Fas and Fas Ligand (FasL) belong to the tumor necrosis factor (TNF)-receptor and TNF family, respectively. Fas is a transmembrane protein of type 1, possessing a death domain within its cytoplasmic region (Fesik, 2000). When Fas (on the surface of T cell) binds with FasL (on the surface of DC), it triggers a series of caspase activations, initiating the process of T cell apoptosis leading to peripheral deletion of autoreactive T cell (Volpe et al., 2016). Recently, it has been found that the immunosuppressive function of toIDC can be enhanced after ligation of FAS with its ligand via the ERK/ β -Catenin pathway, suggesting a negative feedback route of this axis in the immune response (Qian et al., 2013).

1.5.7 Cytotoxic T-lymphocyte antigen 4 (CTLA-4)

CTLA-4 is a central negative regulator of T-cell responses. It acts by binding to co-stimulatory receptors (CD80, CD86) on the surface of DC with higher affinity than CD28 (Laurent et al., 2010; Paterson et al., 2015). Hence, CTLA-4 inhibits T cell activation by disrupting signal 2 delivery, resulting in a state of T cell anergy (Xing and Hogquist, 2012). Furthermore, CTLA-4 is also identified to be constitutively expressed on the surface of Treg (Ovcinnikovs et al., 2019; Paterson et al., 2015), suggesting its contribution in their regulatory function through

transendocytosis of co-stimulatory molecules (CD86 and CD80) on the surface of DC (Ovcinnikovs et al., 2019). In addition, it has been determined that mutation in CTLA-4 will decrease this protein's expression by Treg in patients with autosomal-dominant immune dysregulation syndrome (Schubert et al., 2014).

1.5.8 Lymphocyte activation gene 3 (LAG-3)

LAG-3 is an inhibitory receptor that is expressed on the surface of activated T cells and binds to its ligand MHC-II on the surface of DC. Engagement of this receptor/ ligand will lead to downregulating T cell activity and regulating self-reactivity through decreasing cytokine production in effector T cells and promoting differentiation of regulatory T cells (Tregs) (Rodríguez-Guilarte et al., 2023). In addition, it has been identified that LAG-3 mediates immunometabolic programming of T cells through limiting oxygen consumption and preventing T cell proliferation, leading to tolerance induction (Previte et al., 2019).

1.5.9 B and T lymphocyte attenuator (BTLA)

It is a co-inhibitory receptor expressed on various immune cells including T cells, B cells and DC. BTLA plays a crucial role in regulating immune responses by transmitting inhibitory signals upon interaction with its ligand, HVEM (Herpes Virus Entry Mediator), also known as TNFRSF14. This ligand is expressed on various cell types, including T cells, B cells, dendritic cells, and NK cells. Upon receptor/ ligand interaction, an inhibitory signal will be induced in T cells leading to tolerance induction. Another mechanism of inhibitory signal by this receptor/ ligand is through inhibiting the secretion of cytokines including IL-2, IFN- γ , IL-4, and IL-10 leading to downregulation of immune response (Kamali et al., 2023).

1.5.10 T-cell immunoglobulin and mucin domain 3 (TIM-3)

TIM-3 is a cell surface protein expressed on various immune cells, including T cells, natural killer cells, DC, and macrophages. This immune checkpoint involves interaction with four distinct ligands: galectin-9, phosphatidylserine (PtdSer), high mobility group protein B1 (HMGB1), and carcinoembryonic antigen-related cell adhesion molecule-1 (CEACAM-1) (Kamali et al., 2023). Upon interaction with its ligand, TIM-3 delivers inhibitory signals that dampen immune activation and contribute to the termination of immune responses through

inhibition of the production of many pro-inflammatory cytokines, including TNF-alpha and IFN-gamma. In addition, Increased levels of Tim-3 expression have been observed on CD4⁺ regulatory T cells (Tregs) within human and murine tumor environments, correlating with the presence of Foxp3 expression (Kamali et al., 2023).

1.5.11 T-cell immunoreceptor with Ig and ITIM domains (TIGIT)

TIGIT is a protein found on the surface of T cells and NK cells. It belongs to the immunoglobulin superfamily and plays a role in regulating immune responses by transmitting inhibitory signals upon interaction with its ligands CD112, CD112 and CD155, which are expressed on antigen-presenting cells and tumor cells (Harjunpää and Guillerey, 2020). When TIGIT binds to these ligands, it can inhibit T cell activity through directly delivering inhibitory signals to the effector cell. In addition, Tregs have been reported to express TIGIT, which contribute to their suppressive function (Kamali et al., 2023).

1.5.12 V-domain Ig suppressor of T-cell activation (VISTA)

VISTA is a checkpoint protein that belongs to the B7 family of immune regulators. It is mainly expressed on myeloid cells including macrophages and DC. VSIG-3 is a main ligand that has been found on the surface of T cells and interacts with VISTA, which therefore promotes inhibitory or suppressive function to T cells (Kamali et al., 2023).

1.6 DC migration

Localization of DC is mainly controlled by chemotactic signals that are produced upon interaction of specific chemokine receptors on DC with chemokine ligands, which leads to either recruitment of immature DC from BM to peripheral tissues or migration of mature DC from the periphery to lymphoid tissues (Hackstein and Thomson, 2004; Tiberio et al., 2018). This complex mechanism of ideal DC localization helps maintain an appropriate immune response in pathological and steady-state environments. For this reason, understanding chemokines and their role in each state will help to discover a new target for therapeutic intervention in cancer and autoimmunity (Tiberio et al., 2018). Chemokines are small proteins that have a crucial role in cell migration. A considerable amount of literature has been published on the importance of various chemokines and chemokine receptors responsible for DC migration. For instance, CCR5 is a crucial molecule that directs DC to the site of inflammatory lesions (De Laere et al., 2018). It has also been found that the CCR5 ligands (CCL3, CCL4, and CCL5) were significantly expressed on the surface of inflammatory lesions such as on the lesions of multiple sclerosis (MS) and central nervous system (CNS) inflammation (De Laere et al., 2018). On the other hand, CCR4 is an important chemokine receptor overexpressed in hematological malignancies such as adult T-cell leukaemia. Hence, inhibition of this overexpressed receptor by a human anti-CCR4 antibody (Mogamulizumab) can directly destroy tumor cells, but several immunological responses could result as a side effect of this process (Mollica Poeta et al., 2019).

Furthermore, the chemokine receptor profile exhibited by DC aids in monitoring their maturation status and assessing the migratory capacity of generated toIDC. Notably, in regards to toIDC, it has been found that expression of the crucial chemokine receptors that are mainly responsible for migration and localization (CCR7 and CXCR4) are downregulated on the surface of DC in tolerogenic state (Ritprajak et al., 2019). Therefore, stimulation of toIDC with inflammatory stimuli such as LPS is essential to upregulate these important receptors (Anderson et al., 2009; Ritprajak et al., 2019a). However, CCR7 expression may still not be as high as on matDC, leading to the limited migratory ability of toIDC that should be considered. So, in this section, the main chemokine receptors and ligands that regulate DC migration will be discussed in detail.

1.6.1 Chemokine receptors (CCR7)

CCR7 is a crucial chemokine receptor that is upregulated on the surface of DC during maturation in response to various environmental factors such as inflammatory cytokines, infectious agents, and some stimuli (e.g., pharmacological substances). It interacts with its ligands CCL19 and CCL21, which are mainly expressed on the surface of stromal cells in the T cell area of the LN (Riol-Blanco et al., 2005; Tiberio et al., 2018). This process will lead to migration of DC to the lymph node to prime T cells (Riol-Blanco et al., 2005). CCR7 upregulation is mainly required for two main purposes. The first one is inducing the chemotactic signals and the second one is controlling the speed of the DC migration (Riol-Blanco et al., 2005). These two functions of CCR7 are made through activating two

independent signaling pathways in human DC. The first signaling pathway controls the chemotaxis by activating MAPK and G protein. In contrast, the second signaling pathway regulates the speed of DC migration by activating Rho/Pyk2/cofilin (Riol-Blanco et al., 2005).

Recently, it has been found that each one of the CCR7 ligands (CCL19 and CCL21) has a different chemotactic effect and both are highly expressed on the surface of the secondary lymphoid organ (SLO), which includes LN and the spleen (Ricart et al., 2011). CCL21 is mainly required to direct DC to and along the lymphatic vessels, whereas both CCL19 and CCL21 are involved in the migration of DC in the LN (Tiberio et al., 2018).

Within recent years, it has been found that treatment of DC with rapamycin to generate toIDC is significantly associated with an up-regulation of CCR7 (Sordi et al., 2006; Stallone et al., 2016). Thus, this will likely lead to an increase in the migration of DC to LN and the priming of naïve T cells to generate an adaptive immune response. Moreover, it has been discovered that CCR7-dependent DC migration regulates the induction of organ-specific Tregs, which will result in promoting peripheral tolerance (Tiberio et al., 2018).

1.6.2 CXCR4

Despite the fact that CXCR4 chemokine receptors are mainly expressed on the surface of immDC with other chemokine receptors (CCR1, CCR2, CCR5, and CCR6), all these receptors will be downregulated upon maturation of DC in response to inflammatory agents, except for CXCR4 (Ricart et al., 2011). CXCL12 is the widely expressed ligand of CXCR4 that upon binding will allow the migration of DC to various peripheral tissues (Döring et al., 2014).A summarized overview of important tolerogenic phenotype and chemokine receptor expression in differently treated moDC is illustrated in Table 1.3 below.

DC type	Inhibitory receptors	Chemokine receptors expression	Cytokine secretion profile	Main functional properties
Dex-tolDC	Low PDL-1 and ILT3 High MERTK	Intermediate CCR7 CXCR4	High IL-10 Low IL-12p70	Low IFN-γ secretion by T cell And induction of Tr1
Rapa-tolDC	Not reported	High CCR7	low IL-10 and high IL-12p70	Induce FOXP3+ Tregs and T cell apoptosis
VitD3-tolDC	High PDL-1 and ILT3	High/intrmediate CCR7	High IL-10 &TGF-β, low IL12p70 and Intermediate TNF-α	Induce T cell apoptosis, Low IFN-γ secretion by T cell and Ag specific Treg induction
IL-10-tolDC	High ILT3, ILT4 and HLA-G	Low CCR7	High IL-10	Induction of type 1 Tregs (Tr1) and Ag- specific T cell anergy
VitD3/Dex- tolDC	High PDL-1 and TLR2 Intermediate ILT3 and MERTK	Intermediate/low CCR7	High IL-10 &TGF-β Low IL12p70, IL-1β and IL6	Ag-specific Treg induction

Table 1.3: Overview of the main surface molecules expression and chemokine receptors in different treated Human moDC and its function (Anderson et al., 2017; Cabezo'n et al., 2015; Colvin et al., 2008; Nikolic and Roep, 2013; Sordi et al., 2006, 2006; Spiering et al., 2019; Suuring and Moreau, 2021; Unger et al., 2009).

1.7 Alternative Approach for Generation of toIDC in vitro

Interestingly, it has been found that the characteristic features of toIDC, as well as the capability to promote induction of Tregs (Amodio et al., 2015) could be different depending on the toIDC generation protocol (Ritprajak et al., 2019a). Therefore, both the cellular source (monocyte or CD34⁺ stem cell) and the tolerogenic agent used in establishing DC tolerogenicity may contribute to the generation of competent, stable, and efficient toIDC applicable to use as immunotherapy. This section will discuss a new idea for the in vitro generation of toIDC.

1.7.1 Stem cell-derived tolerogenic dendritic cell (Sc-tolDC)

As mentioned before, DC can be cultured from CD14⁺ monocytes in the presence of GM-CSF and IL-4 for seven days, giving rise to moDC (Shan Pang et al., 2020). They can also be generated from CD34⁺ hematopoietic stem cells in the presence of GM-CSF and TNF-alpha for about 14 days (Paczesny et al., 2007). Unlike the generation of DC from monocytes, the generation of DC from CD34⁺ cells can give rise to conventional dendritic cells (cDC), which have a unique ability to prime and educate naïve T cells (Paczesny et al., 2007). In addition, it has been reported that DC derived from CD34⁺ hematopoietic precursors possess a greater expression of chemokine receptors than moDC, which could increase the migratory ability to T cell area (Syme et al., 2005). However, it is still unclear if one of these DC generation protocols is better than the other regarding regeneration of tolerance and reliability to use in cellular immunotherapy. Hence, further investigation and comparison between these cellular sources is needed to establish an effective and safe tolDC immunotherapy.

1.7.2 Peripheral blood-derived conventional dendritic cell-based tol-DC

Another interesting possible alternative way for a generation of toIDC is from cDC that are isolated from peripheral blood. Although the number of cDC that are circulating in the blood is limited, there are recent research studies that have highlighted the use of blood-derived cDC1 (Johnson et al., 2022; Noubade et al., 2019) and cDC2 (Schreibelt et al., 2016) in the context of cancer immunotherapy. These studies have proven the efficacy and feasibility of using cDC for cancer immunotherapy. For example, a study by (Schreibelt et al., 2016) identified that vaccination of IV melanoma patients with a small amount of autologous cDC2 that activated and cultured ex vivo and then loaded with tumor-associated antigens is safe and effective in

induction of anti-tumor immune response. In addition, (Canavan et al., 2021) determined the accumulation of mature stimulatory cDC2 in the synovium of RA patients.

Conversely, (Price et al., 2015) identified in mice that cDC2 can inhibit T cell proliferation by increasing the *ZBTB32* transcription factor, which inhibits T cell differentiation. Together, these findings and observations mean that cDC have heterogeneous functions in different circumstances, mainly depending on the microenvironment. Therefore, cDC could be one of the promising alternative sources of tolerogenic DC generation.

1.8 Hypothesis, Aim and Objectives

As mentioned above, many pharmacological drugs used to treat immunological diseases appear to have several unfavorable side effects, such as general immunosuppression, making the patient more susceptible to infections. Thus, extensive studies have shown the safety of using toIDC as cellular immunotherapy in different diseases, such as autoimmune diseases and GVHD.

In line with this, Hilkens and colleagues clearly showed that monocyte-derived toIDC have potent immunomodulatory capacity *in vitro* and are safe to use *in vivo*. However, several limitations have been discovered in relation to moDC. Firstly, they have shown a poor migratory ability that will prevent them from reaching secondary lymphoid organs and inducing a favourable immune response. Secondly, monocytes and monocyte-derived DC do not readily proliferate *in vitro*, limiting the number of toIDC that can be generated. Thirdly, the length of DC generation from monocytes in culture could affect the viability and sterility of the cells, as the longer the culture, the higher the chance that contamination may occur.

Therefore, we hypothesize that a solution to these problems may be switching the generation of toIDC from monocyte-derived DC products to natural, conventional DC products. The reasons for that are:

1. An essential feature of conventional DC (cDC) is the ability to migrate to the T cell area on the lymphoid tissue.

2. cDC have a unique capacity to prime and educate naïve T cell.

3. cDC can be either produced from a stem cell progenitor or easily isolated from peripheral blood.

4. cDC can be directly tolerized, reducing the length of tolDC generation in culture and, therefore will reduce the risk of microbial contamination.

Hence, this project aims to design and characterize a novel tolerogenic cDC-based therapy for the regeneration of immune tolerance.

Specific objectives are:

- To determine whether cDC1 or cDC2 is the most effective option for cDC-based tolDC therapy.
- To generate and characterize the phenotype of human cDC-based tolDC.
- To assess the migratory ability and functional capacity of cDC-based tolDC.

Chapter 2: Material and Methods

A class 2 biological hazard laminar flow air hood was used for all the *in vitro* cell culture work. Newcastle University Health and Safety guidelines for good laboratory practice were followed throughout this study.

2.1 Samples, general tissue culture reagents and buffers

2.1.1 Sample collection and ethical approval

Informed consent from healthy donors and ethical approval from the Animal Welfare, Ethical Review Body (AWERB no.633) and the Faculty of Medical Sciences Ethics Committee were obtained. Leukocyte Reduction System (LRS) Cones were procured from healthy donors at the NHS Blood and Transplant, specifically from the Newcastle Blood Donor Centre, to be utilized in the research project.

2.1.2 Lymphoprep solution

Lymphoprep (STEMCELL Technologies) is a density gradient solution used to isolate human peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC). During centrifugation, granulocytes and erythrocytes sediment through the Lymphoprep medium due to their higher density, while the mononuclear cells form a layer on top of the solution.

2.1.3 Dulbecco's Phosphate-Buffered Saline (PBS)

PBS is a buffered salt solution used for the dilution and washing of mammalian cells. The Cytiva brand origination used in this thesis does not contain calcium and magnesium ions, which can cause cell clumping.

2.1.4 Fetal calf serum (FCS)

FCS is a medium supplement that provides nutrients and growth factors for cell culture. Heat inactivation at 56°C for 30 minutes is commonly performed to hinder the complement system and any potential cell growth inhibitors in culture.

2.1.5 MACS buffer

Magnetic activated cell sorting (MACS) buffer is a solution used for cell separation and isolation through a magnetic field. It is made up of PBS (without calcium and magnesium) (Cytiva), 2mM EDTA and 0.5% FCS. It is used in this project for all cell isolation protocols.

2.1.6 FACS buffer

Flow cytometry staining buffer is a saline solution based on PBS without calcium and magnesium (Cytiva) and contains 0.5% BSA, 1mM EDTA and 0.01% sodium azide. This buffer is used for all cell surface and intracellular staining of cells for flow cytometry analysis.

2.1.7 Thawing media

Hanks' Balanced Salt Solution (HBSS, Ca2+ and Mg2+ free, Sigma-Aldrich) plus 10% FCS was used to thaw the freezing cells.

2.1.8 Culture media

In this study, different culture media were used depending on the type of cultured cell.

RF10 is a cell culture medium that was used in this project for the generation of monocytederived DC (moDC). It is composed of RPMI 1640 medium (Sigma), with 10% FCS (Gibco), 100 U/ml penicillin and 100 μ g/ml streptomycin (Sigma-Aldrich), and 2mM L- glutamine (Sigma-Aldrich). This medium contains biotin, vitamin B12, para-aminobenzoic acid, inositol and choline. It is considered suitable for various mammalian cells and is commonly used for the culture of primary immune cells.

CellGenix DC (CellGenix) is a serum-free and xeno-free Good Manufacturing Practice (GMP)-compatible medium formulated for the culture of clinical-grade DC. In this thesis, it was used for both cDC2 and moDC cultures.

X-VIVO15 (LONZA) is also a serum-free hematopoietic cell medium. In this thesis, it was used in combination with 2% human serum (HS; Sigma) for cDC2 culture. It was also used for

DC-T cell co-culture assay in combination with 2% HS and 100 U/ml penicillin + 100 μ g/ml streptomycin.

2.1.8 Freezing solution

The freezing solution was prepared from 90% FCS (Gibco) and 10% dimethyl sulfoxide (NBS Biologicals), which acts as a cryoprotectant.

2.1.9 Coating buffer

This buffer was used in ELISA to assess cytokine secretion in moDC. To prepare the coating buffer, 300 ml of deionized water dH₂O was used in combination with 4.35g Na₂HPO₄ and 5.37g NaH₂PO₄.H₂O (both from Sigma-Aldrich).

2.1.10 Freezing and thawing of cells

For cryopreservation, cells were frozen using a freezing medium (described before) at an appropriate cell number concentration containing DMSO as a cryoprotectant to prevent the formation of extra- and intra-cellular crystals in cells during freezing. Cell suspensions were frozen in 1.5ml cryopreservation vials (1ml/vial) and placed in a CoolCell® (BioCision, CA, USA), and stored at -80°C overnight before being transferred and stored in liquid nitrogen (LN).

For cell thawing, the vial of cells was removed from LN and placed on dry ice for five minutes to allow any LN that may have entered the vial to evaporate. Then, the vial was thawed in the water bath at 37 °C, after which the cells were transferred into a universal tube with the prewarmed thawing medium. Finally, the cells were centrifuged at room temperature and resuspended in a wash buffer.

2.2 Methods for Chapter 3

2.2.1 Gene expression datasets

The two datasets used in this analysis (figure 2.1) were generated using the nCounter Human Immunology_V2 panel, quantifying the expression level of 594 genes plus 30 additional genes that were important for classical or conventional DC (see Table 2.1 for the additional genes).

The first dataset was generated by Dr. Rachel Spiering and includes 12 samples corresponding to three different conditions of moDC, namely tolDC, immature DC (immDC) and mature DC (matDC) that were obtained from four independent experiments (unpublished data). The tolDC generation protocol was identical to our 'gold standard' tolDC (see section 2.2.4). However, the mature DC was obtained by treatment with MPLA and IFN- γ . Full details about the DC generation method and its functional effects on CD4⁺ T cells are presented in a previously published paper by the Hilkens group (Spiering et al., 2019).

The second dataset was generated by Dr. Ursula Cytlak and included cell subsets derived from bone marrow CD34⁺ cells that had been cultured with GM-CSF, FLT3L and SCF on OP9 cells and then harvested and FACs-purified at Day 21. It is composed of four different cell subtypes (cDC1, cDC2, pDC and cultured monocytes), each from three donors. The data obtained were derived from 10,000 cells/sample and there were the same number of cells for all samples. Full details of the culture technique are available in ((Kirkling et al., 2018) and (Cytlak et al., 2020)). Gating strategy for the cultured and blood-derived DC subsets is represented in figure 2.1; full details of the gating strategy (including mAbs used) are available in (Cytlak et al., 2020).



Figure 2.1: Cell sort gating strategy of cultured and blood-derived DC subsets. The numbers next to the gates represent percentage of parent. Purple boxes: gates for cDC1; red (lower) boxes: gates for DC2; orange (upper) boxes: gates for DC3; blue boxes: gates for pDC; black boxes: gates for monocytes (Mono). This gating strategy has been published by Cytlak et al 2020.



Figure 2.1: Schematic diagram showing the data sets used in the analysis. (Cytlak et al., 2020; Kirkling et al., 2018; Spiering et al., 2019) Created with BioRender.com

ASIP	DAXX	MERTK
C19orf59	DBN1	Ki67
CCL17	F13A1	NDRG2
CD1c	FGD6	PACSIN1
CD207	FLT3	PPM1N
CLEC10A	GCSAM	PRAM1
CLEC9A	GGT5	S100A12
CLNK	LPAR2	TMEM14A
COBLL1	LYVE1	UPK3A
CXCL5	MAFF	ZBTB46

Table 2.1: The 30 additional genes that were included in the Nanostring panel.

2.2.2 Bioinformatic techniques and statistical analysis pipeline

All parameters were analysed using nSolver software v4.0 (Nanostring nCounter analysis software) with the Advanced Analysis Module v2.0 and/or R software (version 3.2.3) for further analysis. Gene expression data analysis with R was performed by Najib Naamane, a bioinformatician in our group. Several CRAN and Bioconductor R packages were used to perform quality control (QC), normalization, differential expression (DE) analysis, functional enrichment analysis, as well as heatmap and venn diagram production. In addition, Advanced Analysis Module software was used as an open-source R program for DE analysis, pathway scoring, and gene-set enrichment analysis.

2.2.2.1 Data normalization and quality assessment

Raw data (RCC) files were imported into R software for QC and normalization using NanoStringQCPro R package. The raw counts from each dataset were first subject to the standard pre-processing steps recommended by the NanoString Gene Expression Data Analysis Guidelines, which produces different quality metrics and normalizes the data based on different sets of control genes. In brief, the background signal estimates were calculated as the geometric mean of the negative control probes for each sample using the getBackground function and then subtracted from the raw counts using the subtractBackground function. Subsequently, the background subtracted values were adjusted for platform-associated sources of variation using the posCtrlNorm function (i.e. Positive Control Normalization). This

function first calculates the geometric mean of the positive spike-in RNA hybridization controls in each sample then divides the arithmetic mean of all the resulting geometric means by the geometric mean of each sample to calculate a sample specific correction factor (i.e. positive control scaling factor). The gene counts of each sample are then multiplied by its scaling factor to obtain the normalised counts. Following this, a set of 13 optimal housekeeping genes were determined by the geNorm algorithm (Vandesompele et al., 2002) and used by the contentNorm function to adjust for total RNA sample input variability (i.e. Housekeeping Gene Normalization). Like in the Positive Control Normalization, this function multiplies the positive control-normalised counts of each sample by its scaling factor which is calculated using the housekeeping genes instead of the positive controls. The final log2 scale normalised counts obtained at this step were further adjusted for sample donor effect using the removeBatchEffect function from the Limma package (Ritchie et al., 2015) and finally used for clustering and plotting (e.g. in heatmaps and box plots).

Sample-level quality assessment (i.e., identification of sample outliers) was performed based on different quality metrics suggested by both the NanoString Gene Expression Data Analysis Guidelines and the arrayQualityMetrics R package (Kauffmann et al., 2009). The quality metrics defined by NanoString, such as the percentage of Fields Of View (FOV) with successful imaging, the Binding Density, the Positive Control Linearity, the Limit of Detection and the positive control and content normalization scaling factors, were computed using the NanoStringQCPro R package. The values of these metrics were within the NanoStringrecommended ranges for all samples. Furthermore, three additional sample quality metrics were calculated using the arrayQualityMetrics package namely the sum of the distances to all other samples, the Kolmogorov-Smirnov statistic (compares the sample and the pooled data distributions) and the Hoeffding's D-statistic (test for the independence of M (log2(I1) - $\log_2(I_2)$) and A (1/2 ($\log_2(I_1) + \log_2(I_2)$)) values, where I1 is the intensity of the sample, and I2 is the intensity of a "pseudo"-sample that consists of the median across samples). Samples were flagged if their quality metric was higher than the third quartile plus 1.5 times the interquartile range. All samples were included in downstream analysis as none of them has more than one metric exceeding the threshold.

When cell subset comparisons were made between datasets, the three datasets were renormalized together using the remove unwanted variation (RUV) approach (Risso et al., 2014) which has been shown to eliminate technical variation from multisite datasets more reliably than the NanoString's normalization procedure (Bhattacharya et al. 2020). Initially, RCC files from the three datasets were combined into one RccSet object (NanoStringQCPro container for high-throughput assays) and only genes present in the three datasets were kept for further analysis. Raw counts were then preprocessed using the varianceStabilizingTransformation function which estimates sample-specific size factors and gene-specific dispersions, normalizes the count data with respect to library size and applies a variance stabilizing transformation (VST) to the normalized counts making them approximately homoscedastic (i.e. with constant variance across the range of mean values) (Anders and Huber, 2010). To adjust for unwanted technical variation including the dataset confounding effect, the previously selected housekeeping genes were first used by the RUVg function to estimate an unwanted technical variation factor from the original data which was subsequently regressed out from the VST-transformed data using the removeBatchEffect function. The resulting adjusted counts were used for clustering and plotting. When using nSolver, data were normalized using Advanced Analysis Module v2.0, which uses the geNorm algorithm to select the best housekeeping genes and internal positive controls.

2.2.2.2 Differential expression and pathway enrichment analysis

The DESeq2 R package (Love et al., 2014) was used to compare the average gene expression level between the moDC conditions (toIDC, matDC and immDC). In addition, it was also used for the CD34⁺ cultured DC subsets dataset. In brief, sample-specific library size factors were first estimated based on the previously selected housekeeping genes using the estimateSizeFactors function which implements the median ratio method described in (Anders and Huber, 2010). Subsequetly, the estimateDispersions function was used to calculate the gene-specific dispersions estimates. In the last step of DESeq2, the pre-calculated size factors and dispersion estimates were used by the nbinomWaldTest function to fit a Generalized Linear Model (GLM) on the raw counts of each gene and test the significance of the model's coefficients (i.e. log2 fold changes) by Wald tests (Love et al., 2014). The donor ID was included as a covariate in the GLM to adjust for the donor effect when cell subsets comparisons were performed within each dataset, whilst the factor of unwanted variation estimated by RUVg was included in the models used for between-dataset comparisons. All possible pairwise comparisons between the cell subsets were performed. Differentially expressed genes (DEGs) were defined as those with a Benjamini-Hochberg corrected p-value <0.01 and an absolute fold-change >2. Resulting lists of DEGs were tested for GO biological processes and KEGG

pathways enrichment using the RDAVIDWebService R package (Fresno and Fernandez, 2013), which offers the main functionalities of DAVID (Database for Annotation, Visualization and Integrated Discovery). In addition, pathway enrichment analysis of moDC and cultured CD34⁺ derived DC subsets was performed using the advanced analysis module in nSolver software. A p-value <0.05 was set as the cut-off criterion.

2.2.3 Cell isolation for tolerogenic marker validation in tolDC

2.2.3.1 Peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC)

Healthy peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC) were separated by density centrifugation using Lymphoprep at room temperature (RT). Briefly, samples from the LRS cone were flushed into 100 ml with HBSS at RT supplemented with two mM EDTA. Then, 20 ml of diluted blood was carefully placed on top of a 15 ml layer of lymphoprep at RT and subsequently centrifuged at 900g for 30 minutes in RT. PBMC were isolated from the buffy layer at the interface and washed using a cold wash buffer (Hanks supplemented with 1% FBS) by centrifugation at 600g for 8 minutes at 4 °C to remove any residual lymphoprep. Next, A second cold wash was conducted, centrifuging the cells at 300g for 8 minutes at 4°C to eliminate platelet contamination. The cells were filtered through a 70-micron nylon filter to eliminate any aggregations. Then, the cells were quantified using a Burker counting chamber along with trypan blue. After that, it was used for either monocyte or CD1c⁺ isolation.

2.2.3.2 Monocyte isolation

Monocyte isolation was performed by positive bead selection using anti-CD14 microbeads (Miltenyi Biotec), according to the manufacturer's instructions. Briefly, monocytes were isolated by labeling PBMC with CD14⁺ microbeads and then separated on a column in a permanent magnet, the MACS separator (Miltenyi Biotech, UK). In this procedure, the unlabelled cells are lost as they pass through the column and the CD14⁺ cells can then be eluted after removal of the column from the magnetic field.

2.2.4 Generation of monocyte-derived dendritic cells (moDC)

Generation of moDC subsets, including tolDC, was carried out according to the protocol developed by the Hilkens group (Hilkens et al., 2023). Briefly, CD14⁺ monocytes were seeded

in a 24-well plate ($0.5x10^{6}$ cells/ml) and cultured in either RF10 or CellGenix GMP DC medium supplemented with GM-CSF and IL-4 (both at 50 ng/ml; Immunotools). The cells were incubated under humidified conditions ($37^{\circ}C$, 5% CO₂) for 7 days. Refreshment with prewarmed media containing GM-CSF and IL-4 was done on day 3 of culture. ToIDC was generated by adding dexamethasone (Dex; 10^{-8} M) on day 3, followed by adding Dex (10^{-8} M) and vitamin D3 (VitD3; 10^{-10} M) on day 6. For maturation of DC, LPS (Sigma; 0.1μ g/ml) or MPLA (Sigma; 1μ g/ml) plus or minus IFN- γ (Peprotech; 1000 U/ml; matDC only where indicated) was added on day 6 in both matDC and toIDC, while immDC were left untreated for another 24h. MPLA is a non-toxic analogue of the lipid A portion of LPS and is used to generate matDC and to stabilise the toIDC product making it resistant to further maturation (Harry et al., 2010). In addition, as previously shown by the Hilkens group, TLR4-mediated activation of toIDC is required for these cells to acquire antigen-presenting and migratory capacity (Anderson et al., 2009). On day 7, supernatants were harvested and frozen at -80 C°. Cells were then harvested (by pipetting and scraping the cells with a blue pipette tip after a 1-hour incubation on ice) to perform further analysis.

2.2.5 Cell count and viability

moDC from the different culture conditions were counted using a Burker counting chamber. Cell viability was measured using trypan blue (Sigma) in a 1:1 dilution with a suitably diluted cell suspension.

2.2.6 ELISA for cytokine secretion analysis

IL-12p70 and IL-10 levels in stored moDC samples were determined by sandwich ELISA, carried out in 96-well EIA/RIA flat bottom plates. Briefly, purified rat anti-human IL-10 and purified rat anti-human IL12p70 capture mAbs (both from BD Pharmingen Biosciences) were coated on the plates in coating buffer (as described before in the reagents 2.1.9) and incubated overnight. Then, the plates were washed and the capture mAbs were discarded. The plate was incubated for 1 hour with the block (1%BSA in PBS). Next, the plates were washed three times, and then diluent was added to the standard wells. The samples were added into the other wells in an appropriate ratio as needed and incubated overnight in moist at 4C. The next day, biotin anti-human IL-10 and biotin mouse anti-human IL-12p70 detection mAbs (all from BD Pharmingen Biosciences) were added to the plate and incubated at room temperature for 1

hour. Extravadin peroxidase and O-Phenylenediamine dihydrochloride (OPD) tablets were employed in the detection steps (both from Sigma Aldrich). The reaction was halted using 3M sulphuric acid and the plates were read at an optical density (OD) of 490nm.

2.2.7 Flow cytometry for cell surface marker analysis

To assess the low and high expression of markers by moDC types, a multicolour fluorescence antibody panel was used (Table 2.2). Harvested moDC were stained for surface molecules of interest. Briefly, after harvesting of moDC after gentle scraping with a blue pipette tip, the wells were washed once with cold HBSS+ 1% FCS to ensure that the majority of the cells were harvested, then centrifuged at 400g, 4°C for 8 minutes, and washed four times to ensure removal of reagents (Dex, VitD3 and LPS/ MPLA). After that, a minimum of 1×10⁵ DC of each sample (immDC, matDC and toIDC) was transferred into a 96-well v-bottom plate and stained with Zombie Aqua (ZA, Biolegend) to assess the viability of cells. Briefly, the cells were stained with ZA 1:100 in PBS and incubated at RT in the dark for 15 minutes. Then FACS buffer was added to quench the ZA dye and centrifuged at 400g for 3 minutes before staining with the mAb panels. The 4µg/ml of Human IgG (Sigma, UK) was added to the cells to block binding to FcR. After that, the cells were stained with a master mix of mAbs in a 50 µl volume, as shown in Table 2.2. Cells were stained with panels of a maximum of five fluorophorecompatible mAbs as described in Table 2.2 to reduce compensation issues and non-specific background signal and then incubated on ice for 30 minutes. Unstained cells were used as a negative control. The cells were then fixed in 1 % formaldehyde (TAAB Labs) and stored away from light at 4 °C for a maximum of 7 days. The data were acquired on the BD LSR Fortessa X20TM Cell Analyzer (BD Biosciences) (5000 cells were acquired for each sample) and then analysed by FlowJo version 10.8.1 (BD, OR, USA).

Panel	mAb name	Clone	Dilution	Company	Isotype control
Panel 1	CD83: PerCP CY5.5	HB15e	1:50	Biolegend	Mouse IgG1 PerCP CY5.5
	CD86: V450	FUN-1	1:20	BD Bioscience	Mouse IgG1 V450
	HLA-DR: FITC	L243	1:10	BD Bioscience	Mouse IgG2A FITC
	ILT3: APC	ZM4.1	1:50	Biolegend	Mouse IgG1 APC
	ILT4:PE	42D1	1:20	Biolegend	Rat IgG2A PE
Panel 2	PDL1:BB515	MIH-1	1:20	BD Bioscience	Mouse IgG1 BB515
	PDL2:BV421	24F.10C12	1:50	Biolegend	Mouse IgG2A BV421
	CXCR4:APC	REA649	1:100	Miltenyi	Human IgG1 APC
	MERTK:BV711	590H11G1E	1:10	Biolegend	Mouse IgG1 BV711
	TLR2:PE	TL2.1	1:10	Thermo Scientific	Mouse IgG2A PE
Panel 3	IL1R2:FITC	34141	1:10	Life Tech	Mouse IgG1 APC
	CLEC4A: APC	216110	1:10	R&D	Mouse IgG1 BV421
	CD32:PE	190723	1:10	R&D	Mouse IgG1 FITC
	MRC1: BV421	15-Feb	1:20	Biolegend	Mouse IgG2A PE
Panel 4	CCR7: PE	G043H7	1:20	Biolegend	Mouse IgG2A PE

Table 2.2: List of mAbs used for flow cytometry of moDC types. Isotype controls were also used in the staining of moDC.

2.2.8 Gating strategy for moDC

An example of the moDC gating strategy is shown in figure 2.2 below. In all experiments, the cells were first gated for cells of interest within the FCS/SSC plot and then single cells within the SSC-A/SSC-W plot to exclude any debris and doublet cells from the analysis, respectively. Median fluorescence intensity (MFI) and percentage of positive cells were then be calculated from this population after exclusion of dead cells.



Figure 2.2: An example of moDC gating strategy in unstained cells of immDC condition. After the exclusion of debris, doublet and dead cells (A), markers of interest in different moDC conditions were gated (B).

2.3 Material and Methods for Chapters 4 and 5

2.3.1 Cell isolation

2.3.1.1 PBMC

PBMC were isolated from the peripheral blood of healthy donors as described in section 2.2.3.1. These cells were either used for further cDC2 isolation or cryopreserved in freezing medium and stored in liquid nitrogen.

2.3.1.2 cDC2 cell isolation

Conventional DC type 2 (cDC2) was separated from PBMC by using the CD1c (BDCA-1)⁺ human DC isolation kit (Miltenyi Biotec) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Briefly, PBMC were labelled with CD19 and CD14 microbeads and separated on LD column in a permanent magnet, the MACS separator (to deplete them). The unlabelled cells (negative for CD19 and CD14) passing through the column were then collected for the next CD1c⁺ positive selection step. If required, CD14⁺ and CD19⁺ cells can be eluted after removal from the magnetic field. CD14⁻ and CD19⁻ cells were passed through MS column 2 times to increase the purity of the CD1c⁺ selected cells.

2.3.1.3 CD4⁺ Naïve T cell isolation

Human CD4⁺ T cells were isolated from the LRS cone by using the RosetteSepTM Human CD4⁺ T cell enrichment cocktail (StemCell Technologies). The cocktail facilitates the binding of undesired cells in human blood samples to multiple red blood cells (RBCs), leading to the formation of immunorosettes. This results in an elevated density of the unwanted (rosetted) cells, causing them to pellet along with the free RBCs upon centrifugation over Lymphoprep. Subsequent to a 20-minute incubation period with the T cell enrichment cocktail at room temperature (RT), the blood sample underwent a 1:2 dilution with PBS and 2% FCS. The diluted sample was then layered onto Lymphoprep and centrifuged at 900g for 30 minutes. The collection of CD4+ cells took place at the interface between the plasma and Lymphoprep.

After that, CD45RO microbeads and MACS magnetic cell separation were used to negatively isolate naïve CD4⁺ T cell as per the manufacturer's instructions (MACS, Miltenyi Biotec, Germany). Naïve CD4⁺ CD45RO⁻ T cells were then frozen at -80 C° after resuspension in

freezing medium before transfer to LN. Purity of the naïve CD4⁺CD45RO⁻ T cells were usually around 85-90 % after checking with flow cytometry (figure 2.3).



Figure 2.3: An example of CD4⁺ CD45RO⁻ (naive T cells gating) for purity checking. Briefly, after exclusion the debris, doublet and dead cells, the cells were gated on CD3⁺ population first to exclude any other cells contamination. Then CD3⁺CD4⁺ cells were gated. After that naïve CD45RO⁻ cells were gated.

2.3.2 Tol-cDC2 generation and culture

Isolated cDC2 were cultured in either CellGenix GMP DC medium (CellGenix) or X-VIVO15 medium + 2% HS; both supplemented with either 10 or 50 ng/ml GM-CSF in 96 well flat bottom plates in a concentration of 150,000 cells/well. Tolerogenic cells were generated by adding either Dexamethasone (Dex) 10⁻⁸M, VitD3 10⁻⁸ M, rapamycin (Rapa) 10 ng/ml, or various combinations (Dex and VitD3 or Rapa and VitD3). The cells were first pre-primed with immunomodulatory agents for 1 hour to ensure activation of tolerogenic pathways before

the addition of the maturation factor LPS ($0.1\mu g/ml$). Untreated cDC2 cells were cultured as a negative control. The cells were then incubated under humidified conditions ($37^{\circ}C$, 5% CO₂) for overnight around 16-20 hours. After that, the cells were harvested (by gentle pipetting up and down with yellow tip) for further analysis.

2.3.3 cDC2 and allogenic naïve CD4⁺ T cell co-culture (Allo-MLR)

After harvesting, cDC2 was washed three times to ensure the removal of all treatments. cDC2 were resuspended in X-VIVO15 medium + 2% HS and 100 U/ml penicillin + 100μ g/ml streptomycin. Previously frozen naïve CD4⁺ T cells were thawed (see section 2.1.10) and resuspended in the same medium.

For the mixed lymphocyte reaction (MLR) assay, all cDC2 conditions (Un-cDC2, Stim-cDC2 and VitD3-cDC2) were co-cultured with naïve CD4⁺ T cells in round bottom 96-well plates. Different cDC2/naïve CD4⁺ T cell ratios were performed: 1:10 (10,000 cDC2 to 100,000 T cells), 1:20 (5000 cDC2 to 100,000 T cells) and 1:40 (2500 cDC2 to 100,000 T cells) in 200µl medium per well. The MLRs were incubated under humidified conditions (37°C, 5% CO₂) for 4 to 6 days. Supernatants were collected on days 3, 4 and 5 to assess cytokine secretion at different time points and frozen in -80 for MSD analysis. Untreated naïve CD4+ T cells were cultured independently, serving as a negative control. The cells were then harvested on day 4 or 6 for flow cytometry staining. For subsequent MLRs, 4-day cultures were selected as an optimal time for cDC2/ T cells co-culture.

2.3.4 T cell proliferation assay

Proliferation of naïve CD4⁺ T cells was assessed by labeling T cells before the start of the MLR with 0.5μ M CellTrace Far Red (CTFR) (ThermoFisher) following the manufacturer's instructions. Unlabeled T cells were cultured as a control. On Day 4 the cells were acquired by flow cytometer and the proliferation percentages were obtained as a negatively stained population of CTFR on the APC channel laser Bandpass (635-670/30). See figure 2.4 for a simplified diagram that summarizes the allo-MLR experiment. In addition, the proliferation index of the CD4⁺ T cell was calculated with the following formula:

Proliferation Index: Total Number of Divisions / Cells that went into division

This information was obtained from the proliferation modeling tool from FlowJo.



Figure 2.4. Summary of the allo-MLR and proliferation assay. First cDC2 was isolated and purified then cultured for overnight +/- LPS. After that harvested cDC2 were co-cultured with allogenic naïve CD4+ T cells for 1-6 days after labeling of T cells with CTFR. T cells were then acquired by flow cytometry to assess T cell proliferation and activation markers. Created with BioRender.com.

2.3.5 T cell re-stimulation assay

Allogenic naïve CD4⁺ T cells were primed with Un-cDC2, Stim-cDC2 or VitD3-cDC2 at a 1:10 ratio (10,000 cDC2/ 100,000 T cells) in a total volume of 200 μ l /well in 96 well round bottom plate. The cells were incubated for 5 days (at 37°C, 5% CO₂), after which IL-2 was added (10U/ml; Sigma) and cells were rested in these conditions for another 3-4 days. Cells were split into a 48-well plate once the media started to become slightly yellow, to avoid over-acidification of the medium; fresh media was added to the split wells. Then, primed T cells were harvested, washed, and stimulated with LPS-treated cDC2 from the original cDC2 donor at a 1:10 ratio (10,000 cDC2/ 100,000 T cells) or T cell CD3/CD28 expander and activator beads (Gibco by ThermoFisher Scientific) at either 1:1 or 1:5 ratio in 200 μ l /well in 96 well

flat bottom plate. On day 3, supernatants were harvested to assess the cytokine secretion profiles by MSD, and the cells were phenotyped by flow cytometry.

2.3.6 Migration assay

cDC2 migration was assessed by CCR7-dependent migration towards the chemokines CCL19 and CCL21 using a transwell plate system (pore size, 0.5M; Corning Life Sciences, UK). 100 μ L that contain 2x10⁵ cDC2 were added in the upper chamber ('input DC'), and either cellGenix or X-VIVO15 medium, with or without a mixture of CCL19 and CCL21 (both at 250 ng/ml; R&D Systems), added to the lower chamber as shown in figure 2.5. The migration of cDC2 was evaluated following a 2-hour incubation at 37°C by collecting the cells from the lower chamber and quantifying them using trypan blue and a hemocytometer. The expression of cDC2 migration is represented as the percentage of input DC that underwent migration. See figure 2.5 which summarizes the migration assay.



Figure 2.5: Simplified diagram displays the process of Migration assay. Created with BioRender.com

2.3.7 Flow cytometry staining

Both harvested cDC2 and T cells were first stained for viability by Zombie Aqua (ZA, Biolegend) in order to exclude dead cells. Briefly, as mentioned before in the context of moDC, cells were stained with 1:100 ZA in PBS for 15 minutes in the dark at RT. After that FACS buffer was added to quench the dye and then the cells were washed and centrifuged at 400g for 3 minutes at RT before adding surface stain mAb.

2.3.7.1 Cell surface staining

After staining for viability, both cDC2 and T cells were stained for surface molecules of interest using the same flow cytometry surface staining protocol described in section 2.2.7. Then, the cells were fixed by 1% formaldehyde and stored until acquired by LSRFortessa TM X-20 Cell Analyzer (BD Biosciences). The antibodies panel design for cDC2 or T cells are illustrated in Table 2.3 or Table 2.4, respectively. Isotype control and/or Flow Minus one (FMO) control were performed to exclude background autofluorescence in cDC2 or T cell.

mAB name	Clone	Dilution	Company
CD3: FITC	UCHT1	1:20	BD Bioscience
CD19: FITC	UG7	1:50	BD Bioscience
CD16: FITC	NKP15	1:200	BD Bioscience
CD14: BV650	M5E2	1:100	Biolegend
HLA-DR: AF700	G46-6	1:10	BD Bioscience
ILT3:APC	ZM4.1	1:50	Biolegend
CD1c: PE-CY7	L161	1:50	Biolegend
CD163: PE-CF594	GHI161	1:20	BD Bioscience
CD5: APC-CY7	L17F12	1:100	Biolegend
CD86: PE	IT2.2	1:20	BD Bioscience
CD83: PerCp cy5.5	HB15e	1:50	Biolegend
MERTK: BV711	590H11G1E	1:10	Biolegend
PDL-1: BUV395	MIH1	1:10	BD Bioscience
CCR7:BV421	150503	1:20	BD Bioscience

Table 2.3: List of mAb used for flowcytometry surface staining in cDC2. FMO were also used in the staining of cDC2.
Antibody	Clone	Dilution	Company
CD4: AF700	SK3	1:100	Biolegend
CD3: BUV395	UCHT1	1:100	BD Bioscience
CD45RO: FITC	UCHL1	1:50	BD Bioscience
CD25: PE	M-A251	1:20	BD Bioscience
CD127: BV650	A019D5	1:100	Biolegend
CD1c: PE-CY7	L161	1:50	Biolegend

Table 2.4: List of Antibodies used for T cell surface staining for flow cytometry in MLRs. FMO and unstained control were both used to remove background autofluorescent and gating.

2.3.7.2 Intracellular staining

Briefly, after viability and surface staining the cells were washed by FACS buffer and centrifuged at 400g for 3 minutes. T cells were then resuspended in 1X (the solution after dilution) Fixation and Permeabilization (Fix/Perm) buffer (eBioscience[™] Foxp3 / Transcription Factor Staining Buffer Set, Invitrogen) and incubated at 4 °C for 30 minutes in the dark. After that, the cells were washed and resuspended in 1X Foxp3 Permeabilization (Perm) buffer and incubated for 15 minutes followed by blocking with 2% mouse serum for 15 min at 4 °C in the dark. Antibodies for intracellular staining were added and incubated for 30 minutes, followed by washing and resuspension in FACS buffer, after which the cells were immediately acquired by LSRFortessa [™] X-20 Cell Analyzer (BD Biosciences). Table 2.5 lists the antibodies used for T cell-surface and -intracellular staining after the re-stimulation assay.

Antibody	Clone	Dilution	Company
CD4: BV786	Sk3	1:100	BD Bioscience
CD3: BUV395	UCHT1	1:100	BD Bioscience
CD25: PE	M-A251	1:20	BD Bioscience
CD137: BV650	4B4-1	1:50	Biolegend
Foxp3:AF647(Intracellular)	206D	1:20	Biolegend

Table 2.5: List of mAb used for T cell staining after the re-stimulation assay.

2.3.7.3 Flow cytometry: data acquisition and analysis

Appropriate voltages were selected for the five-laser BD LSRFortessa [™] X-20 Cell Analyzer (BD Biosciences) in order to distinguish between positive and negative populations. Compensation was then calculated using data from negative and positive-stained beads, using FCSDiva[™] software. The experiment file was also saved as a template for subsequent analysis, while FCS files were exported from the analyser and data analysis was performed using FlowJo version 10.8.1 (BD, USA).

For cDC2 gating, cells of interest followed by single cell gating were used to exclude debris and doublet cells, respectively. Dead cells were also excluded from the analysis by high ZA staining. Lymphocytes were then excluded by gating out cells positive in the 'dump' channel i.e. CD3⁺CD19⁺ and CD16⁺ cells. The majority of the HLA-DR⁺ population were CD1c⁺ cells, which consisted of CD5⁺ DC2 and CD163⁺ DC3 subsets as shown in (figure 2.6). In order to evaluate the expression of functional markers of interest (this will be described in detail in Chapter 4 and 5), bulk CD1c⁺ populations were used. For T cell proliferation and activation marker characterization, the cells were first gated on cells of interest and single cells to exclude debris and doublet, respectively. Then after the exclusion of dead cells, CD1c⁺ cells were gated out and then cells were gated on CD3⁺CD4⁺ population to assess all markers of interest as well as proliferation percentage (Figure 2.6).



Figure 2.6: An example of cDC2 gating strategy after the exclusion of debris, doublet and dead cells.



Figure 2.7: An example of T cell gating strategy to assess both proliferation and activation marker expression.

2.3.8 Meso Scale Discovery (MSD) for multiplexed analysis of secreted cytokines

MSD is a multiplex ELISA (U-PLEX assay kit) that was performed as per the manufacturer's instructions to measure the levels of the cytokines panel IL-10, IL-12p70, IL-1 β , IL-6, IFN- γ and TNF- α . Briefly, samples (supernatant) were first diluted with 1:2 with the same media used for the cell culture. Then 25 µl of this diluted supernatant was added into pre-coated multiplex U-plate wells and allowed to incubate for 1 hour at room temperature with continuous shaking. Concurrently, eight-point calibrator standards were included in the plate to verify the establishment of the standard curve. The plate underwent three washes with PBS/Tween, following which 25 µl of the detection antibody was added and allowed to incubate for 1 hour at RT with continuous shaking. Subsequently, after three additional washes, 150 µl of Read buffer was applied, and the plate was examined using a Meso Sector S600 Imager. (MSD Company).

2.3.9 Statistical analysis and production of Figures

Graphs and statistical analyses were conducted using GraphPad Prism software (GraphPad Software, San Diego, California) or JMP Statistical Discovery LLC. Flow cytometry data were analyzed using FlowJo software. The figures presented in this thesis were created using Biorender.com, based in Canada.Nanostring data were analysed by using both nSolver and R software.

Chapter 3: Comparative transcriptomic profile analysis of monocytederived tolerogenic DC and conventional DC subsets

3.1 Introduction

Tolerogenic dendritic cells (tolDC) have been promoted as a promising cellular therapy for the treatment of autoimmune disease due to their ability to re-establish immune tolerance in an antigen-specific approach (Navarro-Barriuso et al., 2018). To date, the most used cellular source for generation of tolDC therapy is monocytes. However, this cellular approach has some limitations including poor migratory ability. So, we aim to generate a conventional (cDC)-based tolDC therapy as a potential solution. Hence as a first step, we aim to compare the transcriptomic profile of our 'gold standard' monocyte derived-tolDC (Mo-tolDC) (induced with active form of VitD3 and dexamethasone) with both the peripheral blood and cultured CD34⁺-derived conventional DC subsets (cDC1 and cDC2) through a Nanostring gene expression analysis system.

3.1.1 Nanostring nCounter Technology

The NanoString nCounter gene expression analysis is a reliable technology designed for the identification of the expression of as many as 800 genes in a single reaction. The methodology involves the direct digital detection of mRNA molecules of interest through the utilization of target-specific, multiplexed color-coded probe pairs. The main advantages of the nCounter® technology are the ability of measuring total mRNA transcripts without requiring cDNA conversion or target amplification, requires minimal sample preparation and has been repeatedly demonstrated to correlate well with other microarray platforms (Reis et al., 2011).

N.B All Mo-toIDC mentioned in this section are generated by treatment with dexamethasone and the active form of vitamin D3 (the 'gold-standard' protocol used in the Hilkens Laboratory (Anderson et al., 2017; Harry et al., 2010a; Spiering et al., 2019). Mature DC is either stimulated with MPLA & IFN- γ (in Good Manufacture Practice (GMP)-compliant CellGenix DC medium) or LPS alone (in RF10 medium). See table 3.1 for the nomenclature of all cells used in this chapter.

Monocyte derived dendritic	Cultured CD34 ⁺ derived	Peripheral blood derived
cells (moDC)	dendritic cells (cul-cDC)	dendritic cells (bl-cDC)
Immature dendritic cells	Conventional dendritic cell 1	Conventional dendritic cell
(immDC)	(cul-cDC1)	1 (bl-cDC1)
Mature dendritic cells	Conventional dendritic cell 2	Conventional dendritic cell
(matDC)	(cul-cDC2)	2 (bl-cDC2)
Tolerogenic dendritic cells	Plasmacytoid dendritic cell	Plasmacytoid dendritic cell
(tolDC)	(cul-pDC)	(bl-pDC)
	Cultured monocyte (cul-	Blood monocyte (bl-
	Monocyte)	Monocyte)

Table: 3.1 Nomenclature of all DC used in this chapter.

3.2 Chapter aims

- 1. To identify the tolerogenic signature genes in tolDC.
- 2. To identify the natural tolerogenic genes expressed in cDC subsets.
- 3. To select the most appropriate cDC subset to generate a cDC-based tolerogenic DC therapy.
- 4. To investigate the transcriptomic relationship between cDC and tolDC.

3.3 Experimental approach

To address these aims the NanoString nCounter gene profiling system was used. Briefly, moDC data were generated by Rachel Spiering in the Hilkens laboratory (Spiering et al., 2019),

while the cDC data were generated by Ursula Cytlak in the Bigley laboratory (Cytlak et al., 2020; Kirkling et al., 2018). An overview of the significantly up- and down-regulated genes in our toIDC were obtained. Then, these genes were compared with the differentially expressed genes (DEGs) in both cul-cDC and bl-cDC subsets in order to identify the similarity and differences between them. In addition, the most closely related conventional DC (cDC) subsets to our toIDC were identified in line with the main objective of my project. Moreover, I performed a literature study to create a list of DC-related tolerogenic genes (tolGenes) in order to do a heatmap overview of toIDC, both cul- and bl- cDC1 and cDC2 subsets, based on these tolGenes.

The transcriptomic analysis pipeline was performed in four steps as follows:

1. Comparative transcriptomic profile of the moDC conditions (immDC, matDC and tolDC).

2. Defining of tolerogenic signature genes in our tolDC through selecting the intersection or overlap between the differentially expressed genes (DEGs) in (tolDC vs matDC) and (tolDC vs immDC).

3. Comparative transcriptomic profile of moDC conditions with both cultured CD34⁺ derived and blood DC subsets to detect any similarities or differences in gene expression profiles.

4. In order to investigate whether any of conventional DC (cDC) expressed any pro-tolerogenic genes, a heatmap based on DEGs were performed.

Next, tolerogenic genes and other molecules of interest that were significantly upregulated in tolDC were validated at the protein level by flow cytometry.

3.4 Results

3.4.1 Transcriptional tolerogenic signature of monocyte-derived tolDC

To identify the differential gene expression profile and the unique molecular mechanism in toIDC, I performed a comparative transcriptomic analysis between toIDC, matDC and immDC. Of the 578 genes in the Immunology V2 Nanostring panel plus the 30 custom DC-related genes, 416 genes remained in the analysis after normalization and pre-processing steps described in Chapter 2, section (2.2).

In order to find out the significantly up/down regulated genes in toIDC, the DEGs between toIDC vs matDC were compared in 4 healthy donors. The representation of the gene expression profile of the toIDC and matDC in a heatmap evidenced the separation into 3 clusters of gene sets that have opposing expression in toIDC and matDC (hierarchical clustering displayed as a dendrogram above and on the right side of the heatmap to differentiate between the cell type and genes set expression, respectively) (figure 3.1A). Next, in order to distinguish and find the relationship between different condition of moDC, principal component analysis (PCA) was performed. As shown in figure 3.1B each group of samples clustered well together indicating clear differences in the cell types. Each one of PC represent a pattern or variation in the gene expression data to distinguish between the three conditions. However, PC1 and PC2 captured the most significant pattern or variation in the gene expression profile between the group of cells showing a prominent difference between toIDC, matDC and immDC (figure 3.1B)

Then, using greater than 2-fold change and adjusted p-value < 0.01, I identified 87 statistically significant upregulated genes and 300 downregulated genes in toIDC in comparison with matDC (figure 3.1C). As demonstrated in Table 3.2 and figures 3.1C and 3.2, several of the overexpressed genes in toIDC were directly involved in immune tolerance such as *MERTK* (Receptor tyrosine kinases of the TAM family) and in other immune-related function such as complement activation (*C1QA and C1QBP*), innate immune system (*S100A8, S100A9* and *FCGR2B*), while others mainly related to metabolism and cell cycle function.

Interestingly, *IL1R2* (interleukin-1 receptor-2) was one of the most striking differentially expressed genes in tolDC (figure 3.1C and figure 3.2A). This gene encodes the IL1R2, which act as a decoy receptor that binds IL-1 β with high affinity (Molgora et al., 2018). This receptor was found to be expressed at very high levels by a number of cells, including monocytes, M2 macrophages, neutrophils and B cells (Peters et al., 2013). Hence, it will be of interest to validate this gene at the protein level in our tolDC, which may contribute to our understanding of how these cells exert their regulatory actions.

Other interesting genes that were significantly up regulated were *FKBP5* and *F13A1*. Notably, *FKBP5* was one of the top 6 up regulated genes in toIDC in comparison with both matDC and immDC (table.3.2, figure 3.1C and 3.2B). See discussion section 3.5.2 for more information about this gene.

Surprisingly, Indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase 1 (*IDO1*) and *LILRB4* (ILT3-encoding gene); both important tolerogenic regulators; were found to be expressed at lower levels in our toIDC as compared to matDC (figure 3.3). This could be because of using both MPLA and IFN- γ for the maturation of DC, of which IFN- γ is a known inducer of IDO (Mellor et al., 2017; Scheler et al., 2007), while using MPLA alone for maturation of toIDC. In contrast, *CLEC4A* (C-type lectin receptor), of which the protein contains an immunoreceptor tyrosine-based inhibitory motif (ITIM) and *MRC1* (Mannose receptor C type 1), of which the protein is mainly associated with phagocytosis (Hoober et al., 2019), were both found to be highly up regulated in toIDC compared to matDC (figure 3.2). In addition, *SOCS3* (suppressor of cytokine signaling-3) a major regulator of inflammation with immunosuppressive effects was expressed lower or higher in toIDC compared to matDC and immDC, respectively. This could contribute to the tolerogenic function of toIDC as reported in the literature. As expected, the expression of a number of genes with immunostimulatory function (*AHR*, *IL12A&B*, *CD83*, *CD86*, *PRDM1 and TNF*) was lower in toIDC than in matDC.

Furthermore, in order to identify the overlap in the upregulated genes between tolDC-vsmatDC and tolDC-vs-immDC, a venn diagram was created, showing that 44 upregulated genes overlap; thus, these genes appeared to be strongly related to the tolDC profile. See figure 3.1D and table 3.3). Significantly, of these 44 overlapping genes, *TLR2* (Toll like receptor 2) and *IL18R1* (interleukin-18 receptor -1) that are mainly involved in signaling function were highly up regulated in tolDC compared to both matDC and immDC. Thus, both genes could have a regulatory function that contribute to generation of tolerance (table 3.3 and figure 3.2).





D.

tolDC_vs_matDC



Figure 3.1: Differential expressed genes in toIDC. A) Overview Heatmap of transcriptomic expression profile of toIDC and matDC: red samples are toIDC while blue is mature DC. B) Principal component analysis (PCA) of the 3 moDC conditions: (toIDC red dots, matDC blue dots and immDC grey dots). The first four principal components of the gene expression data are plotted against each other and coloured by the values of the selected covariate. C) Volcano plot of top differentially expressed genes in toIDC (the red dots) vs matDC (the green dots) based on log 2-fold change. D) Venn diagram of up regulated genes in (toIDC *vs* matDC) blue circle and (toIDC *vs* immDC) red circle. There are 44 genes in the overlap between (toIDC vs matDC) and (toIDC vs immDC) which defined as the mostly related to toIDC expression profile.

RANK	Gene symbol	Gene name	Fold change (FC)
1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10	Up regulated in tolDC IL1R2 FKBP5 IL1R1 MRC1 IL18R1 C1QBP MERTK ZBTB16 IFNGR1 F13A1	Interleukin 1 receptor 2 FK506 binding protein 5 Interleukin 1 receptor 1 Mannose Receptor C-type 1 Interleukin 18 Receptor 1 Complement C1Q binding protein MER Proto-oncogene tyrosine kinase Zinc finger And BTB domain containing 16 Interferon Gamma Receptor1 This gene encodes the coagulation factor XIII A subunit	127.6 8.1 15.4 53.9 195.5 3.4 22.5 47.1 3.4 152
1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10	Downregulated in tolDC CXCL11 IL12B IRF8 CXCL10 IRF1 CCL19 TNFRSF14 IRF4 SOCS1 TNFSF10	C-X-C motif chemokine ligand 11 Interleukin 12 B Transcription factor, interferon regulatory factor 8 C-X-C motif chemokine ligand 10 Transcription factor, interferon regulatory factor 1 C-C motif chemokine ligand 19 TNF Receptor Superfamily Member 14 Transcriptional activator, interferon regulatory factor 4 Suppressor of cytokine signaling 1 TNF ligand Superfamily Member 10	-1406.8 -1718.5 -43.7 -5166.1 -34 -910.4 -3.8 -14.3 -5.1 -225.3

Table 3.2: Top 10 Differentially expressed genes in tolDC vs matDC. P value is <0.001 in all top 10 up/down regulated genes.

Genes symbol
Gene related to innate immune function
C1QBP, C3, C1QA, C1QB, CD163, CD14, S100A8, S100A9, FCGR2A.C, FCRG2B, FCGR2A,
IRAK3, CLEC4E, CLEC4A, CLEC9A, CFH, NLRP3, MIF, DBN1, MASP1.
Gene related to signaling and trafficking
IL1R2, IL1R1, IL6ST, IL18R1, TLR2, IL1RL1, CCR6, CCL17, LAIR1/CD305, IL1A, CXCL5,
CD3EAP, CD24, CD79B
Gene related to immune metabolism and cell cycle function
FKBP5, SLC2A1, ADA, KCNJ2, GGT5, CCND3
Gene related to transcriptional regulation
Ki67, CEBPB, ZBTB16
Gene related to tolerance induction
MERTK

Table 3.3: Summarized List of the 44 upregulated genes in toIDC after overlap with matDC and immDC according to Venn diagram. The genes were classified according to related function



Figure 3.2: Box plot of some important significantly up-regulated genes in tolDC (blue) in comparison with matDC (green) and immDC (red). P-value represent the results of pairwise comparison with Wald test.



Figure 3.3: Box plot demonstrate significantly down regulated genes in toIDC vs matDC. Blue is toIDC, red immature DC and green is mature DC. P-value represent the results of pairwise comparison with Wald test. Full process of normalisation is explained in method section page 40 and 41.

3.4.2 Differential expression analysis of toIDC with other DC subsets

Hierarchical clustering and heatmap of DEGs was performed in order to investigate the gene expression profile similarities and differences between toIDC and both cul- and bl-cDC subsets. In addition, 42 genes that i) were reported in the literature as up- or down-regulators of tolerogenicity (tolGenes) in various toIDC types and ii) were also present in the Nanostring panel were identified (see tables 3.4, 3.5 and 3.6). These tolGenes were also included in the analysis, in addition to the toIDC-related signature genes that were identified in this thesis (see table 3.4). It is to be noted that there are other regulators of tolerance that are reported in literature but were, unfortunately, not present in the Nanostring panel used, such as *GILZ*, *ANXA1* and *THBS1*(Navarro-Barriuso et al., 2018).

3.4.2.1 Comparison of toIDC with cul-cDC subsets

In line with the PCA analysis (figure 3.4A), the unsupervised hierarchical clustering showed two main separate branches, where the DC differentiated from CD14⁺ monocytes (tolDC, immDC and matDC) clustered together and the DC derived from CD34⁺ cells (cDC1, cDC2 and pDC) clustered together (figure 3.4B). Interestingly, the cultured CD34⁺ derived monocyte sample was clustering with the monocyte-derived DC types, which suggests that the clustering is not just driven by culture conditions, but that the cell linage is also influential. As expected, the closest match in transcriptional profiles was seen between immDC and tolDC, which clustered next to each other. However, matDC clustered in a separate branch, demonstrating a distinct transcriptional profile (figure 3.4B).

To have a closer view at similarities and differences between the cDC subsets and tolDC, tissue culture signature genes were removed from the analysis as described in Chapter 2, section 2.2.2.2. In addition, because the gene expression profile in tolDC is mainly dependent on the immunomodulation treatment that is used for generation of tolDC, tolDC signature genes as well as tolerogenic genes (tolGenes) were included in the analysis (see Table 3.4 for definitions). tolGenes are previously literature reported regulators of tolerogenicity in tolDC and present in the Nanostring panel.

Subsequently, to identify which cDC subset was more closely related to the gene expression profile of tolDC, a heatmap was generated based on comparative expression of tolGenes between tolDC, cDC1 and cDC2 (figure 3.5A). Notably, the results indicated that both cDC

subsets naturally express some of the important tolerogenic genes, such as *IDO1* (gene encoding the indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase) and *BTLA* (B and T lymphocyte attenuator) with greater expression in cDC1. Interestingly, our tolDC showed highest expression of *MERTK* and *IL10* as compared to both cDC subsets (figure 3.5A). Moreover, I found a strongly contrasting gene expression profile between tolDC and both cDC subsets (figure 3.5 A and B). However, of the two cDC subsets, cDC2 showed greater similarity to tolDC in expression of tolerogenic genes, such as: *PD-L1*(CD274), *PRDM1* and *MRC1* (figure 3.5B). Notably there is general trend gene downregulation in tolDC in comparison with all other DC subsets, which may be due to the treatment with potent immunosuppressive drugs.

Tolerogenic signature genes	Defining method
tolGenes (literature)	Genes that were reported to be either up- or down-regulated in various toIDC types (generated by different methods) and described in papers including: (Navarro-Barriuso et al., 2018b, 2018a; Ritprajak et al., 2019b; Takenaka and Quintana, 2017) and that were present in the NanoString panel (42 genes; see Tables 3.5 and 3.6).
tolDC signature genes (this thesis)	There are 111 DEGs that results from the intersection or overlap between (toIDC vs matDC) and (toIDC vs immDC). These includes 44 upregulated genes and 67 downregulated genes (figure 3.6C).

Table 3.4: Method of defining tolerogenic signature gene.

Gene symbol	Function
NFKB1	Transcription factor that stimulates the expression of genes involved in in
	induction of inflammatory cytokines.
AHR	A ligand-activated transcription factor that regulates the activity and degradation of transcription factors important for the control of DC function.
IRF4	Transcription factor that in DC show to modulate TLR signal transduction and regulate expression of CCR7.
CD86	Costimulatory molecule that provides necessary signals for T cell activation
CD80	and also a DC maturation marker
CD40	
CD83	DC maturation marker
CD1c	DC marker
IL12A	Pro- inflammatory cytokine that considered to be inflammation associated
IL12B	markers.
IL6	Pro-inflammatory cytokine.
PRDM1/BLIMP1	This molecule regulates CIITA expression (master regulator of MHC II
	genes) in human moDC, and suppressess IL-6 and Ccl2 transcription
MAPK1/ERK	Important component of the MAP kinase signal transduction pathway which
	mediates diverse biological functions including decrease of NF-kB DNA
	binding.
TNFAIP3/A20	The ubiquitin editing enzyme that have a role in degradation of NF- κ B molecules
CD74/HLA-DR	Antigen presenting molecule.
LAMP3	lysosomal-associated membrane protein 3 which linked with the maturation
	of dendritic cells

Table 3.5: List of tolGenes reported to be down regulated in tolDC types (Navarro-Barriuso et al., 2018b, 2018a; Ritprajak et al., 2019b; Takenaka and Quintana, 2017)

Gene symbol	Function
IDO	Indolamine-2,3-dioxygenase enzyme that metabolite tryptophan, the necessary component of T cell proliferation and differentiation.
C1QA &C1QBP	Both involve in vital tolerogenic activity including increased PD-L2 surface expression and decreased CD86. Also related to reduce induction of Th1 and Th17 proliferation (Navarro-Barriuso et al., 2018b).
MERTK	Inhibits T cell activation directly through competition of PROS1 on the surface of T cells (Suwandi et al., 2017).
CD274/PDL-1	Programmed death-ligand that enables toIDC to inhibit effector T cells and trigger Treg induction.
IL-10	An anti-inflammatory cytokine that inhibits the production of IL-12 and the expression of co- stimulatory molecules by DC.
LILRB4/ILT3 LILRB2/ILT4	Inhibitory receptors that promoted DC tolerogenicity and subsequent T-cell suppression.
CCL18	Treg chemotactic factor upregulated in toIDC induced by dexamethasone.
CCL22	Treg chemotactic factor upregulated in toIDC induced by vitD3.
MRC1/CD206	Mannose receptor C-type lectin that is both immature DC and M2 macrophages marker.
CD14	A monocyte marker which identified to be also associated with the immunosuppressive function of toIDC (van Wigcheren et al., 2021).
FCGR3A	Fc fragment of IgG receptor IIIa,
IL1RN	IL1Ra cytokine that are antagonist ligand for IL1 receptor and also inhibit DC maturation and subsequent T cell activation and polarization.
FCGR2B	An immunoregulatory receptor that reported to maintain tolerance in tolDC.
TLR2	Toll like receptor that have a role in maintain tolerance through increase production of IL-10 (Chamorro et al., 2009; Raker et al., 2015).
CD163	A marker of monocyte/macrophages cell lineage.
ZBTB16/PLZF	A transcriptional repressor that play a role in inhibition of DC maturation
F13A1	Coagulation factor XIII A that has critical roles in blood clot stabilization and may have a role in RA production and induce Foxp3+ Tregs.
CTSC	Cathepsin C is considered to be a pan-regulatory toIDC marker that expressed in all toIDC type.
CLEC4A	DC immunoreceptor 2 (DCIR2) is a C-type lectin receptor mainly expressed on CD8α ⁻ conventional DC and involved in regulating immunity and impairing inflammation and T cell activation (Uto et al., 2016).
CD209	DC-SIGN is a C-type lectin receptor that mainly expressed on immDC and often associated with suppression of inflammation , inhibition of pro-inflammatory cytokine and induction of regulatory immune response (Castenmiller et al., 2021).
PPARG	Nuclear receptor that involve in immunometabolism such as Inhibition of NF-KB nuclear localization.
PTPN6/SHP-1	This gene encodes shp-1 enzyme that act as inhibitor for RAS–MAPK pathway.
SOCS1	A member of the SOCS family of intracellular proteins that has a critical inhibitory function in DC by controlling the cytokine response and antigen presentation.
STAT3	A cytoplasmic transcription factor that has a role as a negative regulator of inflammatory responses.
SOCS3	A member of the SOCS family of intracellular proteins that suppress cytokine signaling and Th2 induction
IL27	Member of IL-12 family and known to have antagonistic function on Th17 and capacity to generate IL-10 producing, type 1 regulatory T cells (Tr1). Also, it induced expression of PDL-1 in DC.

Table 3.6: List tolGenes reported to be up regulated in tolDC types (Navarro-Barriuso et al., 2018b, 2018a; Ritprajak et al., 2019a; Schinnerling et al., 2015; Takenaka and Quintana, 2017)



Figure 3.4: Relationship between moDC types, cul-DC subsets and cultured monocytes. A) PCA plot of the first four principal components of the gene expression data are plotted against each other and colored by the values of the selected covariate as light red (matDC), yellow (immDC), dark purple (tolDC), gray (cultured monocyte), blue (cul-cDC1), light purple (cul-cDC2) and dark red (cul-pDC). B) Heatmap and hierarchical clustering of moDC type and cul-DC based on DEGs. Orange indicates high expression; blue indicates low expression.





Figure 3.5: Identification of similarity and differences in differentially expressed genes between toIDC and cul-cDC subsets. A) Heatmap demonstrate the gene expression profile

of tolDC (green), cDC1 (blue) and cDC2 (red) based on tolGenes. B) Heatmap of tolDC, cDC1 and cDC2 based on tolDC markers. C) Venn diagram show the 111 DEGs overlap between (tolDC vs matDC) and (tolDC vs immDC).

3.4.2.2 Comparison of toIDC with bl-cDC subsets

To identify the similarities and differences in gene expression profile between toIDC and peripheral blood cDC (cDC1 and cDC2), overlap in the differentially expressed genes between toIDC vs bl-cDC2 and toIDC vs cDC1 were performed. As shown in figure 3.6A, 178 toIDC signature related genes were found on the overlap between toIDC vs bl-cDC2 (blue circle) and toIDC vs bl-cDC1 (yellow circle). Next, in order to determine the most closely related bl-cDC to toIDC in gene expression profile, hierarchical clustering with heatmap based on the 178 toIDC signature genes as well as tolGenes that reported in the literature were performed. As shown in figure 3.6B, both bl-cDC clustered in one main branch whereas toIDC cluster in different branch according to the 178 toDC signature genes. In addition, generally there is contrasting gene expression between toIDC and both bl-cDC. However, bl-cDC2 demonstrated greater similarity than bl-cDC1 in the expression of some genes with toIDC. For example, both toIDC and bl-cDC2 demonstrated higher upregulation of *MRC1*, *PDL-1* and *FCGR2B* genes compared to bl-cDC1.

Interestingly, as demonstrated in figure 3.6C, bl-cDC2 and tolDC were clustered together in one branch, while cDC1 clustered in another separate branch suggesting a higher similarity between tolDC and bl-cDC2 than bl-cDC1 according to tolGenes expression profile. In addition, bl-cDC1 demonstrates contrasting expression of tolGenes compared to tolDC, where the genes that were highly expressed in tolDC showed lower expression in cDC1 and vers versa. However, bl-cDC2 was determined to have some similarity with tolDC in the expression of tolGenes. For example, both tolDC and bl-cDC2 were found to be highly expressed *SOCS3*, *MRC1*, *FCGR2B*,*IL1RN* and *F13A1* genes in contrast to cDC1. In addition, both tolDC and bl-cDC2 demonstrate downregulation of *IL12A* and *IDO1* genes compared to bl-cDC1. However, bl-cDC2 also demonstrates some differences with tolDC in the expression of tolGenes with upregulation, specifically in the genes that related to maturation and co-stimulation *CD83*, *CD86* and *CD74* genes. Conversely, *MERTK* and *IL-10* genes were found to be downregulated in both bl-cDC1 and bl-cDC2 compared to tolDC. Notably, I found upregulation in both

CLEC4A and *LILRB4* genes in toIDC and slightly higher upregulation in bl-cDC2 as well compared to bl-cDC1.

To this end, based in both toIDC signature and toIGenes, bl-cDC2 was found to be more closely aligned to toIDC in gene expression than bl-cDC1.

Α. blood_cDC2_vs_mono_tolDC 178 33 88 blood_cDC1_vs_mono_tolDC Β. blood_cDC1 blood_cDC2 mono_toIDC



Figure 3.6: Transcriptomic expression profile comparison between toIDC and bl-cDC. A) Venn diagram showing the gene expression profile overlap between toIDC vs bl-cDC2 (blue circle) and toIDC vs bl-cDC1 (yellow circle). B) Heatmap and hierarchical clustering dendrogram demonstrate the up and down regulation of 178 toIDC signature genes in toIDC (gray), cDC1 (blue) and cDC2 (yellow). Red demonstrates high expression of gene while blue demonstrate the low expression of gene. C) Heatmap and hierarchical clustering dendrogram demonstrate the up and down regulation of 42 toIGenes in toIDC (gray), bl-cDC1 (blue) and bl-cDC2 (yellow).

3.4.3 Pathway enrichment analysis of toIDC

The transcriptomic profile of toIDC was mostly consisting of down-regulated gene sets, with evidence of 10 pathways that were repressed in comparison with matDC. Most of these down-regulated pathways were related to inflammation, infection and cancer (table 3.7).

Interestingly, TNF signaling pathway and NF-kappa B signaling pathway where in the list of pathways that are significantly downregulated in comparison with matDC (table 3.8 and figure 3.7B), which in turn may support the tolerogenic function.

3.4.3.1 Pathway Comparison with cultured CD34⁺ derived DC subsets

In order to explore and compare the possible functional properties of DEGs in toIDC and other CD34⁺ derived DC subsets, pathway analysis was done by advanced analysis module through KEGG database. The results demonstrated that 'immunometabolism' and 'phagocytosis and degradation' are the most upregulated enriched pathways in our toIDC compared to matDC and CD34⁺ derived DC subsets (figure 3.7A). However, cDC2 showed slightly higher 'phagocytosis and degradation' score than cDC1 and pDC. Notably, among CD34⁺ cultured DC, pDC have the lowest TNF and NFκB signaling enriched pathway (figure 3.7B).

Furthermore, gene set enrichment analysis (GSEA) was performed in order to identify groups of genes in relation to different immune function. Interestingly, *FKBP5* was one of the genes that was significantly up regulated and directly related to regulation of immunometabolism activity in toIDC in comparison to matDC (figure 3.7C). On the other hand, *AHR* (Aryl Hydrocarbon Receptor), a gene also related to immunometabolism, was significantly down regulated in toIDC. However, IDO (Indolamine-2,3-dioxygenase enzyme), considered one of the important tolerogenic genes, was also down regulated in our toIDC (figure 3.7C). As mentioned previously, this could be due to stimulation of mature DC with IFN- γ , which is known as a master regulator of IDO.

Pathway name	Count	P-	Genes name
		Value	
TNF signaling	23	0.0009	SOCS3;CXCL1;RELA;PTGS2;FAS;NFKB1;CXCL10;TRAF5;BCL3;
pathway			IL6;MAPK11;VCAM1;ICAM1;LTA;TRAF2;IL15;CCL5;CSF1;TNF;
			TRAF1;CCL20;CCL2;CASP3
Prolactin signaling	13	0.0011	SOCS3;RELA;NFKB1;STAT5A;JAK2;IRF1;MAPK11;TNFRSF11A;
pathway			SOCS1;STAT1;STAT3;STAT5B;SRC
Herps simplex	32	0.0019	SOCS3;TICAM1;CD40;RELA;FAS;NFKB1;TRAF5;PML;IRF7;
infection			HLA-A;IL12B;IL6;JAK2;HLA-B;IL12A;LTA;TRAF2;TRAF6;IL15;
			STAT1;HLA-C;CCL5;STAT2;TNFRSF14;TAP1;HLA-
			DOB;TNF,JAK1 & Others.
NF-kappa B	24	0.0041	TICAM1;CD40;RELA;MALT1;PTGS2;NFKB1;BCL2;TRAF5;
signaling pathway			NFKB2;TNFSF13B;CCL19;VCAM1;ICAM1;RELB;BLNK;TNFRSF1
			1A;CCL13,LTA;TRAF2;TRAF6;TNF;TRAF1;IL8;PLAU
Hepatitis B	23	0.0097	TICAM1;TGFBR1;RELA;STAT4;FAS;NFKB1;BCL2;NFATC2;IRF7;
			STAT5A;EGR2;IL6;CDKN1A;STAT1;STAT2;TNF;JAK1;STAT3;
			IFIH1;IL8;STAT5B;SRC;CASP3
Viral	18	0.0112	RELA;NFKB1;TRAF5;NFKB2;IRF7;HLA-A;STAT5A;
carcinogenesis			EGR2;CDKN1A;HLA-B;TRAF2;HLA-C;
			JAK1;TRAF1;STAT3;STAT5B;SRC;CASP3
Pathways in	27	0.0126	TGFBR1;CTNNB1;RELA;PTGS2;FLT3;FAS;NFKB1;BCL2;SMAD3;
cancer			TRFF5;PML;NFKB2;STAT5A;IL6;CDKN1A;PTGER4;RUNX1;TRA
			F2;TRAF6;STAT1;JAK1;TRAF1;STAT3;IL8 & Others
Influenza A	26	0.0203	SOSC3;TICAM1;RELA;FAS;NFKB1;CXCL10;MX1;PML;IRF7;IL12
			B;IL6;JAK2;MAPK11;ICAM1;IL12A;STAT1;CCL5;STAT2;TNFSF10
			;HLA-DOB;TNF;JAK1;IFIH1;IL8;CCL2;CASP1
Epstein-Barr virus	20	0.0276	CD40;RELA;NFKB1;BCL2;TRAF5;ITGAL;ENTPD1;NFKB2;HLA-
infection			A;CDKN1A;CD58;MAPK11;ICAM1;RELB;HLA-B;TRAF2;TRAF6;
			HLA-C;JAK1;STAT3
RIG-I-like	14	0.0446	RELA;TMEM173,NFKB1;CXCL10;IRF7;IL12B;ATG12;MAPK11;IL
receptor signaling			12A;TRAF2,TRAF6;TNF;IFH1;IL8
pathway			

Table 3.7: List of 10 down regulated pathway in toIDC vs matDC determined by DAVID database and KEGG pathway.









Figure 3.7: Pathway analysis in toIDC vs cultured CD34+ DC subset. A) Box plots of highly enriched pathways in toIDC vs all other moDC conditions and subtypes. B) Box plots show the lower pathway score of toIDC and across different DC subtypes. C) Volcano plot demonstrates significantly upregulated genes related to immunometabolism in toIDC vs matDC.

3.4.3.2 Pathway Comparison with other moDC conditions

Pathway enrichment analysis was performed between toIDC with matDC and immDC to investigate the pathways that are mainly related to toIDC function. There are only a few pathways that are upregulated in toIDC, which are mainly related to phagosome and metabolic activity. The rest of pathways were down regulated in toIDC in comparison with matDC (table 3.7).

GSEA determined that most of the NF κ B signaling-related genes were significantly lower in toIDC than in matDC. *CD14*, *SYK* and *IL1R1* were the only exception genes that related to NF κ B signaling pathway and were found to be higher in toIDC than matDC (figure 3.8 and

3.9). In addition, a completely contrasting expression of genes that related to 'antigen presentation', 'checkpoint and execution', 'cytokines and chemokines' pathways were identified in toIDC vs matDC (Figure 3.8). Remarkably, genes that are linked to the 'phagocytosis and degradation' pathway (one of the highly enriched pathways in toIDC vs matDC) include MRC1, TLR2, FCGR2B (CD32), CD14, and *CD163* (figure 3.9). These genes could be considered as a signature for toIDC. To this end, combined action of genes as a pathway or sets may control the tolerogenic function in toIDC more than relying on a single gene.







immDC

toIDC



Figure 3.8: Heatmap demonstrate some important pathways expression in tolDC vs matDC and immDC.



Figure 3.9: Volcano plot of differentially expressed genes in tolDC vs matDC according to pathway analysis shows the log2 fold change vs log10. Adjusted P-value is shown in the upper left of the image.

3.4.4 Identification of pro-tolerogenic genes in conventional DC subsets

In order to investigate the natural pro-tolerogenic genes in cDC, a volcano plot and heatmap that depend on unsupervised hierarchical clustering according to DEGs were performed between the cDC subsets.

3.4.4.1 Pro-tolerogenic genes in cultured CD34⁺ derived cDC

To evaluate the extent to which cul-cDC subsets have a pro-tolerogenic genes, the DEGs between cul-cDC (cDC1 and cDC2) were compared. As expected, there is a contrasting gene expression profile between cDC1 and cDC2 where the genes that are mainly reported in the literature as regulators of tolerance are higher in cDC1 than cDC2 (figure 3.10). For example, *BTLA* and *IDO1* both significantly have higher expression in cDC1 compared to cDC2. However, other important genes that also related to tolerance were significantly higher in cDC2 than cDC1, which include *PDL-1*, *MERTK* and *LILRB4* (ILT3) (figure 3.11).

In addition, there is significant up regulation of an *AIRE* (autoimmune regulator; an essential gene for central tolerance) in cDC2 compared to cDC1 (figure 3.11). Interestingly, cDC2 is also demonstrated to have higher expression of *SOCS3* (suppressor of cytokine signaling-3) (figure 3.11) that were considered to be a major regulators of infection and inflammation , although it have a contrasting influence in inflammation (Carow and Rottenberg, 2014). Notably, some of the highest DEGs in our tolDC (mentioned in section 3.4.1) were also significantly up regulated in cul-cDC2 vs cDC1 including: *FKBP5* and *MRC1*.

To summaries this section, both cul-cDC subsets expressed some of the important protolerogenic genes, but to a different extent. However, cDC2 show more similarity to tolDC with regard to the expression of some important genes that could contribute to its tolerogenic function.



Figure 3.10: Differential expression genes in cul-cDC2 vs cDC1. A) Volcano plot of cDC2 vs cDC1 show a log2 Fold change against the log10. Red is the significantly up regulated genes in cDC2 vs cDC1 and green is significantly down regulated genes in cDC2 vs cDC1. B)



Heatmap of DEGs in cul-cDC2 (Red rectangle) vs cul-cDC1 (Blue rectangle) in 3 different doners. Red demonstrates high expression genes and blue demonstrate low expression genes.

Figure 3.11: Box plot illustrate some of the significantly up/down regulated genes in cDC1 (blue) vs cDC2 (Red). Statistically significant was determined by using pairwise

comparison with Wald test to compare the fold change in gene expression between cDC1 and cDC2. * = p < 0.05 ** = p < 0.01 *** = p < 0.0001.

3.4.4.2 Pro-tolerogenic genes in peripheral blood cDC

Peripheral blood cDC may show a different gene expression profile compared to cul-cDC which mainly depend on the cytokine environment during differentiation. Hence, to investigate the pro-tolerogenic genes in peripheral blood cDC, a DEG analysis and unsupervised hierarchical clustering with heatmap were performed between cDC1 vs cDC2 (figure 3.12A and 3.12B).

Likewise, cul-cDC, peripheral blood cDC demonstrate contrasting gene expression profile between cDC1 and cDC2 (figure 3.12 A and B). However, bl-cDC2 demonstrate striking expression of *CLEC10A* and *FCGR2B* compared to cDC1, while were no significant difference in these tow markers between cul- cDC2 vs cDC1. In addition, similar to cul-cDC1, peripheral bl-cDC1 exhibit high expression of both *BTLA* and *IDO1* tolerance related genes compared to cDC2 which demonstrate significant up regulation of *LILRB2* (ILT4), *LILRB4* (ILT3) genes that encode immunoinhibitory proteins (figure 3.13). However, unlike cul-cDC2, bl-cDC2 express non-significant level of *MERTK* and *PDL-1* genes compared to cDC1 (data not shown).

Interestingly, in alignment with cul-cDC2, bl-cDC2 significantly have higher expression of *MRC1* compared to cDC1. In addition, similar to tolDC, bl-cDC2 have higher up regulation of *CLEC4A* and *IL1R2* genes in contrast with cDC1. Furthermore, *SOCS3* gene were also significantly expressed in bl-cDC2 compared to cDC1. Thus, this gene could contribute to the regulatory function of cDC2 (figure 3.13).

To this end, although, bl-cDC exhibited a greater similarity in differentially expressed genes to cul-cDC, there are some differences in genes up regulation that could be due to linage origination. Finally, cDC2 showed closer gene upregulation profile to our tolDC than cDC1.



Figure 3.12: Differentially expressed genes in blood derived cDC. A) Volcano plot of DEGs between cDC1 vs cDC2. B) Heatmap of DEGs in bl-cDC2 (Red rectangle) vs bl-cDC1



(Blue rectangle) in 3 different donors. Red demonstrates high expression genes and blue demonstrate low expression genes.

88



Figure. 3.13: Box plot demonstrates gene expression in blood-derived cDC1 (blue) and cDC2 (Red). P-value represents the results of pairwise comparison with the Wald test.

3.4.5 Validation of tolerogenic signature proteins in our tolDC

Having identified some of the significantly upregulated genes in our toIDC, which may contribute to its tolerogenic function, we thought to validate these genes and other molecules of interest at the protein level to confirm their expression and evaluate their function. To do so, different moDC conditions (immature, mature and toIDC) were cultured in CellGenix media as described in method section 2.2.3, as this was the media used to generate the Nanostring data in moDC. In addition, because in our immunotherapy group, we usually used RF10 culture media as the gold standard protocol for research grade toIDC generation, toIDC were generated in both RF10 and CellGenix DC to assess the effect of culture media on the expression of the toIDC markers as well.

The microscopic picture of the cells after seven days of culture clearly demonstrates a difference in the maturation state of the cells with a semi-mature feature in toIDC compared to mature and immature DC, irrespective of culture media (figure 3.14).

After gating the cells as described in method section 2.2.8, the marker of interest plus the phenotypic marker of different moDC conditions were assessed. As anticipated, toIDC shows the characteristic feature of a semi-mature state with low expression of co-stimulatory molecule
CD86 and maturation marker CD83 compared to matDC (positive control) with no difference between cultured media (figure 3.15). In addition, tolDC also demonstrates higher expression of important immunoregulatory molecules ILT-3, ILT4, PDL-1, PDL-2 and MERTK compared to matDC and immDC, both culture media (figure 3.16). However, both ILT-3 and ILT-4 were also high in matDC that cultured in CG, which is possibly due to stimulation of these cells with IFN- γ besides MPLA, which have a role in the expression of many immune regulatory molecules (Mimura et al., 2018; Švajger and Rožman, 2019). Interestingly, TLR2 (toll-like receptor 2) was highly expressed in tolDC in contrast to matDC, which may contribute to its tolerogenic function in both culture media (figure 3.16).

Furthermore, toIDC demonstrated higher expression of CXCR4 migratory molecule compared to matDC in both culture media while showing lower expression of CCR7 compared to matDC cultured in CG media (figure 3.17). Of note, I observed higher expression of CCR7 in toIDC that were cultured in RF10 media than the cells that were cultured in CG. This may mean that toIDC has a higher expression of the immature state's migration molecule than the mature state's migration molecule.

Attractively, the IL1R2 marker that were significantly upregulated in toIDC at gene level were also highly expressed at protein level in toIDC compared to matDC in both culture media with slightly higher expression in toIDC cultured in RF10 medium (figure 3.18). Thus, this marker could have a regulatory function that contributes to tolerance induction. In addition, the pan CD32 marker (encoded in FCGR2A&B genes) demonstrated high expression in toIDC compared to matDC irrespective of culture media. However, CLEC4A and MRC1 molecules were found to be expressed in toIDC as well but at a lower level compared to matDC and immDC in CG media, whereas they have approximately the same expression level in all moDC conditions cultured in RF10 medium (figure 3.18).

Besides this phenotypical characterization of toIDC, the cytokines secretion profile also showed a typical toIDC profile with the significantly higher secretion of IL-10 and lower IL12p70 production than matDC (figure 3.19).

To this end and in line with other studies, our toIDC has a phenotypical feature of tolerogenic state and tolerogenic cytokines profile with high IL-10 and low IL12p70. However, the

expression of CCR7 was lower in toIDC, while CXCR4 showed higher expression in toIDC compared to matDC. Finally, markers of interest IL1R2, CD32, MRC1 and CLEC4A were all confirmed to be expressed at the protein level in moDC with different variations between conditions.



Figure 3.14: Microscopic picture of different moDC conditions after 7 days of culture. A representative of 3 independent experiments.



Figure 3.15: Expression of CD86 and CD83 in tolDC cultured in two different media. Representative histogram demonstrate an effect of culture media (RF10 and CG) on the phenotype of moDC red (immDC), blue (matDC) and yellow (tolDC). Bar graph demonstrate the mean of three (N=3) and two (N=2) unpaired independent experiment in RF10 and CG, respectively.



Figure 3.16: Expression of tolerogenic marker (ILT3, ILT4, MERTK, PDL-1 and PDL-2) and QC marker TLR2 in tolDC in the two-culture media. Representative histograms demonstrate an effect of culture media (RF10 and CellGenix) on the phenotype of moDC: red (immDC), blue (matDC) and yellow (tolDC). Bar graphs demonstrate the mean of three (N=3) and two (N=2) unpaired independent experiment in RF10 and CG, respectively.



Figure 3.17: Expression of migratory molecules in toIDC in two culture media. Representative histograms demonstrate an effect of culture media (RF10 and CellGenix) on the phenotype of moDC: red (immDC), blue (matDC) and yellow (toIDC). Bar graphs demonstrate the mean of three (N=3) and two (N=2) unpaired independent experiment in RF10 and CG, respectively. MFI shown is from entire cell population.



Figure 3.18: Validation and expression of markers of interest in toIDC at protein level in tow culture media. Representative histogram demonstrate an effect of culture media (RF10 and CG) on phenotype of moDC red (immDC), blue (matDC) and yellow (toIDC). Bar graphs demonstrate the mean of three (N=3) and two (N=2) unpaired independent experiment in RF10 and CG, respectively.



Figure 3.19: Cytokines secretion profiles of tolDC, matDC and immDC. Data represent the mean of 2 independent experiments (N=2). matDC was stimulated with MPLA+ IFN γ while tolDC stimulated with MPLA only. The results represent the mean and SD error bars.

3.5 Discussion

The aim of this chapter was to identify the transcriptional signature genes for toIDC and compare it with the conventional DC that either derived from peripheral blood or cultured from CD34+ cells in order to find out the most closely related cDC to monocyte derived toIDC.

3.5.1 Tolerogenic signature genes in tolDC

As demonstrated in several studies, different toIDC types that were generated using different protocols share key phenotypic and functional characteristics. Conversely, many

transcriptomic and proteomic studies showed that every immunomodulatory agent produces toIDC with a distinct transcriptomic expression profile (Schinnerling et al., 2015).

Identification of tolerogenic signature genes and proteins in tolDC could increase our understanding of how these cells exert their tolerogenic function, contribute to the identification of novel therapeutic targets for either cancer or autoimmune diseases, and provide appropriate markers for quality control of therapeutic tolDC in clinical trials.

Typically, toIDC shows a semi-mature state with lower expression of HLA-DR, co-stimulatory molecules e.g., CD86 and the maturation marker CD83, while having a higher expression of immune regulatory and inhibitory molecules such as ILT3, PDL1 and MERTK at both gene and protein levels. However, down regulation and upregulation of these important tolerogenic genes mainly depend on the protocol used to generate toIDC (Ritprajak et al., 2019). For example, it identified that Dexamethasone treated toIDC has higher upregulation of genes that are related to immune function such as *C1QB* and *C1QC*, while vitD3 treated toIDC highly upregulate the genes that are related to metabolism and cell differentiation including *MAP7* and *MUCL1*. Hence, both immune modulatory agents can lead to tolerance induction but in different ways through activating different immunological pathways. In addition, maturation of DC has an extraordinary degree of plasticity, meaning that differentiated matDC could switch to have some tolerogenic features, which mainly depends on the stimulus used for maturation.

An example of this is shown in two studies by Mimura et al., and Švajger and Rožman, who found that pro-inflammatory IFN- γ stimulation of DC led to maturation of DC and upregulation of a number of immune inhibitory molecules, including PDL-1, ILT3 and ILT4, which may give some tolerogenic potential (Mimura et al., 2018; Švajger and Rožman, 2019). This observation is consistent with my findings in (figure 3.16) demonstrating the expression of these immune inhibitory molecules (PDL-1, ILT3 and ILT4) in matDC stimulated with IFN- γ and MPLA. This stimulation cocktail has shown to lead to better maturation in DC with migratory capacity (Spiering et al., 2019; Ten Brinke et al., 2007).

Therefore, manipulating DC with a combination of stimuli may produce a mature state with some regulatory capacity. However, the balance between the stimulatory and regulatory capacity in these cells should be taken into account, for example, by assessing the PDL-1/CD86 ratio. Furthermore, an anti-inflammatory cytokine profile of tolDC with high IL-10 and low

IL12p70 is essential for determining the tolerogenic state of these cells. In agreement with that, our gold standard tolDC shows high production of IL-10 and low production of IL12p70 reflecting the tolerogenic profile of these cells (Figure 3.19).

Besides the characteristic phenotype and cytokines profile of toIDC, defining the tolerogenic signature genes involved in tolerance induction could provide a better understanding and manipulation of toIDC generation. Several important immune regulator genes have been reported in the literature in relation to tolerance induction in DC. A summary of these important genes is listed in Table 3.5 and 3.6 for down- and up-regulated genes, respectively. An example of an important gene that is associated with tolerance induction is the autoimmune regulator (*AIRE*), which is involved in thymic negative selection by enforcing the expression of tissue-restricted antigens (central tolerance) (Li et al., 2015; Perry et al., 2014). In addition, this gene is also observed by the same group in peripheral blood DC and macrophages, suggesting a contribution to peripheral tolerance induction.

Interestingly, in our study, I found that cul-cDC2 has a significantly higher expression of *AIRE* than cul-cDC1 (figure 3.11). At the same time, bl-cDC2 shows no significant difference in the expression of this gene as compared to bl-cDC1 (not shown). Notably, *AIRE* was similar in tolDC compared to matDC with no significant difference (not shown). This finding is consistent with Crossland et al., (2016), who suggested that *AIRE* is not essential for generating and functioning tolDC *per se*. However, whether *AIRE* plays a role in the immunoregulatory actions of cDC2 remains to be established.

Another interesting finding in this chapter is the striking and significant upregulation of *IL1R2* in toIDC compared to matDC (figure 3.1C& 3.2). This gene encodes IL1R2, a decoy receptor that binds IL-1 β with a high affinity (Molgora et al., 2018). A possible explanation of this striking upregulation is the dexamethasone treatment used to induce toIDC, as it has been shown that *in-vitro* glucocorticoid administration increases the expression of this marker in neutrophil (Peters et al., 2013; Re et al., 1994). This result was previously also observed in our group by PhD student Jennifer Dahlstrom (Thesis December 2021), suggesting a need for further validation at the protein level, which could contribute to identifying an additional mechanism of action of toIDC as well as a potential QC marker for therapeutic toIDC. Hence, IL1R2 was further validated in toIDC at the protein level in two different media, which showed higher expression in toIDC compared to other conditions with slightly higher expression in toIDC cultured in RF10 medium. This confirms the expression of these molecules at gene and

protein level. Therefore, further study is needed to explore the functional capacity of this molecule in toIDC.

TLR2 is one of the markers that was reported to be a QC marker in the AuToDeCRA trial (Cooke et al., 2022; Harry et al., 2010a) and I also observed high expression of TLR2 in tolDC compared to matDC in both RF10 and CellGenix DC culture media (figure 3.16), signifying the continued use of this marker for QC. However, its role in the tolDC function remains unknown and requires further investigation.

To conclude, in agreement with previous studies in the literature, it remains challenging to define a 'universal' tolerogenic gene signature for tolDC, which is predominantly due to heterogenous tolDC generation methods.

3.5.2 Tolerogenic signature pathways

To gain further insight into the mechanism of action of tolDC, pathway enrichment analysis was performed to define the highly enriched pathway in tolDC compared to matDC. Our results were in accordance with the recent observation in the study by Malinarich et al., (Malinarich et al., 2015) that the 'immunometabolism' pathway is one of the crucial pathways that is highly enriched in tolDC with high mitochondrial activity and glycolytic capacity (figure 3.7).

Recently, immunometabolism has been demonstrated to play a critical role in the pathogenesis of some diseases, including autoimmune diseases, suggesting a potential therapeutic target to re-establish tolerance. For example, the review by Suwa et al., stated that synovium of RA patients has elevated hypoxia, which induces the elevation of hypoxia-inducible factor alpha (HIF α). This factor promotes glycolytic metabolic activity in the synovium, leading to a pro-inflammatory environment (Suwa et al., 2023). Hence, understanding the underlying metabolic state and pathway of toIDC would play an important part in immune therapeutic interventions.

Generally, metabolism plays an essential role in DC activation where anabolism induces maturation and a proinflammatory state in DC through glycolysis, in contrast to catabolism that promotes a tolerogenic state mainly through activation of oxidative phospholeration (OXPHOS) pathway (Everts et al., 2012; Suwa et al., 2023). Hence, regulation of metabolism could support the induction of tolerogenic DC.

FKBP5 (FK506 binding protein 5) is a co-chaperone immunophilin that is one of the significantly upregulated genes in toIDC and where it is found to be mainly related to metabolism (Table 3.2 and Figure 3.7D). In support of our results, Schinnerling et al., in their review, observed an upregulation of this gene in toIDC treated with dexamethasone alone or in combination with VitD3 and was associated mainly with the immunometabolism pathway as well (Schinnerling et al., 2015). Additionally, this gene was also identified to be involved in numerous different signaling pathways. For example, *FKBP5* is involved in the glucocorticoid receptor signaling pathway, mainly in relation to stress. It is also engaged in NF- κ B and AKT signaling pathways in relation to radiation and chemotherapy, respectively. Moreover, the *FKBP5* gene is considered to be a target receptor for both FK506 and rapamycin (immunosuppressant agents), resulting in calcineurin reduction in vitro (Li et al., 2011). In addition, in agreement with our finding that immunometabolism is a highly enriched pathway in toIDC, high expression of genes that are related to other metabolic pathways, specifically the OXPHOS pathway that relates to induction of toIDC was observed by Mohammadnezhad et al., (2022), in contrast to mature DC.

To this end, metabolic reprogramming could be the target for either the generation of toIDC or the development of new therapeutics that target the pathways related to tolerance induction. For instance, inhibiting the glycolysis pathway and promoting oxidative phosphorylation can induce DC with tolerogenic phenotype and function. Hence, understanding the gene sets and pathways related to tolerance is needed.

3.5.3 Natural pro-tolerogenic genes in conventional DC

One of the crucial aims of this chapter was to identify the 'natural' tolerogenic genes in cDC to select the most appropriate cDC subset for the generation of tolerogenic cDC. It is previously confirmed in the literature that cDC2 are phenotypically and functionally heterogenous and two distinct subpopulations have been identified: DC2 and DC3 (Cytlak et al., 2020; Dutertre et al., 2019). In contrast, cDC1 is a homogenous population with a defined phenotype and function.

In this chapter, I found that both cultured and peripheral blood cDC subsets (cDC1 and cDC2) naturally express some important tolerogenic or immune regulatory molecules at different levels (figures 3.11 & 3.13). For example, *IDO*, a well-known gene in relation to tolerance

induction, was expressed at higher levels in cDC1 than cDC2 in both cultured and peripheral blood cells (figures 3.11 & 3.13). This observation is in agreement with Gargaro et al., who also found that after LPS stimulation, only cDC1 expresses IDO protein with no expression in cDC2 (Gargaro et al., 2022). Similarly, the expression level of another gene known to have a tolerogenic function, *BTLA*, was higher in cDC1 than in cDC2, suggesting a potential tolerogenic ability in cDC1. In contrast, I found that in comparison to cDC1, cDC2 expressed significantly higher levels of other crucial immune regulatory and inhibitory molecules including *PDL-1*, *LILRB4*, *LILRB2*, as well as a trend in higher levels of *MERTK* in both cultured and peripheral blood cells (figures 3.11& 3.13). My results are consistent with other studies Binnewies et al., and Navarro-Barriuso et al., that also mentioned the expression of these genes in cDC2 (Binnewies et al., 2019; Navarro-Barriuso et al., 2018a).

It is also interesting to note that in comparison to cDC1, cDC2 shows more similarity in the expression of genes of interest with tolDC, including *IL1R2*, *CLEC4A* (in bl-cDC2), *FKBP5* (in cul-cDc2) and *MRC1* (in both cDC2) that could contribute to its tolerogenic function. One possible explanation of this similarity between cDC2 and tolDC is that cDC2 is phenotypically more similar to monocytes than cDC1 with expression of CD1c and CD163 in both cell types. In addition CD14+ subset of cDC2 (DC3) shares features with monocyte including expression of CD163, S100A8 and S100A9 (Heger et al., 2020a). However, bl-cDC2 used in this analysis was sorted as CD1c+CD14- cells to ensure removing DC3 subsets. Therefore, further phenotypical and functional comparison between cDC2 and tolDC could contribute to understanding their differences.

3.5.4 Similarity between cDC2 and tolDC at the gene level

This study's initial and critical objective is to identify an alternative cell source to monocytes for the generation of tolerogenic DC. Therefore, finding the similarities and differences between our gold-standard monocyte-derived tolDC and human conventional DC subsets is a reasonable and informative starting point.

Hence, although cDC1 shows a greater expression of a crucial tolerogenic gene such as *IDO* and *BTLA*, cDC2 was more closely aligned than cDC1 with tolDC with regard to the expression of a number of tolerogenic genes including *PDL-1*, *PRDM1* and *MRC1*. In addition and consistent with (Binnewies et al., 2019), cDC2 but not cDC1 express the *LILRB4* gene. Taken

together, the cDC2 subset was chosen to generate cDC-derived tolDC, as a possible alternative approach to the currently used therapeutic tolDC, which is primarily based upon monocyte-derived DC.

3.6 Summary and future work

In summary, this study has found a potential QC marker for monocyte-derived toIDC including IL1R2 at both the gene and protein levels and *FKBP5* at the gene level, which needs to be further validated at the protein level. In addition, another encouraging finding is the immunometabolism pathway that was found to be one of the highly enriched pathways in the toIDC, which could help to further our understanding of how toIDC functions and provide possibilities to define novel therapeutic targets. Finally, the similarity in the DEGs between cDC2 and toIDC, specifically in relation to the expression of immune inhibitory genes encoding *ILT3*, *MERTK* and *PDL-1* as well as the expression of *CCR7* migratory molecules at a high level suggests that cDC2 could be used as a new alternative approach for generation of toIDC. Therefore, I will investigate the use of cDC2 to generate toIDC at the phenotypical and functional level in the following chapters. This work will help identify the most closely related cDC subsets to toIDC. Also, it will support the selection of conventional DC2 as an alternative approach to monocytes in the generation of a toIDC-based therapy.

Chapter 4: Generation of tolerogenic cDC2 – phenotype and migratory activity

4.1 Introduction

Conventional DC type 2 (cDC2) have an excellent ability to prime naïve CD4⁺ T cells (Collin and Bigley, 2018). They also have a prominent migratory ability to T cell area of lymphoid tissues, (thought to be better than the migratory abilities of moDC and cDC1), where they prime and educate naïve CD4⁺ T cells (Granot et al., 2017; Segura, 2022). Although most of the research in the literature that has been performed on cDC2 is in association with cancer immunotherapy, it is also possible that these cells could be used in relation to immunotherapy for autoimmune diseases, because they naturally express some immune regulatory genes ((Mair and Liechti, 2021) and Chapter 3 of this Thesis). In addition, it is conceivable that a single DC subset could play various immunogenic or tolerogenic functions based on external factors in their environment (Bourdely et al., 2020b). Moreover, as already mentioned in Chapter 1, there are at least two different subtypes of cDC2 (including DC2 and DC3), with each subtype known to have distinctive functions; CD5⁺DC2 have migratory potential (Collin and Bigley, 2018), whereas CD163⁺ DC3 possess pro-inflammatory function (Bourdely et al., 2020b). There are several reasons for selecting cDC2 as an alternative cellular approach for toIDC generation. Firstly, the unique ability to prime naïve CD4⁺ T cells could help in educating the cells for peripheral tolerance induction. Secondly, in Chapter 3, I observed that cDC2s are more aligned with Mo-tolDC than cDC1s in terms of their gene expression profile, which could mean that these cells may be able to exert some tolerogenic function. Moreover, cDC2s are practically more feasible to isolate from peripheral blood than cDC1, as they are the dominant population of cDC in the blood that account for around 0.3-1% of total PBMC (Collin and Bigley, 2018).

Although peripheral blood cDC2 has some regulatory potential with the expression of some regulatory molecules, including BTLA, their plasticity to induce stimulatory activity upon encountering inflammatory stimuli should be taken into consideration when generating tolerogenic cells for autoimmune disease. Therefore, to generate a stable (meaning resistant to inflammatory stimuli) tol-cDC2 with the tolerogenic phenotype (i.e., a semi-mature state and anti-inflammatory cytokine profile), which could be translated to the clinic, I performed an investigation on the suitable pharmacological or tolerizing agents that could be used. As

determined in the literature, several protocols can induce a tolerogenic state in moDC, including dexamethasone, vitamin D3 (VitD3), rapamycin (Rapa) and certain cytokines (e.g., IL-10). However, to the best of my knowledge, there is only one study that was performed by the Di Blasio et al., group, which used a cocktail of cytokines, including IL-6 and PGE-2 for the generation of tolerogenic CD14⁺ cDC2 (Di Blasio et al., 2020; van Wigcheren et al., 2021). Hence, in reviewing the literature, no data was found on using the pharmacological agents, including dexamethasone and VitD3 in the generation of tolerogenic cDC2 (tol-cDC2). Therefore, because these two immunomodulatory agents were extensively used as a gold standard protocol for Mo-tolDC generation used in clinical trials (Harry et al., 2010b; Hilkens et al., 2023), I conducted an investigation of their immunomodulatory effects on cDC2. Furthermore, as mentioned before in Chapter one, rapamycin is a well-known immunosuppressant agent that induces the expression of the CCR7 migratory molecule in moDC (Sordi et al., 2006), making it a promising candidate to induce tolerogenic function in cDC2, whilst not inhibiting their migratory capacity. The present study was designed to determine the optimal culture conditions to generate cDC2 with tolerogenic function without compromising their migratory ability.

4.2 Chapter aim & objectives

The general aim of this chapter is to design a stable tol-cDC2 with migratory ability that could be further developed as a new cell therapy for autoimmune disease. The specific objectives are:

- 1. To determine the phenotype and subtype of freshly isolated and cultured cDC2.
- 2. To evaluate the expression of selected tolerogenic markers in freshly isolated cDC2.
- 3. To optimize cDC2 culture conditions.
- 4. To assess the effect of different tolerogenic agents on the generation of tol-cDC2.
- 5. To compare the impact of tolerogenic agents on migratory ability of tol-cDC2.

4.3 Experimental approach

cDC2 were isolated from LRS cones of healthy individuals as described in Chapter 2. Then, the cells were cultured in either CellGenix DC medium or X-VIVO15 + 2% human serum (HS) supplemented with GM-CSF. The cells then were primed with immunomodulatory agents dexamethasone, VitD3, rapamycin or a combination of them for 1 hour to ensure activation of immune-regulatory pathways before stimulation with LPS for 16-20 hours. Untreated and

unstimulated cDC2 (Un-cDC2) were also cultured as a negative control. The cells then were harvested and analyzed by flow cytometry to assess viability, purity, phenotype and cDC2 subtypes. For cDC2 analysis, FlowJo was used, and the cells were gated as described in Chapter 2, after which assessment of marker expression in bulk CD1c+ cDC2 was performed. Markers to define CD1c+ cDC2 populations and subtypes are described in figure 4.1. The nomenclature of cDC2 conditions is listed in table 4.1 below.

cDC2 condition	Abbreviation	Treatment protocol
Freshly isolated cDC2	cDC2	None
Cultured un-treated cDC2	Un-cDC2	None*
Cultured LPS stimulated cDC2	Stim-cDC2	Stimulated with LPS for 16-20 hours
Cultured dexamethasone primed and LPS stimulated cDC2	Dex-cDC2	Primed with dexamethasone for 1hr then stimulated with LPS for 16-20 hours.
Cultured VitD3 primed and LPS stimulated cDC2	VitD3-cDC2	Primed with VitD3 for 1hr then stimulated with LPS for 16-20 hours.
Cultured Rapamycin primed and LPS stimulated cDC2	Rapa-cDC2	Primed with Rapamycin for 1hr then stimulated with LPS for 16-20 hours.
Cultured VitD3 + dexamethasone primed and LPS stimulated	VitDex-cDC2	Primed with VitD3 and dexamethasone for 1hr then stimulated with LPS for 16-20 hours.
Cultured VitD3 + rapamycin primed and LPS stimulated	VitRapa-cDC2	Primed with VitD3 and Rapamycin for 1hr then stimulated with LPS for 16-20 hours.

Table 4.1: Nomenclature of cDC2 conditions that have been used in this Chapter. *Note: all cultured conditions are supplemented with GM-CSF.



Figure 4.1: Marker to define cDC2 population and subtype. As described in introduction, cDC2 have heterogenous subtypes that are mainly phenotypically characterized as follows: CD1c⁺ CD5⁺ CD163⁻ (DC2) and CD1c⁺ CD5⁻ CD163⁺ and either CD14⁻ or CD14⁺ DC3. Hence, for defining cDC2 phenotype and for purity check I used CD3⁺CD19⁺ and CD16⁺ as a dump channel to exclude the lineage marker-positive cells. Then, HLA-DR⁺ to gate on the cells of interest. CD1c⁺ was used to define the cDC2 bulk population after depletion of CD14⁺ monocyte and CD19⁺ B cells that also could express CD1c marker.

4.4 Results

4.4.1 Phenotypical characterization of cDC2 subsets before and after culture

As previously mentioned, the CD1c marker was used to define the 'bulk' cDC2 population after the exclusion of lineage-positive cells to exclude lymphocytes and monocytes as well as circulating CD14⁺ DC3. As shown in Chapter 2, after isolation, the majority of linage-negative and HLA-DR-positive cells are CD1c⁺ cells, with a purity of around 95-99 % (figure 2.6). In addition, irrespective of the culture environment, three subpopulations could be identified within the bulk cDC2 population: CD163⁻ cells, which are further subdivided into CD5⁺ and CD5⁻ (DC2) and CD163⁺ cells, which could be further subdivided according to CD14 expression into CD163⁺/CD14⁻ cells (the majority of the CD163⁺ population) and CD163⁺/CD14⁺ (DC3), see figure 4.2 for the gating strategy. The newly identified subset of circulating CD14⁺ CD163⁺ DC3 was possibly depleted during the CD14-depletion step. In addition, to

confirm that the CD14 mAb was working, PBMC were stained with the same master mix, showing that CD14⁺ cells could be readily identified (data not shown).

Notably, after culture, I found that CD163 expression by cDC2 varied according to the culture medium used. As shown in figure 4.3 A, the majority of the bulk cDC2 cells that were cultured in CellGenix (CG) DC medium expressed lower levels of CD163 in comparison to freshly isolated cDC2. This could mean either that the medium decreased the expression of this marker or that the CD163⁺ marker was lost after overnight culture.

However, expression of CD5⁺ was consistently around 17-25 % in freshly isolated cDC2, while this proportion was slightly increased after culture in X-VIVO15 medium to around 30-45 % in both culture conditions (figure 4.3B). Notably, there was no significant difference between the frequency of CD5⁺ or CD5⁻ cells between the freshly isolated and cultured cDC2 within both cultured media (figure 4.4). There was only a slight increase in the frequency of CD5⁺ subset after culture in both Un-cDC2 and Stim-cDC2 compared to freshly isolated cDC2, but it does not reach statistical significance (figure 4.4).

Next, in order to investigate the reason for the different expression of CD163 by cDC2 after culture, another culture medium was used: X-VIVO15 supplemented with 2% HS (hereafter simply referred to as X-VIVO15). As shown in Figure 4.3 B, the majority of cDC2 cultured overnight in X-VIVO15 media had shifted to a CD163⁺ phenotype compared to freshly isolated cDC2. This observation means that the culture medium used may have an impact on the classification of cDC2 into subsets. In addition, this observation revealed that variations in the expression of CD163 in bulk cDC2 after culture may mean that this marker is not robust enough for defining cultured cDC2 subsets.

As shown in figure 4.5A, Un-cDC2 shows a typical morphology of immature DC after overnight culture in both culture media (CellGenix and X-VIVO15), i.e. no clusters of cells were present. This morphology gives an idea of the state of maturation of cells, which helps in the further generation of tolerogenic cDC2. In contrast, the morphology of the Stim-cDC2 under the microscope after overnight culture demonstrates a sign of maturation and activation where the cells clustered together (figure 4.5B). Notably, it appears that the size and granularity of cultured cDC2 are different according to culture media, with a bigger size in cDC2 cultured in X-VIVO15 media than cDC2 cultured in CG media (figure 4.5C).



Figure 4.2: Representative example for gating strategy for cDC2 subtype in freshly isolated cDC2 as a control. This gating strategy was also applied to other cDC2 conditions.



Figure 4.3: Flow plot of cDC2 subtype in freshly isolated and cultured cDC2 in CellGenix and X-VIVO15 medium after gating on the bulk CD1c+ population. Data representative of 3 and 8 independent experiments for CellGenix and X-VIVO15, respectively.



Figure 4.4: Frequency of CD5+ and CD5- in freshly isolated cDC2 and cultured cDC2 in CellGenix (CG) and X-VIVO15 medium. Data represents the mean and SEM (error bars) of four independent experiments. Statistically significant difference was based on the Two-way ANOVA test between all conditions and cDC2 subsets. * = p < 0.05, ** = p < 0.01, *** = p < 0.0001, **** = p < 0.0001.



Figure 4.5: Representative microscopic picture of cDC2 after overnight culture in CellGenix and X-VIVO15 DC medium. A) Un stimulated cDC2 in both media. B) LPS stimulated cDC2 in both media. C) Flow plot of cultured cDC2 in both media demonstrate the FSC-A and SSC-A for size and granularity.

4.4.1.1 Freshly isolated cDC2 naturally express ILT3 immune inhibitory molecule

As found in Chapter 3, both cultured and peripheral blood cDC2 naturally express LILRB4 (ILT3 gene) compared to cDC1 and other immune cell types. Therefore, I wanted to validate the expression of this immune inhibitory molecule (ILT3) at the protein level in bulk cDC2. Besides that, the expression of maturation and costimulatory molecules, as well as other tolerogenic markers, were assessed in freshly isolated cDC2 as a control to compare with the cultured conditions. Hence, as demonstrated in figure 4.6 and 4.7, freshly isolated cDC2 do not express CD86 and CD83 compared to cultured cDC2, while both Un-cDC2 and Stim-cDC2 displayed significantly higher expression of CD86. Surprisingly, cDC2 appeared to have matured 'spontaneously' after culture, without the addition of LPS (see Un-cDC2 condition; figure 4.7). Remarkably, freshly isolated cDC2 demonstrates significantly higher expression of ILT3 marker compared to Stim-cDC2 (figure 4.7). However, freshly isolated cDC2 do not express other tolerogenic markers of interest (MERTK and PDL-1) compared to cultured conditions. To ensure that ILT3 expression was a correct finding, I included an FMO (Fluorescence Mines One) plus isotype-matched control for ILT3, which shows that the observed ILT3 expression was not caused by non-specific binding/background fluorescence (figure 4.6D).



Figure 4.6: Representative flow plot of freshly isolated cDC2 showing the bulk CD1c⁺ (A) and the expression of maturation marker (B) and tolerogenic marker (C) after gating on CD1c⁺ population. D) The FMO + isotype-matched control for ILT3 is used to remove any background.



Figure 4.7: Phenotype of freshly isolated cDC2 and cultured cDC2 in CG medium. Bar graphs demonstrate expression of different marker of interest in freshly isolated cDC2 (purple) compared to Un-cDC2 (red) and Stim-cDC2 (blue). Data represent the mean of three

independent experiment. Statistically significant difference based on one-way ANOVA for parametric test between all group. * = p < 0.05, ** = p < 0.01, *** = p < 0.001

4.4.2 Generation of tolerogenic cDC2 (tol-cDC2)

In order to generate a stable tol-cDC2, various well-known immune modulatory agents were examined including dexamethasone, rapamycin and the active form of vitamin D3 (VitD3) as well as various combinations. At the start of these cDC2 culture experiments, CellGenix DC culture medium was used as a standard GMP-compatible medium, also used for the AuToDeCRA clinical trials with monocyte-derived tolDC. In addition, because it is well-established that cDC2 needs GM-CSF for survival, this cytokine was added to all cDC2 cultures. Different morphologies were found after the treatment of cDC2 with different immune modulatory agents (figure 4.8). After overnight culture, the Dex-cDC2 demonstrated an immature-like appearance with lower aggregation and clustering of the cells, which likely reflects reduced activation as compared to rapa-cDC2 and VitD3-cDC2, which both showed more cluster formation (figure 4.8).



Figure 4.8: Microscopic morphology of cultured cDC2 treated with different immune modulatory agents after overnight culture in CellGenix medium. Data representative of four independent experiments. Magnification 20X.

4.4.3.1 Phenotype of tol-cDC2

To examine the effect of each tolerizing agent on the phenotype of cDC2, after harvesting the cultured cDC2, I flow stained them with the panel of marker of interest as mentioned in Chapter 2 table 2.3. As shown in figure 4.8, different immune modulatory agents induced different tolcDC2 phenotypes. For example, VitD3 treatment alone or in combination with other immune modulatory agents promoted the induction of CD14 molecule in the CD1c⁺ population (figure 4.9E, F &G). Notably, after gating on these double-positive CD1c⁺CD14⁺ cells (green box) to assess which cDC2 subset they were part of, we found that most of them were part of the CD163⁺ CD5⁻ population (figure 4.10). However, the CD1c⁺ CD14⁻ cells (Orange box) were found to be part of both subsets of cDC2 (CD5⁺ and CD5⁻) (figure 4.10).

Moreover, vitD3 treatment was found to significantly increase the expression of PDL-1 compared to other conditions, whereas no significant differences were found for the expression of ILT3 and MERTK between all conditions (figure 4.11). There was also a trend of increased expression of CD86, with increased expression in VitD3-cDC2 as compared to Dex-cDC2 and Rapa-cDC2. Furthermore, it is noteworthy that the expression of CD83 exhibited a pronounced elevation in both VitD3-cDC2 and Rapa-cDC2, surpassing the level observed in Stim-cDC2. However, Dex-cDC2 seems to have lower expression of both CD86 and CD83 compared to Stim-cDC2 and other immunomodulatory treated cDC2. However, this does not reach a statistical significance. Finally, rapa-cDC2 and VitD3-cDC2 showed a trend of enhanced CCR7 expression compared to other conditions, although these differences did not reach statistical significance.



Figure 4.9: Re-expression of CD14 molecule in the bulk cDC2 after treatment with vitD3. Representative flow plot of three independent experiments after overnight culture in X-VIVO15 medium plus immunomodulators. A) Untreated and unstimulated cDC2. B) LPS

stimulated cDC2. C) dexamethasone only treated cDC2. D) rapamycin only treated cDC2. E) VitD3 only treated cDC2. F) VitD3 and rapamycin treated cDC2. G) VitD3 and dexamethasone treated cDC2. Data representative of three independent experiment.



Figure 4.10: Contour plot demonstrate cDC2 subset on each gate. A) VitD3-cDC2 (Bulk CD1c) B) Gated on orange box (CD1c⁺CD14⁻) for cDC2 subset assessment. C) Gated on green box (CD1c⁺CD14⁺) for cDC2 subset assessment. Data representative of three independent experiment.



Figure 4.11: Phenotype of cDC2 in CG medium after treatment with various tolerogenic agents, which are dexamethasone (green), Rapamycin (purple) and VitD3 (yellow). Red represents the negative control Un-cDC2 and blue represent the positive control Stim-cDC2. Data represents the MFI of three independent experiments N=3. Error bar represents SEM. Bars represent the mean of the results of the three individual experiments. Statistically significant difference demonstrates the result of one-way ordinary ANOVA (parametric test) between all groups. * = p < 0.05, ** = p < 0.01, *** = p < 0.001

4.4.3.2 Cytokine secretion profile of tol-cDC2

Surprisingly, VitD3-cDC2 strikingly secreted profound levels of the anti-inflammatory cytokine IL-10 as compared with all other conditions (figure 4.12). However, VitD3-cDC2 also produced significantly high level of the pro-inflammatory cytokines IL-6 and TNF- α compared to other cDC2 conditions, whilst there were no differences in IL12p70 secretion compared to Stim-cDC2 (figure 4.12).



Figure 4.12: Cytokines secretion profile of CellGenix-cultured cDC2 in different conditions. Bar graphs demonstrate the mean of three independent experiments. Error bar represents the SEM. Statistically significant difference demonstrate the result of one-way ordinary ANOVA (parametric test) between all groups. * = p < 0.05, ** = p < 0.01, *** = p < 0.0001, **** = p < 0.0001.

4.4.3 Optimization of culture environments for proper tol-cDC2 generation

In order to obtain an optimal culture condition for *in-vitro* tol-cDC2 generation, I investigated the effect of two well-known media that have been used previously in the generation of therapeutic DC: CellGenix GMP DC medium (used for Mo-TolDC therapy (Harry et al., 2010b)) and X-VIVO15+2 % HS (used for anti-cancer therapy in both moDC (De Vries et al., 2003) and cDC2 (Schreibelt et al., 2016)). Furthermore, the effect of supplementation with different GM-CSF concentrations as well as effect of adding human serum to the culture media were also assessed in different cDC2 conditions. Additionally, the timing for priming cDC2 with tolerogenic agent (vitD3) was also evaluated, in order to reach an optimal practical time for generation of tol-cDC2.

4.4.3.1 Impact of culture media on generation of phenotypically stable tolerogenic cDC2

Firstly, CellGenix and X-VIVO15+ 2% HS culture media were both used to assess their impact on the expression of (PDL-1, ILT3 and MERTK), (CD86 and CD83), CCR7 and subtyping markers (CD5 and CD163). Viability of cDC2 was assessed and found to be similar and acceptable in both culture media with the range of live cells between 80-90% (Table 4.2). In addition, percentage of cDC2 yield after culture was assessed showing adequate outcome in all culture conditions, except for the Dex-cDC2 condition, which demonstrates a lower percentage of yield (Table 4.3). However, as observed before in figure 4.5, cDC2 that were cultured in CellGenix were found to be morphologically different with adherent elongated cells in contrast to cDC2 that were cultured in X-VIVO, which were more rounded and smaller in size with only few elongated cells.

As shown in figure 4.13A, after performing an unsupervised hierarchical clustering the cells were clustered into two main divisions, which were mainly (but not entirely) based on culture media. Interestingly, both VitD3-cDC2 that were either cultured in CG or X-VIVO15 were

clustered in the same group with Un-cDC2 in X-VIVO15 (Red cluster), which may provide an idea of the semi-mature state of these cells (figure 4.13A). However, Rapa-cDC2 were always clustered with Stim-cDC2 irrespective of the culture media used (figure 4.13B), which could be due to the increase in expression of CCR7, as shown in figure 4.14.

Remarkably, all cDC2 conditions that were cultured in CG medium yielded lower expression of all regulatory markers of interest as well as maturation markers compared to cDC2 that were cultured in X-VIVO15 medium (figure 4.14). However, VitD3-cDC2 cultured in CG is the only exception where the cells expressed PDL-1 and ILT3 tolerogenic markers in addition to CD83 maturation marker, compared to all other conditions cultured in CG media. (figure 4.14).

Moreover, to further approve that selecting VitD3-cDC2 as a tol-cDC2 of choice to continue further functional analysis, evaluating the balance between co-inhibitory and co-stimulatory molecules (PDL-1/CD86 MFI ratio) was performed. As demonstrated in figure 4.15, VitD3-cDC2 demonstrated a significant increase in the PDL-1/CD86 ratio compared to other immune modulatory agents in cells that were cultured in CG. Similarly, in X-VIVO15 cultured VitD3-cDC2 demonstrated a higher PDL-1/CD86 ratio compared to other conditions, although this does not reach statistical significance (figure 4.15).

Finally, after deciding to focus on VitD3-cDC2 as tol-cDC2 of choice to continue the further functional analysis, MSD assays were performed as described in chapter 2 to assess the cytokine secretion differences between the two paired culture media used for cDC2 culture. As shown in figure 4.16, the secretion of IL-10 was statistically significantly enhanced in VitD3-cDC2 compared to other conditions, with no significant differences between the culture media. In addition, there were no significant differences in the secretion of IL-12p70, IL-6 and TNF- α in VitD3-cDC2 between the two different media (figure 4.16).

Therefore, to this end different culture media have an impact on the phenotype of cDC2 after culture. X-VIVO15 culture medium could have a better expression of tolerogenic marker of interest as well as CCR7, although CD86 and CD83 were also more highly expressed in cDC2 that were cultured in X-VIVO15 medium. Hence, further functional experiments may need to help in selection of the optimal culture medium for generation of tol-cDC2. Lastly, VitD3-cDC2, irrespective of culture medium, have greater expression of the tolerogenic marker PDL-

1, ILT3 and MERTK, as well as appropriate expression of CCR7 and expression of costimulatory molecules for stimulation of T cells (including regulatory T cells).

Hence, all further phenotypical optimization and functional experiments will be focused on VitD3 as the treatment of choice to generate tolerogenic cDC2.

Cultured cDC2	CellGenix culture medium	X-VIVO15 culture medium
	0.00/	000/
Un-cDC2	88%0	89%0
Stim-cDC2	87%	91%
Dex-cDC2	89%	91%
Rapa-cDC2	89%	83%
VitD3-cDC2	91%	92%

Table 4.2: Viability of cultured cDC2 in different culture media. Data represent the percentage mean of three independent experiments in both culture media except DexcDC2 and Rapa-cDC2 two independent experiments in X-VIVO15. The viability was assessed by Zombie Aqua (ZA) viability dye by flow cytometer as percentage of live cells.

Cultured cDC2	CellGenix culture medium	X-VIVO15 culture medium
Un-cDC2	86%	78%
Stim-cDC2	79%	76%
Dex-cDC2	67%	65%
Rapa-cDC2	82%	82%
VitD3-cDC2	79%	77%

Table 4.3: Percentage of yield in cultured cDC2 in different culture media. Data represent the percentage mean of three independent experiments in both culture media, except for Dex-cDC2 and Rapa-cDC2, for which two independent experiments were performed in X-VIVO15. Yield was calculated according to the following formula:

Yield % = (Number of cells obtained / total number of seeded cells) X100



Figure 4.13: Impact of different culture media on clustering of cDC2 conditions. A. Hierarchical clustering of different cDC2 condition in CellGenix (CG) and X-VIVO15 culture media. B. Constellation plot demonstrate the division in different cDC2 conditions after clustering. These results are based on three independent experiments N=3.



Figure 4.14: Expression of various markers of interest in different cDC2 conditions. Heatmap demonstrates the MFI expression of normalized data in different cDC2 conditions. Red represents the highest score of expression while blue represent the lowest expression. These results are based on three independent experiments.



Figure 4.15: PDL-1/ CD86 MFI ratio in VitD3-cDC2 in the two different culture media (CellGenix (CG) and X-VIVO15). Data on the bars represent the mean of the ratio of three independent experiments in each culture medium and error bars represents the SEM. Statistically significant differences were based on ordinary one-way ANOVA parametric test between all groups. * = p < 0.05, ** = p < 0.01, *** = p < 0.001.



Figure 4.16: Cytokine secretion profile differences in cultured cDC2 between two culture media, namely CellGenix (CG) and X-VIVO15. Data on bars represent the mean of two paired independent experiments (N=2) and error bars demonstrate SEM. Statistically significant differences were based on a Two-way ANOVA parametric test between all conditions in the two different media. * = p < 0.05, ** = p < 0.01, *** = p < 0.0001.

4.4.3.2 Expression of markers of interest in different cDC2 subsets

In order to investigate whether there is any difference in the expression of the tolerogenic marker of interest (ILT3, PDL-1 and MERTK), CCR7 and (CD86 and CD83) in the different subsets of cDC2 (CD5⁺ DC2 and CD163⁺ DC3), a heatmap statistics on the flow plots that shows the expression (saturation) of each marker in the two gated cDC2 subsets was performed. As shown in figure 4.17, in freshly isolated cDC2, there was no obvious difference in the expression of ILT3, PDL-1, MERTK, CD86 and CD83 between the CD5⁺ and CD163⁺ cDC2 subsets. Remarkably, as I previously found that freshly isolated cDC2 have significantly higher expression of ILT3, here I also showed higher expression of this tolerogenic marker in both cDC2 subsets (yellow saturation) compared to other tolerogenic markers of interest (figure 4.17A). However, expression of CCR7 was found to be higher in the CD5⁺ population in freshly isolated cDC2 (figure 4.17B).

As we previously mentioned, the CD163 marker is not useful for distinguishing between cDC2 subsets after culture in X-VIVO15, thus in this section, I defined the subsets by the expression of CD5. Interestingly, after culture the expression of (ILT3, PDL1 and MERTK) and (CD86 and CD83) between CD5⁺ and CD5⁻ cells remains the same with no clear difference between the two cDC2 subsets in all cultured conditions (figure 4.18 and 4.19). However, as I mentioned before, it seems that the only difference was the expression of CCR7 molecules with higher expression in the CD5⁺ than the CD5⁻ subset in Un-cDC2 condition, although CD5⁻ subsets also started to express CCR7 after LPS activation in both Stim-cDC2 and VitD3-cDC2 (figure 4.19).

To further demonstrate the statistically significant difference in the expression of CCR7 between CD5⁺ and CD5⁻ subsets, a bar graph was performed for four independent experiments. As demonstrated in figure 4.20A, there was a significant difference in the frequency of CCR7 between the CD5⁺ and CD5⁻ subsets, with higher frequency in the CD5⁺ population in all cultured conditions. Interestingly, the frequency of CCR7 in both CD5⁺ and CD5⁻ subsets of Un-cDC2 was significantly lower than both Stim-cDC2 and VitD3-cDC2 (figure 4.20A). Moreover, the MFI of CCR7 in the CD5⁺ subset was also significantly higher than in the CD5⁻ subset in all cultured cDC2 conditions (figure 4.20B).
To this end, expression of markers of interest appears to not be differentially regulated on the CD5⁺ or CD5⁻ cDC2 subsets. The only exception was for CCR7, which was expressed mainly in the CD5⁺ population in freshly isolated cDC2. However, after stimulation, the CD5⁻ subset was also found to express CCR7.



Figure 4.17: Expression of markers of interest in the freshly isolated cDC2 subsets. Flow plot demonstrate the heatmap statistics of expression of marker of interest in the two subsets of cDC2 namely CD5⁺ (DC2) upper left quadrant and CD163⁺ (DC3) lower right quadrant. Closer to red color demonstrate high expression while closer to blue color demonstrate low expression. Data are representative of 6 independent experiment.



Figure 4.18: Expression of marker of interest in X-VIVO15-Cultured cDC2 subsets. Flow plots demonstrate the heatmap statistics of (PDL-1, ILT3 and MERTK) among the cDC2 subsets CD5⁺ and CD5⁻ population in different cDC2 condition. Closer to red color demonstrate high expression while closer to blue color demonstrate low expression. Data are representative of four independent experiments.



Figure 4.19: Expression of marker of interest in X-VIVO15-Cultured cDC2 subsets. Flow plots demonstrate the heatmap statistics of CCR7 and (CD86 and CD83) among the cDC2 subsets CD5+ and CD5- populations in different cDC2 conditions. Closer to red colour demonstrates high expression, while closer to blue colour demonstrates low expression. Data are representative of four independent experiments.



Figure 4.20: Expression of CCR7 in the CD5⁻ (pink bar) and CD5⁺ (purple bar) cDC2 in different culture conditions. A) Frequency of parents of CCR7 in CD5⁺ (purple bar) and CD5⁻ (pink bar) cDC2 subset. B) Delta Mean fluorescent intensity (MFI) of CCR7 in different cDC2 subsets. Delta MFI was calculated by subtraction of fully stained MFI from the FMO MFI of CCR7. Data represent the mean, and the error bar demonstrates SEM. Statistically significant difference based on two-way ANOVA test between all cDC2 conditions for four independent experiments N=4. * = p < 0.05, ** = p < 0.01, *** = p < 0.001.

4.4.3.3 Different GM-CSF concentration does not have a huge impact on the expression of markers of interest

GM-CSF is known to be important for cDC2 survival after culture. Therefore, I examined the effect of different GM-CSF concentrations on the viability of cDC2 after culture, the phenotype of tol-cDC2 as well as their cytokine profile.

Interestingly, as demonstrated in figure 4.21, the overlay histogram of FSC of different GM-CSF concentrations does not appear to have any difference in the size and granularity of cultured cDC2. However, in the Un-cDC2 condition, it seems that without GM-CSF supplementation (the red histogram) there was more debris and dead cells than in the cell

supplemented with GM-CSF. Nevertheless, I did not observe this difference in Stim-cDC2 that could be due to stimulation with LPS increasing the survival of the cells (figure 4.21).

As shown in figure 4.22, there were no obvious differences in the viability and yield of the cells with or without GM-CSF supplementation in X-VIVO15 for the majority of the culture conditions. The only exception was Un-cDC2 for which viability was slightly lower but still at acceptable levels (NB commonly accepted QC for DC therapies is 70% viability). Moreover, it appears that the cell surface and cytokine secretion profiles were overall quite similar between the different GM-CSF concentrations (figure 4.22 and 4.23). However, we observed a slight increase in the expression of ILT3 in VitD3-cDC2 that was supplemented with 10ng/ml GM-CSF in the two optimization experiments. Thus, different concentration of GM-CSF does not appear to have a huge impact on the expression of different makers of interest. Therefore, we chose the lower concentration (10 ng/ml) to save on costs and it has also been used by other groups.



Figure 4.21: Effect of different GM-CSF concentrations on the size and granularity of cDC2. The histogram represents the overlay of FSC and SSC of (A) Un-cDC2 and (B) Stim-cDC2 with supplementation of different GM-CSF concentrations.



Figure 4.22: Effect of different GM-CSF concentration in the expression of marker of interest. Representative bar graph of two independent experiments demonstrates effect of different GM-CSF concentration on viability of cDC in different conditions as well as expression of co-stimulatory molecules and tolerogenic markers. cDC2 were cultured in X-VIVO15.



Figure 4.23: Bar graph demonstrate effect of different GM-CSF concentration on the cytokine profile of cDC2 in different conditions. Data represent the result of one experiment for optimization purpose.

4.4.3.5 Timing of priming with VitD3 affects the expression of tolerogenic marker.

As previously observed in the context of Mo-tolDC generation in our group (data not shown), timing for prime with immunomodulatory agents may exert distinct effect on the expression of tolerogenic marker. Specifically, my colleagues Emma Jackson and Gabrielle Barran found that priming of moDC with either dex or VitD3 before LPS stimulation improved the generation of cells with a tolerogenic phenotype (data not shown). Hence, to assess this concept in the context of cDC2, we decided to prime cDC2 for 1 hour with VitD3 prior to stimulation

with LPS for 16-20 hr. The rationale for this decision was to keep the culture period as short as possible, to avoid the risk of excess cell death.

The two optimization experiments that I carried out (figure 4.24) showed a clear trend: priming of cDC2 with vitD3 for 1 hour increased the expression of all tolerogenic markers, maturation markers as well as CCR7 as compared to cDC2 that were treated with VitD3 and LPS at the same time. Overall DC activation was enhanced by vitD3 priming. Hence, more repeats will be necessary to calculate the statistical significance of this observation. Nevertheless, taken together, these data strongly suggest that cDC2, like moDC, need to be primed with a tolerogenic agent for suitable period of time to ensure the activation of immune regulatory pathways, before stimulation with LPS. Hence, for all further experiments cDC2 were primed with vitD3 for 1hr before stimulation.



Figure 4.24: Priming of cDC with vitD3 for 1 hour improves expression of tolerogenic markers. cDC2 were primed with VitD3 for 1 hour before LPS activation or were activated with LPS and vitD3 at the same time ('no prime'). Expression of surface markers was

determined by flow cytometry. Data are displayed as MFI (for PDL-1, MERTK, CCR7 and CD86) or as delta MFI (for ILT-3). Delta MFI were calculated as follow: MFI of fully stained cDC2 - MFI of ILT3 FMO. The line between the data represents the mean. N=2 for each priming experiment.

4.4.3.5 Effect of different VitD3 concentrations on generation of tolerogenic cDC2

In order to generate an optimal VitD3-cDC2 with higher expression of tolerogenic markers as well as CCR7, three different concentrations of VitD3 were examined for optimization. As shown in figure 4.25, there are no clear differences between different doses of VitD3 in the expression of all markers of interest, with a slightly higher expression of PDL-1 and CCR7 molecules at 10⁻⁸ M VitD3.

To this end, we decided to continue use 10⁻⁸ M VitD3 as an optimal dose for tol-cDC2 generation and also to perform all further functional analysis. In addition, this is also the most commonly used vitD3 concentration in the literature.



Figure 4.25: The effect of different VitD3 concentrations $(10^{-7}, 10^{-8} \text{ and } 10^{-9} \text{ M})$ on the expression of marker of interest and co-stimulatory molecules. Blue is the positive control stim-cDC2. N=1

4.4.4 Effect of different culture media and different tolerizing agents on the migratory ability of cDC2

Freshly isolated cDC2 have been shown to express some CCR7 migratory molecules. Remarkably, most of the CCR7 expressed by cDC2 was from the CD5⁺ population as shown in t-SNE visualization (figure 4.26). As previously mentioned, one of the crucial aims of my project is to generate a tol-cDC2 with high migratory ability. Hence, to address this aim, I first investigated the effect of various tolerizing agents and culture media on the expression of CCR7. Then, functional capacity for migration of selected tol-cDC2 was also assessed in the two different media.



Figure 4.26: Expression of CCR7 migratory molecule in freshly isolated cDC2. A) FMO control for CCR7 to remove any background. t-SNE visualization demonstrate B) cDC2 subtype in which red is the CD5⁻ population and blue is the CD5⁺ population. C) Expression of CCR7 in CD5⁺ population (green).

4.4.4.1 Phenotype expression of CCR7 in tol-cDC2

As previously shown (figure 4.27A), CCR7 was found to be expressed at higher levels in cDC2 that were cultured in X-VIVO15 medium than CG medium, irrespective of the immunomodulatory treatment. To have a closer look into CCR7 expression in the selected tol-cDC2 type, which is VitD3-cDC2, its expression was compared in both culture medium with the positive control Stim-cDC2. As shown in figure 4.27B, in general there is a trend of increased CCR7 expression in cDC2 that were cultured in X-VIVO15, which could give an enhanced migratory ability to tol-cDC2, although this does not reach statistical significance.



Figure 4.27: Expression of CCR7 in cultured VitD3-cDC2 in two different culture media. Yellow is VitD3-cDC2 and blue is the positive control Stim-cDC2. A) A representative histogram of paired experiment in CG and X-VIVO15. B) Bar graph demonstrates the mean MFI of CCR7 of two independent experiments (N=2) in VitD3-cDC2 in both CG and X-VIVO15 culture medium.

4.4.4.2 Migration of VitD3-cDC2 at functional level

To finalize this chapter, I also assessed the migratory ability of VitD3-cDC2 at functional level. Therefore, CCR7-dependent migration towards CCL19 and CCL21 was assessed using transwell plates as described in Chapter 2. In addition, I also tested the effect of CG and X-VIVO15 culture media on the migration efficiency of VitD3-cDC2 in order to assist in selecting the optimal culture media for further functional analysis. As shown in figure 4.28A, irrespective of cDC2 condition, cDC2 that were cultured in X-VIVO15 medium demonstrated significantly higher migration efficacy compared to CG medium, which is approximately around 17% in Stim-cDC2 (control) and 13% in VitD3-cDC2. Beside all previous results, these interesting results support the use of X-VIVO15 as an optimal culture medium for generation of tolerogenic cDC2 with high migratory capacity. Moreover, to assess the relationship between migration efficacy and CCR7 expression, both parameters were plotted in figure 4.28B. Although care should be taken with the interpretation of these data (because migration efficacy and CCR7 expression were not determined within the same experiments), it appears that there may be a positive correlation between CCR7 expression and migration efficacy for stim-cDC2. However, this was less apparent for VitD3-cDC2. More data will be needed to establish the extent of the relationship between these parameters in these cultured cell types, although it would be reasonable to expect that a positive correlation does exist.



Figure 4. 28: Migration efficacy of VitD3-cDC2 in two culture media. A) Data on bars represents the mean of three independent experiments (N=3), while error bars demonstrate the

SEM. Statistically significant differences were based on Two-way ANOVA test between two cDC2 conditions in two different culture media. * = p < 0.05, ** = p < 0.01, *** = p < 0.0001. B) Graph represent the correlation between CCR7 expression and migration percentage in Stim-cDC2 and VitD3-cDC2 in both media. Data are based on mean MFI of CCR7 expression (N=3) and Mean of migration percentage (N=3). CCR7 expression and migration efficacy data were unpaired. Blue is Stim-cDC2 and Yellow is VitD3-cDC2.

4.5 Discussion

A significant constraint associated with tolerogenic moDC is their limited migratory capacity to T cell region, even following LPS stimulation. This will further affect on stimulation of T cells either in a regulatory or stimulatory manner. Therefore, the aim of this chapter was to generate a phenotypically optimal tolerogenic cDC2 with intermediate expression of maturation markers and high expression of immune inhibitory molecules and antiinflammatory cytokines. Hence, various immunomodulatory agents were tested to examine their effect on the generation of phenotypically tol-cDC2 with suitable migratory capacity. In addition, to select the suitable culture environment for the generation of tol-cDC2, culture media and supplementations were also examined. All these optimizations were performed first to identify the best culture environment as well as to select one favorable treatment for the generation of tol-cDC2 based on the expression of tolerogenic markers of interest and migratory capacity. The chosen tol-cDC2 will then be taken forward for further functional analysis (Chapter 5).

4.5.1 cDC2 subtype after culture

cDC2 is known to be a heterogenous type of conventional DC with two main subtypes present in the peripheral blood: $CD163^+$ $CD5^-$ (majority of cDC2) and $CD5^+$ (minority of cDC2). However, there are many factors that could affect this subtype proportion after culture. For example, as I observed in figure 4.3, different culture media appear to have an impact on the proportion of cDC2 subtype with a low proportion of $CD163^+$ cells in CG culture medium with no effect on the $CD5^+$ population, whereas the majority of cells were shifted to be $CD163^+$ in X-VIVO15 culture medium, even in the $CD5^+$ population. This observation could mean that CD163 is not a useful marker for in vitro cultured cDC2 subtypes, but whether this has changed the overall functionality of the cells is not known. However, CD5 could be more appropriate to distinguish between the cDC2 subtype as it demonstrates approximately consistent proportion before and after culture (figure 4.3 and 4.4).

With respect to the CD5⁺ population, I found that the MFI of this marker was generally increased after culture in the X-VIVO15 medium compared to cells that were cultured in the CG medium (heatmap figure 4.14). Interestingly, as shown in figure 4.26 B&C, most of the CD5⁺ freshly isolated cDC2 naturally express CCR7, which reflects the bona fide cDC2 with migratory capacity. In addition, in-vitro cDC2 stimulation was found to increase expression of CCR7 not only in the CD5⁺ population but also in CD5⁻ subset. This observation is similar to what was described in the literature; that freshly isolated CD5⁺ DC2 naturally express low levels of CCR7 (Yin et al., 2017). Therefore, considering all these findings concerning the difference between cDC2 subsets in the expression of a marker of interest, it may endorse the utilization of bulk cDC2 for tol-cDC2 therapy. However, whether these two different subsets could have any different functions for developing tol-cDC2 is not known. Therefore, further studies would need to be conducted to address this point. For example, a study with sorted cell subsets rather than magnetic isolation could help in identifying and understanding any functional differences between the subsets, but this would have a consequence such as the complexity and expensive cost of the procedure for the translation into a GMP product for clinical application.

Interestingly, another new subtype of cDC2 which has been reported in the literature as a distinct type of DC, is called DC3. This type is phenotypically and functionally intermediate between cDC2s and monocytes and is characterized by the expression of CD163⁺ CD5⁻ CD14⁺ CD1c⁺ (Villani et al., 2017). This unique subset was also found to be accumulated in the blood of systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE) patients (Dutertre et al., 2019; Villani et al., 2017). Hence, this means that DC3 could contribute to the pathophysiology of some autoimmune diseases. Therefore, we need to address what could induce its development. (Bourdely et al., 2020b; Cytlak et al., 2020) determined that DC3 depends on GM-CSF cytokines in their development. However, in my findings, we do not see any induction of DC3 (CD14⁺) from cDC2 after culture, even though we supplemented it with GM-CSF. This could have two explanations: first, DC3 has a distinct development al pathway that is not related to cDC2 as determined by (Bourdely et al., 2020). Second, I already depleted CD14⁺ cells during cDC2 isolation, therefore most of DC3 was depleted as well. This explanation also confirmed that the CD14⁺ CD1c⁺ population that appears after treatment with VitD3 is not a bona fide DC3

population. DC3 is thought to be mainly present in response to inflammatory stimuli and considered to be an inflammatory subtype (Heger et al., 2020).

To this end, markers that distinguish freshly isolated cDC2 may not be very useful for cultured cDC2, such as the CD163 marker. Hence, we may have to apply techniques like single-cell RNAseq to really understand what is going on during the cultures.

4.5.2 Natural pro-tolerogenic markers in freshly isolated cDC2

cDC2s are professional APCs that can efficiently prime and educate CD4⁺ T cells either in a stimulatory or regulatory fashion based on environmental factors. As we previously determined in Chapter 3, both peripheral blood- and CD34⁺-derived cDC2 express some important tolerogenic genes including *LILRB4* (the gene encoding ILT3 immune inhibitory molecule). We also found that freshly isolated cDC2 from peripheral blood express high levels of ILT3 protein on their surface. This finding was also confirmed by (Dutertre et al., 2019; Mair and Liechti, 2021), who identified that CD85K (another name for ILT3) is expressed at high levels by cDC2, DC3 and pDC, but not by cDC1. This also makes cDC2 a promising alternative for generating tolerogenic DC based immunotherapy. In addition, Mair and Liechti, 2021 also found that both subtypes of cDC2 have high expression of ILT3 (CD85K). These findings agreed with our finding that there is no difference in the expression of ILT3 between the CD5⁺ and CD5⁻ cDC2 subsets. Nevertheless, there could be differences in the expression of other markers between the subsets that are not known yet.

Although we found that expression of ILT3 was decreased after culture, particularly in LPSstimulated conditions, this appeared not to be the case in VitD3-treated cDC2, where the ILT3 expression remained high compared to treatment with other immune modulatory agents. However, freshly isolated cDC2 has the highest expression compared to all cultured conditions. This could be explained mainly due to their steady state condition that needs high expression of immune inhibitory molecules to prevent the induction of an immune response. However, in response to danger signals or any inflammatory signal, cDC2 downregulates ILT3 to become a mature cDC2 that can induce an immune response. Similar to our finding, (Penna et al., 2005b) discovered that LPS stimulation downregulates ILT3 expression in moDC, while vitD3 treatment can induce ILT3 expression even with LPS stimulation. Thus, further studies are needed to investigate the effect of neutralizing ILT3 antibody on the regulatory mechanism for tolerance induction in cDC2.

4.5.3. An optimal culture environment for tol-cDC2 generation

There have been a limited number of studies that assess the phenotype of cDC2 after culture, especially in the context of the effect of culture media and other supplementations into the generation of tol-cDC2 for autoimmune disease immunotherapy. Therefore, comparing my results with published data from other groups is very difficult. However, some studies investigated the impact of culture environment on moDC, focusing on the CellGenix GMP DC medium and X-VIVO15 medium, both commonly used for DC culture. For example, Calmeiro et al., found that different culture media and environments can affect the phenotype, metabolic activity and cytokines profiles of cultured moDC (Calmeiro et al., 2021). For example, in agreement with my findings for cDC2, they found that moDC cultured in X-VIVO15 medium expressed higher levels of CD86 and CCR7 than other serum-free media such as DendriMACS and AIM-V. These findings were also confirmed at the functional level in my results when I showed the higher migratory efficacy of cDC2 cultured in X-VIVO15 compared to the CellGenix medium (figure 4.28).

In addition, to help interpret the comparison between the two culture media with respect to the various immune modulatory agents used to induce regulatory function in cDC2, hierarchical clustering was performed (figure 4.13 & 4.14) and to help find the relationship between the conditions. At the same time, the heatmap showed an overview of the effect of culture media on each condition. Hence, we found VitD3-cDC2 always clustered next to Un-cDC2, which may give an idea of the semi-maturation state of these cells. Moreover, VitD3-cDC2 was also found to have high expression of CCR7 with higher expression in cells cultured in X-VIVO15 medium. Consistent with our findings, several groups have found similar semi-mature states in moDC that were treated with VitD3 (Barragan et al., 2015; Švajger and Rožman, 2019).

Another critical quality control to look at for DC that are cultured for therapeutic use is their viability. Hence, I investigated the effect of supplementation with different concentrations of GM-CSF on the viability and yield of cDC2 after culture. I observed only minor effects of GM-CSF supplementation on the viability of cDC2 after overnight culture. However, various studies confirmed the impact of GM-CSF presence on the viability of moDC and cDC type

1&2. For instance, (Lellahi et al., 2023) determined that GM-CSF alone and in combination with other cytokines improves the viability of cDC1 and cDC2 after 24 or 48 hours of culture. This dissimilarity to my results could be due to the different concentrations of cultured cells/well as they seeded 30,000 cDC2/ well in a 96-well plate, while I seeded around 150,000 cDC2/ well in a 96-well plate. I observed that this higher concentration of cells/well improved the viability and yield after overnight culture compared to a lower concentration of cells (50,000 cells/well) that I used at the start of my project (data not shown). Hence, a higher concentration of cells/well could improve the viability of cDC2 even without any GM-CSF supplementation.

Moreover, as GM-CSF is considered one of the pro-inflammatory cytokines, I wanted to investigate its effect on the phenotype and cytokine secretion profile of cultured cDC2. Consistent with Lellahi et al., I found that different concentrations of GM-CSF had no impact on the expression of co-stimulatory molecules, migratory molecule and tolerogenic marker of interest except a marginal difference in ILT3 expression and IL-10 with the use of 10ng/ml GM-CSF. In conclusion, many factors in the culture environment could affect the generation of optimal tol-cDC2. Therefore, selecting a suitable culture medium, as well as cytokines and serum supplementation, will impact the phenotype and therefore the function of these cells.

4.5.4 VitD3 treatment for generation of tol-cDC2 with optimal migratory capacity

VitD3 is well-known to exhibit pleiotropic immunomodulatory effects on moDC for immunotherapy for autoimmune diseases. However, to the best of my knowledge, no previous study assessed the impact of vitD3 treatment on cDC2 for generations of tolerogenic cDC for autoimmunity. Hence, comparing my findings with other groups who either used vitD3 in the context of moDC or cDC2 for cancer immunotherapy is very challenging as each cell type and generation protocol has different effects, respectively.

Nevertheless, there is some similarity with respect to the impact of VitD3 treatment on moDC and cDC2. For example, I found that vitD3 treatment induces re-expression of CD14 in cDC2 either alone or in combination with other immune regulatory agents. This finding is also supported by (Švajger and Rožman, 2019) and (L Bishop et al., 2021), who observed high expression of CD14 in moDC after treatment with vitD3 alone or in combination with IFN- γ . Whether this induction of CD14 has any regulatory function on these VitD3-treated DC is

unknown. However, the tolerogenic impact of CD14⁺ cDC2 is also mentioned by Van Wigcheren et al, (2021), who stated in their review that CD14⁺ cDC2 that were generated by IL-6 and PGE2 have tolerogenic features with the secretion of IL-10, expression of MERTK and PDL-1 and finally inhibition of antigen-specific T cell proliferation, which makes them an interesting candidate for generation of immunotherapy for autoimmune diseases. Interestingly, (Bakdash et al., 2016) identified a population of CD1c⁺ CD14⁺ cells that expanded in the microenvironment of melanoma patients with high expression of PDL-1 and suppressed antigen-specific CD4⁺ T cell responses. Altogether, this observation could contribute to either targeting these cells in-vivo or generating tol-cDC2 with similar features in-vitro for autoimmune interventions.

Another important feature to look at with regard to the effect of VitD3 treatment of cDC2 is the expression of CCR7 as well as migratory capacity towards the chemokines CCL21 and CCL19. There are a number of studies that have previously reported the in-vivo prominent migratory ability of cDC into lymphoid tissue either constantly, at steady-state conditions, to induce tolerance (Hong et al., 2022) or in inflammatory or cancer diseases, to induce immunogenic responses. In contrast, moDC demonstrated poor migratory capacity (Liu et al., 2021). Thus, in addition to our finding in chapter three that cDC2 shows higher *CCR7* gene expression compared to other immune cells, we also found in this chapter that freshly isolated peripheral blood cDC2 expressed CCR7, alongside the immune inhibitory molecule ILT-3, which supports the idea of steady-state induction of tolerance.

In addition, Mo-ToIDC generated with our gold standard protocol (VitD3 and dex) was found to maintain lower expression of CCR7 after LPS stimulation, which may not promote migration to T cell area (Amy E Anderson et al., 2008; Cooke et al., 2022). In my investigation, I found that the CCR7 expression and migratory ability of VitD3-cDC2 was only slightly reduced compared to Stim-cDC2. Noteworthy, VitD3-cDC2 also exhibited a tolerogenic phenotype with high expression of PDL-1 and ILT3 and high secretion of IL-10 with lower secretion of IL-12p70. However, it should also be noted that VitD3-cDC2 secreted high levels of IL-6 and TNF- α ; this could be decreased using anti-TNF and anti-IL-6 antibodies but may lead to a huge immunosuppressive effect. The observation of elevated IL-6 and TNF- α after treatment with VitD3 was also described in the context of moDC by (Švajger and Rožman, 2019). They found an increase in the secretion of IL1 β , IL-6, IL-8 and TNF- α after treatment with VitD3 alone or in combination with IFN- γ .

Another important point to address concerning this high pro-inflammatory cytokine secretion by VitD3-cDC2 is whether these cytokines are produced by specific cDC2 subsets or not. (Heger et al., 2020b) recognized that the CD1c⁺ CD14⁺ subset has a trend to produce higher secretion of TNF and IL-10 compared to CD1c⁺ CD14⁻ cells. Thus, this could be the case for our double positive CD1c⁺CD14⁺ population that appears after treatment with VitD3. Therefore, further studies are needed to sort this minor population to understand their functional attributes.

Furthermore, VitD3 is well-known to regulate DC maturation by reducing the expression of CD86 and CD80 (Barragan et al., 2015; Švajger and Rožman, 2019). Conversely, in the context of cDC2, I found that treatment with VitD3 then stimulation with LPS increased expression of CD86 even more than the LPS stimulated alone (figure 4.11). In agreement with that, one study that treated moDC with vitD3 observed the same high expression level of CD86 as found in the control mature DC (Unger et al., 2009). Surprisingly, we also found that VitD3-cDC2 expresses high levels of CD83 (figure 4.11). Recently, several studies have reported the immune regulatory function of CD83 in the DC (Grosche et al., 2020). Therefore, further studies are needed to address the regulatory function of CD83 in cDC2.

Two studies reported that DC had a dose-dependent response to vitD3 treatment where the costimulatory molecules decreased after treatment with a high concentration of vitD3 (10⁻⁷ or 10⁻⁸ M). Nevertheless, this impact was lost when treated with a low dose of vitD3 (10⁻¹⁰ M) (Ferreira et al., 2013; Švajger and Rožman, 2019). Inconsistent with these findings, and in the context of cDC2, I observe no significant differences between the doses of vitD3 treatment in the expression of co-stimulatory molecules and tolerogenic markers. These different outcomes could be due to different DC origins, which vary in response to VitD3.

Together, X-VIVO15 culture medium, GM-CSF and human serum supplementation, as well as the dose of vitD3 treatment, have a broad impact not only on the morphology and phenotype of VitD3-cDC2 but also affect VitD3-cDC2 function with increased migration towered CCL21 and CCL19. Thus, the next chapter will test further functional analysis for selecting VitD3-cDC2 in the context of T cell stimulatory capacity.

4.6 Conclusion

In conclusion, cDC2 comprises heterogeneous subtypes that could be affected after culture with various factors. X-VIVO15 culture medium could be superior to GC medium in terms of facilitating the generation of tolerogenic cDC2 that maintains CCR7-dependent migratory ability. In addition, cDC2 naturally expresses the inhibitory molecule ILT3 at gene and protein levels. Thus, this could contribute to the tolerogenic function of cDC2. Treatment of cDC2 with vitD3 was selected to perform further functional analysis based on the strong tolerogenic phenotype with high production of IL-10 and remarkable migratory ability. Together all these findings make VitD3-cDC2 a promising approach for tol-cDC2 generation.

Chapter 5: Functional characterization of VitD3-treated cDC2 for tolerance induction

5.1 Introduction

cDC2 are distributed across various lymphoid organs and can also be found circulating in the peripheral blood. (Segura, 2022). The diverse locations of cDC2 play a crucial role in carrying out a wide range of functions, including the activation of naïve CD4⁺ T cells into various subtypes of T cells, either promoting stimulation or regulation. Polarizations of T cells are dependent on the cDC2 phenotype (i.e. expression of either stimulatory or regulatory marker), the cytokine microenvironment and other soluble mediators in the microenvironment such as PGE2 (Kalinski, 2012; Sreeramkumar et al., 2012). A summary of the different T cell subsets that can be polarized in response to cDC2 stimulation is illustrated in figure 5.1. Interestingly, different types of tissue-resident or circulating cDC2 have been shown to induce different types of Tregs and promote suppression of effector T cells under various microenvironmental conditions (Ritprajak et al., 2019a). In addition, number of studies found accumulation of cDC2 with immunosuppressive function in the tumor microenvironment of advanced cancer patients, leading to poor prognosis (Bakdash et al., 2016; Saito et al., 2022). Thus, together these findings make cDC2 a promising target for the generation of therapeutic tolerogenic DC.

Furthermore, as determined in the previous chapters, cDC2 upregulates the expression of important immune inhibitory molecules and tolerogenic markers at gene and protein levels. Specifically, VitD3-treated cDC2 showed a tolerogenic phenotype with high PDL-1, ILT3 and IL-10 expression. In addition, VitD3-cDC2 has also demonstrated proper CCR7 expression, accompanied by a remarkable migratory ability towards CCL21 and CCL19 chemokines. Therefore, an investigation into the capacity of VitD3-cDC2 to activate and polarize naïve CD4⁺ T cells is necessary to confirm their promise as an alternative approach for the generation of therapeutic toIDC.



Figure 5.1: Summary of T cell subsets after stimulation with cDC2. Each subset is polarized according to the specific cytokines and other molecules in the microenvironment as well as the phenotype of cDC2 stimulator. Therefore, each T cell subset will induce a distinct immune response. Th1 (T helper 1) produces IFN- γ and TNF- α inducing various cellular immune responses. For example, it activates macrophages and cytotoxic T cells (CTL) to exert its function and enhance B cell function as well. On the other hand, Th2 (T helper 2) is responsible for orchestrating immune response against extracellular parasites and allergens by secretion of IL-4, IL-5 and IL-13. These cytokines help to activate other immune cells, particularly B cells to produce antibodies, which is important in defending against extracellular parasite and allergic response. cDC2 can also promote the differentiation of CD4⁺ T cells into Th17 (T helper 17), which produces IL-17 that is involved in response against extracellular bacteria and fungi and is also involved in various autoimmune diseases. Finally, cDC2 can also induce the development of regulatory T cells (Tregs) that are involved in immune tolerance

and regulation. The information in this figure was collected from these references (Durand et al., 2019; Kumar et al., 2019; Leal Rojas et al., 2017). Created with BioRender.com.

5.2 Chapter aims

The aim of this chapter is to evaluate the basic T cell stimulatory and polarizing activity of VitD3-cDC2. Specific objectives are:

- 1. To test the ability of VitD3-cDC2 to stimulate naïve CD4⁺ T cells.
- 2. To characterize the T cell polarization effect of VitD3-cDC2.

5.3 Experimental approach

VitD3-cDC2 were co-cultured with allogenic CTFR-labelled naïve CD4⁺ T cells, also referred to as a MLR assay. Proliferation of T cells was assessed between days 4-6, as well as the expression of activation markers and secretion of cytokines to obtain the full picture of VitD3-cDC2 stimulatory capacity. Next, in order to investigate the VitD3-cDC2 polarization effect on CD4⁺ T cells, a re-stimulation assay was performed after resting the primed T cells for 3 to 4 days with stimulation by either Stim-cDC2 or CD3/CD28 daynabeads. Plus, a small amount of IL-2 (10 U/ml) is added to support their viability. After that, the expression of activation markers, FOXP3 and the cytokine secretion profiles were determined. Detailed information on both MLR and re-stimulation assay can be found in Chapter 2 methodology. See table 5.1 below for the T cell nomenclature used in all figures of this chapter.

T cells condition	Abbreviation	Treatment protocol
T cell only	T cell	Negative control: T cells that were cultured without any stimulation or any labelling
T cell + CTFR	T labelled	Positive control: T cells that were labelled with cell trace far red (CTFR) without any stimulation
T cell+ Un-cDC2	T _{un-cDC2}	CTFR-labelled T cell that were co-cultured with Un-cDC2.
T cell+ Stim-cDC2	T _{stim-cDC2}	CTFR-labelled T cell that were co-cultured with Stim-cDC2.
T cell+ VitD3-cDC2	TvitD3-cDC2	CTFR-labelled T cell that were co-cultured with VitD3-cDC2.

Table 5.1: Nomenclature of T cells that were co-cultured with different cDC2 types.

5.4 Results

5.4.1 VitD3-cDC2 exhibits low T cell-stimulatory potential

Because MLRs with cDC2 were not previously tested in our laboratory, and also due to variable 'strengths' of allogeneic T cell responses (dependent on the HLA-mismatch), a cDC2/T cell titration was performed. In addition, the co-culture time duration was also assessed to optimize the appropriate co-culture system to perform all further analyses.

5.4.1.1 Optimization and titration of cDC2/ T cell co-cultures

To identify the appropriate co-culture period for cDC2 with naïve CD4⁺ T cells, I initially started with our usual co-culture duration for moDC/T cell co-cultures, which is six days. Three cDC2/T cell ratios were assessed: 1:10, 1:20 and 1:40. As shown in figure 5.2, the 1:10 cDC2/T cell ratio demonstrated the highest aggregation and clustering of T cells. However, the 1:40 ratio also showed a prominent morphological appearance of T cell activation, especially in T cells co-cultured with Stim-cDC2. From now on, the 1:10 cDC2/T cell ratio was selected for further analysis as this is the most commonly used ratio in the literature and in our laboratory.

However, as demonstrated in the representative histogram of 1:10 cDC2/ T cell ratio (figure 5.3), most T cells had proliferated after six days of co-culture, even the T cells stimulated with VitD3-cDC2. These findings were also identified in other cDC2/ T cell ratios after six days of co-culture (data not shown), suggesting that the duration of the co-culture was too long to observe any differences in the stimulatory activity of the different cDC2 types. Therefore, it was decided to reduce the co-culture time to 4 days for further experiments.



Figure 5.2: Microscopic appearance of cDC2/ T cell co-cultured at different ratios for six days. The number of cDC2 is titrated while the number of naïve CD4⁺ T cells remains the same (1x105 per well in a 96-well plate). T cells were labelled with CTV prior to co-culture with different cDC2 types. Magnification is 20X.



Figure 5.3: A representative histogram of 1:10 cDC2 / T cell ratio demonstrates the percentage of proliferated T cells after six days of co-culture with different cDC2 types. CTFR- is the percentage of T cells with negative CTFR dye stain, indicating that they have proliferated.

5.4.1.2 T cell proliferation capacity

As shown in figure 5.4, T cells stimulated with VitD3-cDC2 demonstrated lower activation and aggregation of the cells under the microscope than T cells stimulated with other cDC2 types. In addition, T cells stimulated with VitD3-cDC2 showed lower percentages of proliferated cells in all cDC2/T cell ratios compared to the other T cells, although this did not reach statistical significance (figure 5.5A&B).

A proliferation index was calculated to look closer into the T cell stimulatory capacity with regard to the number of cell divisions. While a proliferation percentage shows the proportion of cells that have proliferated in response to a certain stimulus, a proliferation index also specifies the number of divisions that have occurred. Additionally, a proliferation index provides a more comprehensive understanding of how fast the responding cells are growing. As shown in figure 5.5D, $T_{VitD3-cDC2}$ exhibited a lower proliferation index than the other T cell cultures, although this did not reach statistical significance. This lower trend is consistent with the lower proliferation percentage (figure 5B) and the lower number of peaks induced in these T cell cultures by VitD3-cDC2 (data not shown). Thus, it appears that $T_{VitD3-cDC2}$ has a lower stimulatory capacity towards naïve CD4⁺ T cells, although more experimental repeats will be necessary to confirm this.



Figure 5.4: Microscopic appearance of cDC2/ T cell co-culture in a 1:10 ratio after four days of incubation. Magnification is 40X.



Figure 5.5: T cell stimulatory capacity after stimulation with VitD3-cDC2 for four days of co-culture. A) A representative histogram of negative control (T cell only without CTFR labelling) and positive control (T labeled). B) Proliferation percentage of T cells reflects the

proportion of divided cells in all three different cDC2/T cell ratios. C) The proliferation percentage of T cells in 1:10 cDC2/T cell ratio and the fold decrease value compared to the reference value (Tstim-cDC2) . D) Proliferation index of different T cells. Data represent the mean of two independent experiments N=2. Fold Decrease = sample value / reference value. Value less than 1 indicate a decrease in proliferation percentage compared to the reference condition.

5.4.1.3 T cell activation markers

To identify the phenotype of T cells that were stimulated with different cDC2 types, we selected the 1:10 ratio to assess the expression of activation markers of interest: CD25 and CD127 to determine the T cell effector subset (CD25⁺CD127^{high} T cells) (Liu et al., 2006), regulatory T cells subset (CD25⁺CD127^{low} T cells) and IL-2 producing naïve and memory T cells (CD25^{-/low} CD127⁺) (Dunham et al., 2008; Yu et al., 2012). In addition, CD45RO was also used to identify the memory T cell population (CD45RO⁺) (Machura et al., 2008).

As shown in figure 5.6A and B, the % positive of CD25⁺CD127⁺ effector T cells was less than around 16% (mean) in T_{vitD3-cDC2} compared to both T_{un-cDC2} and T_{Stim-cDC2} with approximately 22% (mean) and 18% (mean), respectively. Additionally, the % positive of CD25⁺CD127⁻ Treg was higher in T_{un-cDC2} and T_{vitD3-cDC2} than in T_{Stim-cDC2} (figure 5.6B). Notably, CD25⁺ CD127⁺ to CD25⁺CD127⁻ ratio was slightly lower in T_{vitD3-cDC2} compared to both T_{un-cDC2} and T_{Stim-cDC2} (figure 5.6B).In addition, as shown in the representative histogram (figure 5.6C), there were no obvious differences in the expression of all CD25, CD127 and CD45RO markers between different T cell types except for a slight spread in the CD25 marker in T_{vitD3-cDC2}. However, when we look closer at the % positive of these markers as shown in figure 5.6D, it appears that TvitD3-cDC2 demonstrates lower CD25 and CD45RO % positive cells compared to both Tun-cDC2 and T_{Stim-cDC2}. However, we observed a slight increase in the MFI of this % positive CD25 population in TvitD3-cDC2 compared to both Tun-cDC2 and Tstim-cDC2, but this does not reach a significant difference (figure 5.6E). No obvious difference between all T cell types was found in the MFI of positive CD127 and CD45RO populations (figure 5.6E). These results could be due to the short duration of the primary MLR, where all these activation markers are expected to be high at that activation stage. A re-stimulation assay could be widely beneficial to confirm the regulatory capacity of VitD3-cDC2 on T cells.





Figure 5.6: Expression of activation markers on T cells after stimulation with different cDC2 types after 4 days of co-culture. A) Representative flow plot demonstrates the expression of CD25 and CD127 molecules in CD4+ T cell only, $T_{un-cDC2}$, $T_{Stim-cDC2}$ and $T_{VitD3-cDC2}$. B) Bar graphs represent the % positive of the CD25+CD127+ population in $T_{un-cDC2}$, $T_{Stim-cDC2}$ and $T_{VitD3-cDC2}$. C) a representative histogram of CD25, CD127 and CD45RO expression by T cells primed by different cDC2 types. D) Data on the graph represent the % positive of CD25, CD127 and CD45RO markers in $T_{un-cDC2}$, $T_{Stim-cDC2}$ and $T_{VitD3-cDC2}$. E) Data on the graph demonstrate the MFI (mean fluorescent intensity) of cells that positively expressed CD25, CD127 and CD45RO population in $T_{un-cDC2}$, $T_{Stim-cDC2}$ and $T_{VitD3-cDC2}$. Data in the graphs

represents the mean of three independent experiments N=3 except CD127 N=2 and the error bar represent the SD.

5.4.1.4 T cell cytokine profile

To determine a fuller picture of the VitD3-cDC2 stimulatory capacity, the cytokines secreted during the cDC2/T cell co-cultures were assessed after 4 days. As shown in figure 5.7A and 5.7B, $T_{VitD3-cDC2}$ have significantly lower IFN-g and TNF-a secretion compared to other cDC2/T cell co-cultures. However, the secretion of IL-10 was generally low with no significant difference between T cells that were stimulated with different cDC2 types (figure 5.7C), which could be due to consumption or breakdown of this cytokine in the 4-day culture. In addition, to assess the balance in the secretion of pro-inflammatory and anti-inflammatory cytokines, IFN-g/ IL-10 ratio were also measured. $T_{VitD3-cDC2}$ demonstrated lower IFN-g/IL-10 ratio compared to other T cell types, although this doesn't reach the significance (figure 5.7D). This cytokine profile suggests that VitD3-cDC2 -activated T cells to produce low levels of IFN-g.



Figure 5.7: T cell cytokine profile after 4 days of co-culture with different cDC2 types. Red is T cell that stimulated with Un-cDC2, blue is T cell that stimulated with Stim-cDC2 and yellow is T cell that stimulated with-VitD3-cDC2. Significance is dependent on one-way ANOVA test of four independent experiments N=4. Error bars demonstrate the SEM. * = p < 0.05 ** = p < 0.01 *** = p < 0.0001.

5.4.2 VitD3-cDC2 induce a regulatory T cell phenotype

To address the regulatory capacity of VitD3-cDC2, previously primed T cells were rested for 3 to 4 days then stimulated with either Stim-cDC2 (from the original donor of cDC2) or anti-CD3/CD28 beads as described in chapter 2. As demonstrated in figure 5.8A, $T_{VitD3-cDC2}$ have slightly higher FOXP3 expression after re-stimulation with Stim-cDC2 compared to $T_{Stim-cDC2}$ and $T_{Un-cDC2}$. In addition, this increase in FOXP3 expression was observed only in CD25⁺ T cells, which was around 30% (mean) CD25⁺ FOXP3⁺ T cell in $T_{vitD3-cDC2}$ after re-stimulation (figure 5.8B&D). Furthermore, as shown in figure 5.8C, we observed slightly higher MFI in the FOXP3 marker in CD25⁺/FOXP3⁺ cells in $T_{VitD3-cDC2}$ compared to other T cell types. This could explain the regulatory function of VitD3-cDC2 through induction of CD25⁺ FOXP3⁺ Tregs. However, this observation was made in only two independent experiments. Hence, further experiments and analysis is necessary to confirm these promising results.

In addition, after re-stimulation with CD3/CD28 beads, $T_{VitD3-cDC2}$ showed minor spread and increase in CD137 expression compared to $T_{stim-cDC2}$ and $T_{Un-cDC2}$ (figure 5.9A). The percentage positive of CD137⁺FOXP3⁺ Treg were slightly higher in $T_{VitD3-cDC2}$ (the mean is 20%) compared to $T_{stim-cDC2}$ (16%) and $T_{Un-cDC2}$ (13%) (figure 5.9B &D). However, The MFI of CD137 in CD137⁺/FOXP3⁺ cells were higher in $T_{stim-cDC2}$ compared to both $T_{VitD3-cDC2}$ and $T_{Un-cDC2}$ (figure 5.9C). Furthermore, as shown in figure 5.9D, the percentage of CD137⁺ FOXP3⁻ cells in $T_{VitD3-cDC2}$ were also slightly higher compared to other T cell types. Hence, assessing the balance between regulatory and stimulatory capacity of these cells is essential to determine its functional capacity.

Interestingly, IL-10 secretion by $T_{VitD3-cDC2}$ increased after re-stimulation with Stim-cDC2 while IFN-g secretion decreased, compared to $T_{Stim-cDC2}$ and $T_{Un-cDC2}$ (figure 5.11A). In addition, the ratio of IFN- γ /IL-10 cytokines secretion was significantly lower in $T_{ViD3-cDC2}$ compared to $T_{un-cDC2}$ (figure 5.11B).

To this end, all these observations could support the regulatory capacity of VitD3-cDC2.Thus, further research is necessary to understand and identify the mechanism of naïve CD4⁺ T cell regulation by VitD3-cDC2.



Figure 5.8: Expression of FOXP3 in T cells primed with VitD3-cDC2 after re-stimulation with either Stim-cDC2 or anti-CD3/CD28 Dynabeads for 3 days. A) Representative histogram of FOXP3 expression in T cell after re-stimulation. B) Bar graph demonstrated the % positive of CD25⁺ FOXP3⁺ in different T cell types after re-stimulation. C) Bar graph demonstrate the MFI of FOXP3 in CD25⁺/FOXP3⁺ cells in different T cell types of two



independent experiment N=2. D) Representative flow plot displayed $CD25^+$ FOXP3⁺ expression in different primed T cell after re-stimulation with Stim-cDC2.

Figure 5.9: Expression of CD137 marker in different primed T cell after re-stimulation with anti-CD3/CD28 beads for 3 days. A) representative histograms demonstrate the expression of CD137 marker in different CD4⁺ T cell types. B) Bar graphs represent the % positive CD137/FOXP3 in different T cell types. C) Bar graphs represent the MFI of CD137 marker in CD137⁺/FOXP3⁺ cells in different T cell types. Data represents the mean of two independent experiment and error bar show SD (N=2). D) Representative flow plot showing the CD137/ FOXP3 expression in different T cell types.

Moreover, in order to assess if T cell apoptosis or deletion could be a mechanism of tolerance induction by VitD3-cDC2, percentages of dead cells in the CD3⁺CD4⁺ T cell population after re-stimulation assay were calculated. As shown in figure 5.10, $T_{un-cDC2}$ demonstrates the lowest percentage of dead cells, while $T_{stim-cDC2}$ have higher percentage of dead cells that most likely reflects activation-induced cell death. Hence determining the percentage of dead cells does not give much of insight into the possibility of the induction of T cell apoptosis. Ideally, to assess T cell apoptosis, active caspase 3 and/or annexin V measurements should be performed.



Figure 5.10: Percentage of dead cells after re-stimulation assay in the CD3+CD4+ population. A) representative flow plot demonstrates an example of gating strategy to assess the T cell apoptosis or deletion. B) Table showing the percentage of dead cells after re-stimulation in two independent experiments. N=2



Figure 5.11: Cytokine secretion profile of different T cell types after re-stimulation. A) Representative bar graphs of two independent experiment (N=2) demonstrate the cytokines secretion profile of primed T cells after re-stimulation with Stim-cDC2 for 3 days. B) Bar graphs demonstrate the mean+SEM of IFN-g/IL-10 ratio in different T cell types. Significant difference is a result of unpaired t-test between each T cell type. * = p < 0.05 ** = p < 0.01
5.4.3 Summary of the phenotypical and functional characteristic features of VitD3cDC2

To summarize our finding in the context of both phenotypical and functional characterization of VitD3-cDC2, a radar plot demonstrating the fold-change between VitD3-cDC2 and the control Stim-cDC2 was performed. As shown in figure 5.12, PDL-1 expression on the surface of VitD3-cDC2 and IL-10 cytokine secretion by VitD3-cDC2 displays the highest difference compared to Stim-cDC2 with a 3.5- and 5-fold change, respectively. It is also worth noting that, although the expression of CCR7 and migration efficacy of VitD-cDC2 is less than that of Stim-cDC2, VitD3-cDC2 still showed an appropriate migration efficacy towards CCL21 and CCL19. In addition, despite that VitD3-cDC2 were found to express high levels of the co-stimulatory molecule CD86, they exhibited an overall lower CD4⁺ T cell stimulatory capacity compared to Stim-cDC2. This is according to the combination of lower proliferation percentage and strong downregulation of IFN- γ secretion in both primary allo-MLR and after re-stimulation with Stim-cDC2. Finally, we observed higher FOXP3 expression in T_{VitD3-cDC2} after re-stimulation compared to Stim-cDC2. All together these findings suggest that these cells could be promising as an alternative approach for moDC in the generation of a tolerogenic cDC2-based immunotherapy.



Figure 5.12: Radar plot demonstrates fold change in VitD3-cDC2 with the control StimcDC2 in selected features of interest. Yellow arch demonstrates phenotypical features and cytokine profile of VitD3-cDC2. Purple arch illustrates the migratory efficacy and CCR7 expression in VitD3-cDC2. Green arch shows the stimulatory capacity and cytokines profile of VitD3-cDC2 on naïve CD4+ T cells.

5.5 Discussion

The aim of this chapter was to determine whether VitD3-cDC2 exerted regulatory effects on naïve CD4⁺ T cells. The most promising finding was that priming by VitD3-cDC2 appeared to skew T cells toward a more regulatory phenotype with enhanced levels of FoxP3 and IL-10 observed after restimulation of the primed T cells. Further repeats will be needed to show

whether these findings are statistically and also biologically significant, i.e. by showing that the VitD3-cDC2 primed T cells exert regulatory function on other immune cells.

It was very challenging to compare our findings with other groups as to the best of our knowledge this is the first study that uses VitD3-treated cDC2 for induction of tolerance. For those reasons, we tried to select the most appropriate studies that either used VitD3-treated moDC for tolerance induction or cDC2 that were produced for cancer immunotherapy. There are several studies that identified the presence of tolerogenic CD14⁺cDC2 ('DC3') in the tumor microenvironment (TME) of cancer patients (Bakdash et al., 2016; Di Blasio et al., 2020; Van Ee et al., 2018). From our perspective it was encouraging that cDC2 could be modulated by its surroundings to induce immunosuppressive effects on T cells. Since this could mean that tolerogenic cDC2 could be generated in the laboratory for autoimmune disease interventions. Beside that, our findings on chapter 4 reveled that we could indeed induce tolerogenic features in cDC2 by modulation with VitD3.

5.5.1 VitD3-cDC2 and T cell priming

As previously mentioned, T cell activation and priming requires two initial signals that depend on ligation of MHCII/peptide on DC with TCR on the T cell (signal 1) and co-stimulation via binding of CD80/CD86 on DC with CD28 on the T cell (signal 2)(Tai et al., 2018). After that according to the expression of either immune stimulatory or inhibitory molecules as well as the cytokine microenvironment (signal 3), the T cell polarization will change to either T effector cell to produce immunity or T cell apoptosis or induction of Tregs to induce tolerance, respectively. Several reports have shown that vitD3-treated moDC have suppressive effect on T cell proliferation and IFN-g secretion (Lee et al., 2016; Navarro-Barriuso et al., 2021; Švajger and Rožman, 2019; Unger et al., 2009). This suppressive effect could be further augmented with combination with other immune modulatory agent such as IFN- γ (Svajger and Rožman, 2019) or Dexamethasone (Amy E. Anderson et al., 2008; Harry et al., 2010a). As expected, and in agreement with these previous studies, we found that VitD3-cDC2 also have a low stimulatory capacity for naïve CD4⁺ T cells and low IFN- γ and TNF- α cytokine secretion. Interestingly, while in chapter four we demonstrated that VitD3-cDC2 expressed high levels of the co-stimulatory molecule CD86, this CD86 expression could also lead to produce a negative signal when interacts with CTLA-4 on T cells (Horton et al., 2017; Yu et al., 2019). Furthermore, when it comes to DC/T cell interactions, multiple interactions take place. Thus,

the balance between co-stimulatory molecule CD86 with inhibitory molecules is essential for producing the desired immune response.

5.5.2 Mechanism of tolerance induction by VitD3-cDC2

There are various mechanism for tolerance induction by tolerogenic dendritic cells (Castenmiller et al., 2021). This is mainly dependent on the immunomodulatory pathways that are involved during interaction between DC and T cells (Bourque and Hawiger, 2018). Several studies and reviews determined that treatment of DC with VitD3 were found to produce various immunomodulatory pathway during interaction with T cells leading to peripheral tolerance (Unger et al., 2009). Of note, majority of these mechanism is related to high IL-10 secretion and expression of PDL-1 and ILT-3 immunoinhibitory molecules in the context of moDC (Nagy et al., 2023; van Wigcheren et al., 2021) However, it is not known yet if these immunomodulatory pathways could be the same in context of VitD3-treated cDC2. Nevertheless, according to our finding in figure 5.11, high levels of PDL-1 expression and IL-10 cytokine secretion by VitD3-cDC2 could be the two main immunomodulatory pathway that can explain the tolerogenic effects on naïve CD4⁺ T cells.

Another molecule that is expressed by our VitD3-cDC2 that could potentially have a role in the immunosuppressive activity of these cells is CD14 (See Chapter 4, figure 4.9). Interestingly, this molecule was always found to be expressed in vitD3-treated DC (L Bishop et al., 2021; Švajger and Rožman, 2019). This induced CD14⁺ in VitD3-cDC2 could be equal to what is specified in Di Blasio et al., in which induced CD14⁺ cDC2 after treatment with IL-6 and PGE2 have promising immunosuppressive activity (Di Blasio et al., 2020). In addition, several studies in context of cancer immunotherapy identified accumulation of CD14⁺ cDC2 in TME of different cancer patient including melanoma and breast cancer, which exerted tolerogenic effects on anti-tumor T cells (Di Blasio et al., 2020; Schreibelt et al., 2016; Van Ee et al., 2018). Intriguingly, this CD14⁺ cDC2 that was induced in response to TME could be equivalent to both our VitD3-cDC2 and IL-6/PGE-induced CD14⁺cDC2. These CD14⁺ cDC2 could be of great potential for antigen- specific tolerance induction. Hence, extensive research in this area is needed to discover the mechanism in which these CD14⁺ cDC2 exert their tolerogenic effect on T cells.

5.5.2.1 Induction of Regulatory T cells (Tregs)

One of the crucial mechanisms leading to peripheral tolerance is the induction of Tregs. cDC2 can induce Treg in the periphery as well as increase the expansion of naturally existing Tregs (Bourque and Hawiger, 2018; Price et al., 2015). As our second aim is to assess the regulatory capacity of $T_{vitD3-cDC2}$, we found that vitD3-cDC2 could potentially promote CD25⁺FOXP3⁺Tregs. This observation is consistent with Unger et al., who demonstrated that moDC treated with VitD3 induced Tregs from naïve CD4⁺ T cells as compared to dexamethasone-treated moDC and mature DC (Unger et al., 2009).

There are different immunomodulatory axes that could contribute to the induction of Tregs. For instance, PDL-1/PD-1 axis is crucially important, specifically in relation to vitD3-treated DC (Švajger and Rožman, 2019). Engagement of PDL-1 to either PD-1 or in competition with co-stimulatory molecules for CD28 both lead to a negative effect on TCR signaling and induce Tregs (Iberg and Hawiger, 2020). In addition,(Švajger and Rožman, 2019 and Unger et al., 2009) in their studies identified that PDL-1/CD86 ratio is high on vitD3-treated moDC and induction of Tregs by these cells is dependent on PDL-1 immune inhibitory molecule. Consequently, this could be also the case in our VitD3-cDC2 as the PDL-1/CD86 ratio was also high compared to Stim-cDC2. In addition, we found that the fold change in PDL-1 was 3.5 higher in vitD3-cDC2 compared to Stim-cDC2 (figure 5.11), which could also explain the regulatory effect of these cells.

Another vital immunomodulatory axis for Treg induction is the anti-inflammatory cytokine IL-10 (Horton et al., 2017). IL-10 and TGF-b are both secreted by tolerogenic dendritic cells, providing an anti-inflammatory environment that induces CD25⁺FOXP3⁺ Tregs (Raker et al., 2015). Notably, several studies demonstrated that IL-10-modulated moDC that produces high amounts of IL-10 promotes Tr1 regulatory T cells (Gregori et al., 2010; Hafkamp et al., 2021). Similarly, dexamethasone-treated moDC was found to induce Tr1 regulatory T cells in a contact-dependent manner (Raker et al., 2015). However, interestingly VitD3 treatment has been shown to have a different outcome on different DC types. For example, Van Der Aar et al., identified that targeting epidermal Langerhans cells and dermal DC with VitD3 led to induction of either CD25⁺FOXP3⁺ Treg or CD25⁺FOXP3⁻ (IL-10 producing)Tregs (Tr1), respectively (Van Der Aar et al., 2011). Unlike that, treatment of moDC with VitD3 led to the induction of IL-10-producing Treg (Hafkamp et al., 2021). Excitingly, we observed an increase in CD25⁺FOXP3⁺ Tregs, which is very promising in relation to VitD3-cDC2 regulatory activity. CD137 (4-BB1, member of the TNFR superfamily) is another interesting molecule that was initially identified as a potent marker of effector T cells. Surprisingly, this molecule was recently found to be also expressed by Treg and involved in its regulatory function (Luu et al., 2021; Nowak et al., 2018). Interestingly, we observed a slight increase in the percentage of positive CD137/FOXP3 cells in $T_{VitD3-cDC2}$ compared to other T cell types suggesting the potential contribution of CD137/CD137L axis in Treg regulatory function in relation of VitD3-cDC2. Further research is necessary to assess the contribution of this potential regulatory axis in VitD3-cDC2 regulatory capacity.

To this end, VitD3-cDC2 could have various immunomodulatory activities on T cells to induce tolerance. Further investigation is necessary to address the exact contribution of each surface molecule or cytokine of VitD3-cDC2 into T cell polarization or tolerance induction.

5.5.2.2 Induction of T cell anergy or apoptosis

Another mechanism of peripheral tolerance induction by tolerogenic DC are T cell anergy and apoptosis induction. moDC treatment with VitD3 was found to also induce peripheral tolerance through these mechanisms (Horton et al., 2017; Van Halteren et al., 2004). For example, TGF-b immunomodulatory axis is found to induce peripheral tolerance through its immunosuppressive effect that either induces T cell apoptosis or Treg differentiation (Zhuang et al., 2020). Hence, assessing all regulatory cytokines and molecules will be one of the crucial aims for future research in our VitD3-cDC2.

Of note, CTLA-4 is one of the pivotal immune inhibitory molecules that is expressed on the surface of activated T cells, which competes with CD28 to bind with co-stimulatory molecules, including CD86, with high affinity. This interaction will then lead to T cell anergy and hyporesponsiveness (Horton et al., 2017). In line with that, our VitD3-cDC2 could potentially employ its lower stimulatory effect through binding of its high CD86 molecule with CTLA-4 inhibitory molecule on T cell.

5.6 Summary and future work

Overall, our VitD3-cDC2 has a lower stimulatory capacity to naïve CD4⁺ T cells with low IFNg secretion. In addition, VitD3-cDC2 could have a regulatory capacity through expression of high PDL-1 and production of high IL-10 leading to potential induction of CD25⁺FOXP3⁺ Treg. Altogether, these promising findings could contribute to our understanding of the functional capacity of cDC2 as well as provide the basis for future tol-cDC2 generation for autoimmune diseases. However, a proper modification into the balance between expression of co-stimulatory and immune inhibitory molecules as well as secretion of some of proinflammatory cytokines including IL-6 and TNF-a and anti-inflammatory IL-10 by VitD3cDC2 should be considered. Further investigation and studies are necessary to identify the mechanism of regulation and tolerance induction by VitD3-cDC2.

Chapter 6: General discussion, conclusion and future work

6.1 General discussion

The generation of tolerogenic dendritic cells (tolDC) has emerged as a promising avenue for immune tolerance induction, holding great potential for the treatment of autoimmune diseases and the regulation of immune responses. The most cellular approach used for generation of tolDC in the literature is moDC. However, this cellular approach appears to have limited success in clinical trials, which may be due to poor migratory capacity to the T cell area of lymphoid tissue, leading to not producing the desired immune response (Adema et al., 2005). Therefore, in this thesis, we investigated an alternative approach for generating tolDC from conventional dendritic cells (cDC). The rationale for that is mainly due to the strong ability to prime and educate naïve CD4⁺ T cells as well as the great capacity to migrate to the T cell area of lymphoid tissues.

Therefore, to help in selecting the most appropriate cDC for tolDC generation, transcriptomic comparisons between monocyte-derived tolDC and both peripheral blood-derived and cultured CD34⁺-derived conventional dendritic cells (cDC1 and cDC2) were performed. Based on the results of this comparative analysis, cDC2 were more closely aligned with tolDC than cDC1 in terms of their gene expression profile and because cDC2 is the dominant human DC subtype in the peripheral blood, we select cDC2 as a potential alternative approach for tolDC generation.

We next examined the impact of different immunomodulatory agent on the generation of tolcDC2 with specific emphasis on their migratory capacity and T cell stimulatory capacity. Specifically, we investigated the impact of VitD3 treatment on the generation of tol-cDC2.

6.1.1 Transcriptomic analysis in Mo-tolDC and conventional DC

My first aim on this project was to perform a comparative transcriptomic analysis between toIDC and cDC. This was in order to identify the unique gene expression profile in each type of DC as well as determining the more closely related subset of cDC to toIDC in terms of their gene expression profile. Therefore, I used an existing Nanostring data set of different moDC and cDC types that generated in Hilkens and Bigely laboratory, respectively. Then, Nanostring

nCounter analysis platform were performed to obtain the differential gene expression profile of both toIDC and cDC. My analyses showed that Mo-toIDC express some important tolerogenic genes such as *MERTK*, *LILRB4* and *PDL-1*. They also remarkably expressed *IL1R2* at gene level and we also validated that at the protein level. These markers could have a role in the toIDC mechanism of tolerance induction and may also be suitable as QC markers for therapeutic toIDC.

In addition, my finding demonstrates that both cultured- and peripheral blood-derived cDC (cDC1 and cDC2) naturally express varying levels of some immune regulatory molecules, including *BTLA and IDO*. This may explain the contribution of these DC in tolerance induction during steady state. However, these circulating cDC, after encountering any stimulation or pathogen, have a great ability to change into mature cDC that can strongly stimulate T cells to induce a suitable immune response. Hence, generation of tol-cDC that are treated with immunomodulatory agent is important to insure the resistance to any inflammatory stimuli.

Additionally, my results showed that cDC2 is more closely aligned with Mo-tolDC than cDC1 with regard to their gene expression profile, which might be because they both depend on the same transcription factor IRF4. Finally, similar to Mo-tolDC, I found that peripheral blood cDC2 naturally upregulate *LILRB4* gene compared to cDC1, which could contribute to the natural tolerogenic function of cDC2 at steady state. All together these findings facilitate the selection of cDC2 as an alternative potential source for tolDC generation.

6.1.2 Generation of toIDC from cDC2

The general aim of my project was to generate a cDC2-based tolDC with suitable migratory capacity. So, after we investigated various immune modulatory agents for generation of tolcDC2, I selected VitD3-cDC2 as a potential tol-cDC2. There were several reasons behind this choice. First, from the phenotypical standpoint, VitD3-cDC2 showed higher expression of all the three tolerogenic marker of interest, namely ILT3 and MERTK (non-significant high level) and significantly higher expression of PDL-1 compared to other immunomodulatory agents.

Secondly, VitD3-cDC2 were the only condition that demonstrated a striking production of IL-10. However, they also produced high level of IL-6 and TNF- α . Thirdly, expression of CCR7 was notably higher compared to other conditions, with appropriate migratory capacity towards CCL21 and CCL19, only slightly reduced as compared to Stim-cDC2. Finally, VitD3-cDC2 showed low T cell stimulatory capacity with strong downregulation of IFN- γ production and a slight increase in IL-10 production. Of note, after re-stimulation with mature cDC2, T cells that had been previously primed with VitD3-cDC2 showed a slight increase in the proportion of CD25⁺FOXP3⁺ T cells with high production of IL-10.

However, there are two important features of concern that need to be addressed in relation to VitD3-cDC2, and that raises the question of whether **these cells are indeed tolerogenic**?

First, the high expression of the co-stimulatory molecule CD86 and the maturation marker CD83 by VitD3-cDC2. However, a different conclusion could be drawn from this higher expression of CD86. For example, CD86 expression could contribute to strong T cell interaction with CTLA-4 inhibitory molecule as a highly competitive molecule to CD86 with CD28 leading to T cell hyporesponsiveness rather than stimulation. Hence, investigating the expression of CTLA-4 on the surface of T cells could facilitate into understanding the impact of high CD86 expression on VitD3-cDC2 in producing the desired immune response. Another interesting assumption of high CD86 expression is the contribution of this co-stimulatory marker in the proliferation and preservation of Treg regulatory phenotype in the presence of CTLA-4 marker as well (Halliday et al., 2020). Furthermore, although, the expression of CD86 was high, the PDL-1/CD86 ratio was also high in VitD3-cDC2 that could explain the balance into an immune inhibitory and immune stimulatory response. This high PDL-1/CD86 ratio was also observed as one of the important results in the context of DCreg that was generated for clinical testing in organ transplantation by (Zahorchak et al., 2018).

With regard to the high expression of CD83, there are several studies that point to a regulatory function of this molecule. For instance, Kryczanowsky et al., in their study of IL-10 generated toIDC identified that two subpopulations were developed: CD83^{low}CCR7⁻ and CD83^{high}CCR7⁺ with superior immunosuppressive function compared to CD83^{low} (Kryczanowsky et al., 2016). In addition, a study by Wild et al., identified that the knockdown of CD83 on DC in mice leads to enhanced immune response and a decrease in the number of Treg in peripheral lymphoid organ (Wild et al., 2019). They also found that knockdown of CD83 on DC mice in an experimental autoimmune encephalitis model will lead to worsening disease progression. Thus, in line with our findings, high CD83 expression could contribute to VitD3-cDC2

regulatory function. Further research is necessary to understand the mechanism of CD83 regulation by DC.

The second feature of concern in VitD3-cDC2 is the high production of the pro-inflammatory cytokines IL-6 and TNF- α . This could mean a careful safety procedure should be done before using this cell type in the clinical setting. For example, determining the safe and effective dosage for VitD3-cDC2 cells is necessary to ensure that the concentrations used are within a therapeutic range that minimizes adverse reactions. Notably, this higher pro-inflammatory cytokine secretion was also observed in the context of Mo-tolDC generated with VitD3 (Lee et al., 2016; Unger et al., 2009). Therefore, evaluating the balance between pro-inflammatory and anti-inflammatory cytokines is of crucial importance to ensure the effectiveness of tolerance induction.

Collectively, it is difficult to draw firm conclusions about the tolerogenic state of VitD3-cDC2, but all their immune inhibitory characteristic features as well as their low T cell stimulatory capacity with strong downregulation of IFN- γ could give a picture of a semi-mature state of VitD3-cDC2 with potential to induce tolerance.

6.1.3 Migratory capacity of VitD3-cDC2

Another crucial aim of my project is to generate tol-cDC2 with good migratory capacity. Therefore, an important question to answer is whether **VitD3-cDC2 has a suitable migratory capacity**. Interestingly, VitD3-cDC2 showed an interesting shift in migratory behavior with appropriate CCR7 expression as well as migratory capacity towards CCL21 and CCL19. However, this migratory ability of VitD3-cDC2 appears to be affected by culture media with superior migration capacity in X-VIVO15 cultured VitD3-cDC2 compared to cellGenix cultured cells. Hence, yes, the VitD3-cDC2 showed appropriate migratory capacity similar to Stim-cDC2, which does support their choice as an alternative cell source to Mo-tolDC.

6.2 Summary of the key findings and limitations of this study

The main limitation of this study was the small sample size, especially in chapter 5, in which the number of replicates was limited to 2 or 3. This was due to limited laboratory time, due to the Covid-19 pandemic, as outlined in the Covid-19 Impact Statement. This limitation could

lead to low certainty with regard to the outcomes in chapter 5. Therefore, future research efforts should prioritize conducting follow-up studies with larger sample sizes. Increasing the sample size would not only enhance the statistical power and reliability of the findings but also allow for a more comprehensive validation and extension of the results obtained with the current dataset.

Additionally, there are some other limitations in this study in relation to the generation of tolDC from cDC2 as an alternative cellular approach. First, as the cDC2 are known to be a dominant subset of DC in the peripheral blood (Collin and Bigley, 2018), their isolation is believed to be feasible and reliable for the generation of tolDC. However, the number of cDC2 that could be isolated from the blood is relatively small, which limited the number of replicates as well as the number of culture conditions that I could do in one single experiment.

Secondly, the presence of diverse subsets of cDC2s, along with the emergence of newer populations like DC3, which share certain phenotypical characteristics with cDC2, could potentially complicate the creation of distinctly pure, stable, and functionally consistent tolerogenic cDC2 which could affect the efficacy and specificity of the intended therapeutic outcomes. In addition, these heterogenous subsets could also potentially impacting cDC2 reliability for therapeutic use.

Finally, fluctuations in the expression of defining markers for cDC2 subsets, particularly CD163, pre- and post-culture, may hinder the ability to differentiate between various cDC2 subsets and accurately identify potential contamination from the DC3 population.

Another fundamental limitation of this study was in relation to the Nanostring data analysis, in which different culture conditions were used for the moDC populations and the cultured cDC subsets. However, a culture signature removal was performed to help in reducing the culture effect on that comparison.

On the other hand, there are several important findings and contributions to knowledge in this thesis in relation to the generation of toIDC from cDC2. The key findings of this thesis are as follows:

1. cDC2 naturally expresses ILT3 immune inhibitory molecule at gene and protein levels, which could reflect the importance of these cells in tolerance induction during steady state.

2. There are no obvious differences in the expression of tolerogenic markers of interest between the CD5⁺ and CD5⁻ cDC2 subsets, except the expression of CCR7, which is mainly expressed in the CD5⁺ subset. However, CCR7 is increased in the CD5⁻ subset after activation with LPS.

3. Different culture media can have an impact on the phenotype and function (e.g., migration) of cDC2, hence selecting an appropriate culture medium that supports the desired phenotype/function is of great importance when developing cDC2-based cell therapies.

4. X-VIVO15 culture medium could be superior in inducing the expression of CCR7 in cDC2, which therefore leads to suitable migratory capacity for these cells even after treatment with the immune modulatory agent VitD3.

5. VitD3 could be the favorable immune modulatory agent to use for the generation of tolerogenic cDC, as it is the only treatment that showed high secretion of IL-10 and a higher PDL-1/CD86 ratio compared to the other agents that were tested. It also supported appropriate CCR7 expression by cDC2 and their ability to migrate towards CCL21 and CCL19.

6. VitD3-cDC2 demonstrated a low stimulatory capacity for naïve CD4⁺ T cells with strong downregulation of IFN- γ secretion.

7. T cells that were primed with VitD3-cDC2 exhibited slight increase in CD25⁺ FOXP3⁺ T cell with high secretion of IL-10 after re-stimulation assay. This result is very promising in the role of VitD3 treated cDC2 for polarization and induction of Treg.

Overall, all these promising results may highlight the potential use of cDC2 in the context of tolerance induction and immunotherapy for autoimmune diseases. Specifically, VitD3-cDC2 were characterized by semi-tolerogenic phenotype, efficient migratory ability as well as low stimulatory capacity to naïve CD4+ T cell with strong downregulation of IFN- γ secretion. This aspect is encouraging for pre-clinical grade consideration to use for tolerance induction.

	Strength		Challenge		Opportunities
1.	Strong ability of cDC2 to	1.	Heterogeneity of cDC2	1.	Potential for targeted
	prime and educate naïve		subsets.		therapy as cDC2 have a
	CD4 ⁺ T cells.	2.	Heterogenous cytokine		great ability for Ag
2.	High migratory ability		secretion with anti-		presentation to naïve CD4 ⁺
	towards CCL21 and		inflammatory and pro-		T cells.
	CCL19.		inflammatory cytokine	2.	Synergistic combination
3.	Anti-inflammatory		profile.		therapy with cDC1 or pDC
	cytokine profile with high	3.	limited number of cDC2 in		for cancer or autoimmune
	IL-10 secretion.		the peripheral blood.		disease immunotherapy as
4.	Short priming time with	4.	Minimal literature exists		each one has specific
	VitD3, so short in culture		on use of cDC2 in the		immune function that
	duration.		context of autoimmune		could be coordinated to
			disease.		regulate immune response.
		5.	Short in-vitro life span of		
			cDC2.		

Table 6.1: Overview of strengths, challenges and opportunities for VitD3-cDC2 in the application as immunotherapy for autoimmune disease.

6.3 Conclusions and future implications

Overall, I believe that cDC2 could be used as an alternative approach for generating toIDC therapy for autoimmune diseases. In addition, the closer gene expression profile of cDC2 to Mo-toIDC than cDC1 also suggests the potential use as an alternative therapy for toIDC generation (detailed in Chapter 3). Moreover, in this thesis, I present evidence highlighting the importance and impact of culture media in generating appropriate cDC2-based tolerogenic DC (detailed in Chapter 4). Treatment of cDC2 with VitD3 encourages semi-tolerogenic phenotype, appropriate migratory capacity (Chapter 4) and low stimulatory ability to naïve CD4⁺ T cell (Chapter 5).

However, there are still several crucial questions that will need to be addressed in future work in relation to the use of cDC2 as a tolDC therapy. One of the crucial questions is related to the heterogeneity of cDC2 and whether DC3 is completely depleted during the CD14⁺ depletion step or not? To answer this question, carefully defining marker procedure should be done. For example, an FMO to ensure the presence of CD163⁺ subset or not should be used. It is also possible to use the BTLA marker, which appears from the literature that DC3 does not express this marker while DC2 does.

Another important question to answer is whether there are any differences in the stimulatory capacity of the CD5⁺ and CD5⁻ cDC2 subsets after treatment with VitD3 and whether either subset could be more reliable for generating a tolerogenic immunotherapy. Although part of this question was already answered by my findings (Chapter 4), which show no obvious differences in the expression of tolerogenic markers of interest, their functional properties or inhibitory capacity after treatment with VitD3-cDC2 remain to be investigated. Therefore, performing a cell sort (i.e., sorting CD5⁺ and CD5⁻ cDC2) prior to cell culture could help answer these questions. However, this will be much more complicated to translate to clinical sitting due to several reasons, including the higher cost of cell sorting in terms of both equipment and operation.

Furthermore, in order to understand the molecular mechanism underlining the VitD3-cDC2 low stimulatory capacity, as well as comparing the DEG of these cells with Mo-tolDC, transcriptomic analysis could be applied. For example, single cell RNAseq or Nanostring nCounter platform could be performed in order to achieve the gene expression profile of these cells. Furthermore, proteomics to explore the protein-protein interaction could also be used to discover the molecular interaction between VitD3-cDC2 and T cells.

Finally, another important challenge that should be addressed in generating toIDC form cDC2 is the difference in cDC2 derived from autoimmune patients and those from healthy controls, which could impact on the therapeutic application. There are some studies that identified phenotypical variation and functional discrepancies in cDC2 between autoimmune patients and healthy controls. For instance, the difference in phenotypic and transcriptional expression of cDC2 was determined in the synovial fluid and peripheral blood of RA patients compared to healthy controls. Therefore, comparative studies focused on delineating the molecular, functional, and phenotypic distinctions can help assess the suitability of using cDC2 from individuals with autoimmune conditions for therapeutic interventions.

Overall, this thesis has provided the basis for future work on the generation of tol-cDC2 and its application for the treatment of autoimmune diseases.

References

- Abbas, A.K., Lohr, J., Knoechel, B., Nagabhushanam, V., 2004. T cell tolerance and autoimmunity. Autoimmunity Reviews 3, 471–475. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.autrev.2004.07.004
- Adema, G.J., De Vries, I.J.M., Punt, C.J., Figdor, C.G., 2005. Migration of dendritic cell based cancer vaccines: in vivo veritas? Current Opinion in Immunology 17, 170–174. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.coi.2005.01.004
- Alloatti, A., Kotsias, F., Magalhaes, J.G., Amigorena, S., 2016. Dendritic cell maturation and cross-presentation: timing matters! Immunol Rev 272, 97–108. https://doi.org/10.1111/imr.12432
- Amodio, G., Annoni, A., Gregori, S., 2015. Dendritic Cell Immune Therapy to Break or Induce Tolerance. Curr Stem Cell Rep 1, 197–205. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40778-015-0024-2
- Anders, S., Huber, W., 2010. Differential expression analysis for sequence count data. Genome Biol 11, R106. https://doi.org/10.1186/gb-2010-11-10-r106
- Anderson, Amy E, Sayers, B.L., Haniffa, M.A., Swan, D.J., Diboll, J., Wang, X.-N., Isaacs, J.D., Hilkens, C.M.U., 2008. Differential regulation of naïve and memory CD4+ T cells by alternatively activated dendritic cells. Journal of Leukocyte Biology 84, 124– 133. https://doi.org/10.1189/jlb.1107744
- Anderson, Amy E., Sayers, B.L., Haniffa, M.A., Swan, D.J., Diboll, J., Wang, X.-N., Isaacs, J.D., Hilkens, C.M.U., 2008. Differential regulation of naïve and memory CD4 ⁺ T cells by alternatively activated dendritic cells. Journal of Leukocyte Biology 84, 124– 133. https://doi.org/10.1189/jlb.1107744
- Anderson, A.E., Swan, D.J., Sayers, B.L., Harry, R.A., Patterson, A.M., von Delwig, A., Robinson, J.H., Isaacs, J.D., Hilkens, C.M.U., 2009. LPS activation is required for migratory activity and antigen presentation by tolerogenic dendritic cells. Journal of Leukocyte Biology 85, 243–250. https://doi.org/10.1189/jlb.0608374
- Anderson, A.E., Swan, D.J., Wong, O.Y., Buck, M., Eltherington, O., Harry, R.A., Patterson, A.M., Pratt, A.G., Reynolds, G., Doran, J.-P., Kirby, J.A., Isaacs, J.D., Hilkens, C.M.U., 2017. Tolerogenic dendritic cells generated with dexamethasone and vitamin D3 regulate rheumatoid arthritis CD4 ⁺ T cells partly via transforming growth factorβ 1: tolDC regulate T cells via TGF-β1. Clin Exp Immunol 187, 113–123. https://doi.org/10.1111/cei.12870
- Ashour, D., Arampatzi, P., Pavlovic, V., Förstner, K.U., Kaisho, T., Beilhack, A., Erhard, F., Lutz, M.B., 2020. IL-12 from endogenous cDC1, and not vaccine DC, is required for Th1 induction. JCI Insight 5, e135143. https://doi.org/10.1172/jci.insight.135143
- Audiger, C., Rahman, M.J., Yun, T.J., Tarbell, K.V., Lesage, S., 2017. The Importance of Dendritic Cells in Maintaining Immune Tolerance. J.I. 198, 2223–2231. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.1601629
- Bakdash, G., Buschow, S.I., Gorris, M.A.J., Halilovic, A., Hato, S.V., Sköld, A.E., Schreibelt, G., Sittig, S.P., Torensma, R., Duiveman-de Boer, T., Schröder, C., Smits, E.L., Figdor, C.G., De Vries, I.J.M., 2016. Expansion of a BDCA1+CD14+ Myeloid Cell Population in Melanoma Patients May Attenuate the Efficacy of Dendritic Cell Vaccines. Cancer Research 76, 4332–4346. https://doi.org/10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-15-1695
- Balan, S., Arnold-Schrauf, C., Abbas, A., Couespel, N., Savoret, J., Imperatore, F., Villani, A.-C., Vu Manh, T.-P., Bhardwaj, N., Dalod, M., 2018. Large-Scale Human Dendritic Cell Differentiation Revealing Notch-Dependent Lineage Bifurcation and

Heterogeneity. Cell Reports 24, 1902-1915.e6.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.celrep.2018.07.033

- Barragan, M., Good, M., Kolls, J., 2015. Regulation of Dendritic Cell Function by Vitamin D. Nutrients 7, 8127–8151. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu7095383
- Bell, G.M., Anderson, A.E., Diboll, J., Reece, R., Eltherington, O., Harry, R.A., Fouweather, T., MacDonald, C., Chadwick, T., McColl, E., Dunn, J., Dickinson, A.M., Hilkens, C.M.U., Isaacs, J.D., 2017. Autologous tolerogenic dendritic cells for rheumatoid and inflammatory arthritis. Ann Rheum Dis 76, 227–234. https://doi.org/10.1136/annrheumdis-2015-208456
- Binnewies, M., Mujal, A.M., Pollack, J.L., Combes, A.J., Hardison, E.A., Barry, K.C., Tsui, J., Ruhland, M.K., Kersten, K., Abushawish, M.A., Spasic, M., Giurintano, J.P., Chan, V., Daud, A.I., Ha, P., Ye, C.J., Roberts, E.W., Krummel, M.F., 2019.
 Unleashing Type-2 Dendritic Cells to Drive Protective Antitumor CD4+ T Cell Immunity. Cell 177, 556-571.e16. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2019.02.005
- Bishop, K.D., Harris, J.E., Mordes, J.P., Greiner, D.L., Rossini, A.A., Czech, M.P., Phillips, N.E., 2009. Depletion of the programmed death-1 receptor completely reverses established clonal anergy in CD4+ T lymphocytes via an interleukin-2-dependent mechanism. Cellular Immunology 256, 86–91. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cellimm.2009.01.008
- Boltjes, A., van Wijk, F., 2014. Human Dendritic Cell Functional Specialization in Steady-State and Inflammation. Front. Immunol. 5. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2014.00131
- Bourdely, P., Anselmi, G., Vaivode, K., Ramos, R.N., Missolo-Koussou, Y., Hidalgo, S., Tosselo, J., Nuñez, N., Richer, W., Vincent-Salomon, A., Saxena, A., Wood, K., Lladser, A., Piaggio, E., Helft, J., Guermonprez, P., 2020a. Transcriptional and Functional Analysis of CD1c+ Human Dendritic Cells Identifies a CD163+ Subset Priming CD8+CD103+ T Cells. Immunity 53, 335-352.e8. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni.2020.06.002
- Bourdely, P., Anselmi, G., Vaivode, K., Ramos, R.N., Missolo-Koussou, Y., Hidalgo, S., Tosselo, J., Nuñez, N., Richer, W., Vincent-Salomon, A., Saxena, A., Wood, K., Lladser, A., Piaggio, E., Helft, J., Guermonprez, P., 2020b. Transcriptional and Functional Analysis of CD1c+ Human Dendritic Cells Identifies a CD163+ Subset Priming CD8+CD103+ T Cells. Immunity 53, 335-352.e8. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni.2020.06.002
- Bourque, J., Hawiger, D., 2018. Immunomodulatory Bonds of the Partnership between Dendritic Cells and T Cells. Crit Rev Immunol 38, 379–401. https://doi.org/10.1615/CritRevImmunol.2018026790
- Brown, C.C., Gudjonson, H., Pritykin, Y., Deep, D., Lavallée, V.-P., Mendoza, A., Fromme, R., Mazutis, L., Ariyan, C., Leslie, C., Pe'er, D., Rudensky, A.Y., 2019. Transcriptional Basis of Mouse and Human Dendritic Cell Heterogeneity. Cell 179, 846-863.e24. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2019.09.035
- Butcher, M.J., Zhu, J., 2021. Recent advances in understanding the Th1/Th2 effector choice. Fac Rev 10. https://doi.org/10.12703/r/10-30
- Cabezo'n, R., Carrera-Silva, E.A., Flo'rez-Grau, G., Errasti, A.E., Caldero'n-Go'mez, E., Lozano, J.J., Espan~a, C., Ricart, E., Pane's, J., Rothlin, C.V., Beni'tez-Ribas, D., 2015. MERTK as negative regulator of human T cell activation. Journal of Leukocyte Biology 97, 751–760. https://doi.org/10.1189/jlb.3A0714-334R
- Calmeiro, J., Mendes, L., Duarte, I.F., Leitão, C., Tavares, A.R., Ferreira, D.A., Gomes, C., Serra, J., Falcão, A., Cruz, M.T., Carrascal, M.A., Neves, B.M., 2021. In-Depth Analysis of the Impact of Different Serum-Free Media on the Production of Clinical

Grade Dendritic Cells for Cancer Immunotherapy. Front. Immunol. 11, 593363. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2020.593363

- Canavan, M., Marzaioli, V., Bhargava, V., Nagpal, S., Gallagher, P., Hurson, C., Mullan, R., Veale, D.J., Fearon, U., 2021. Functionally Mature CD1c+ Dendritic Cells Preferentially Accumulate in the Inflammatory Arthritis Synovium. Front. Immunol. 12, 745226. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2021.745226
- Cancel, J.-C., Crozat, K., Dalod, M., Mattiuz, R., 2019. Are Conventional Type 1 Dendritic Cells Critical for Protective Antitumor Immunity and How? Front. Immunol. 10, 9. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2019.00009
- Carow, B., Rottenberg, M.E., 2014. SOCS3, a Major Regulator of Infection and Inflammation. Front. Immunol. 5. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2014.00058
- Cassani, B., Villablanca, E.J., De Calisto, J., Wang, S., Mora, J.R., 2012. Vitamin A and immune regulation: Role of retinoic acid in gut-associated dendritic cell education, immune protection and tolerance. Molecular Aspects of Medicine 33, 63–76. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mam.2011.11.001
- Castell-Rodríguez, A., Piñón-Zárate, G., Herrera-Enríquez, M., Jarquín-Yáñez, K., Medina-Solares, I., 2017. Dendritic Cells: Location, Function, and Clinical Implications, in: Ghosh, A. (Ed.), Biology of Myelomonocytic Cells. InTech. https://doi.org/10.5772/intechopen.68352
- Castenmiller, C., Keumatio-Doungtsop, B.-C., van Ree, R., de Jong, E.C., van Kooyk, Y., 2021. Tolerogenic Immunotherapy: Targeting DC Surface Receptors to Induce Antigen-Specific Tolerance. Front. Immunol. 12, 643240. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2021.643240
- Chamorro, S., García-Vallejo, J.J., Unger, W.W.J., Fernandes, R.J., Bruijns, S.C.M., Laban, S., Roep, B.O., 't Hart, B.A., van Kooyk, Y., 2009. TLR Triggering on Tolerogenic Dendritic Cells Results in TLR2 Up-Regulation and a Reduced Proinflammatory Immune Program. J Immunol 183, 2984–2994. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.0801155
- Chen, D.-P., Lin, W.-T., Yu, K.-H., 2022. Investigation of the association between the genetic polymorphisms of the co-stimulatory system and systemic lupus erythematosus. Front. Immunol. 13, 946456. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2022.946456
- Chopin, M., Seillet, C., Chevrier, S., Wu, L., Wang, H., Morse, H.C., Belz, G.T., Nutt, S.L., 2013. Langerhans cells are generated by two distinct PU.1-dependent transcriptional networks. Journal of Experimental Medicine 210, 2967–2980. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.20130930
- Collin, M., Bigley, V., 2018a. Human dendritic cell subsets: an update. Immunology 154, 3–20. https://doi.org/10.1111/imm.12888
- Collin, M., Bigley, V., 2018b. Human dendritic cell subsets: an update. Immunology 154, 3–20. https://doi.org/10.1111/imm.12888
- Colvin, B.L., Matta, B.M., Thomson, A.W., 2008. Dendritic Cells and Chemokine-Directed Migration in Transplantation: Where Are We Headed? Clinics in Laboratory Medicine 28, 375–384. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cll.2008.07.003
- Comi, M., Amodio, G., Gregori, S., 2018. Interleukin-10-Producing DC-10 Is a Unique Tool to Promote Tolerance Via Antigen-Specific T Regulatory Type 1 Cells. Front. Immunol. 9, 682. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2018.00682
- Cooke, F., Neal, M., Wood, M.J., De Vries, I.J.M., Anderson, A.E., Diboll, J., Pratt, A.G., Stanway, J., Nicorescu, I., Moyse, N., Hiles, D., Caulfield, D., Dickinson, A.M., Blamire, A.M., Thelwall, P., Isaacs, J.D., Hilkens, C.M.U., 2022. Fluorine labelling

of therapeutic human tolerogenic dendritic cells for 19F-magnetic resonance imaging. Front. Immunol. 13, 988667. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2022.988667

- Crossland, K.L., Abinun, M., Arkwright, P.D., Cheetham, T.D., Pearce, S.H., Hilkens, C.M.U., Lilic, D., 2016. AIRE is not essential for the induction of human tolerogenic dendritic cells. Autoimmunity 49, 211–218. https://doi.org/10.3109/08916934.2016.1148692
- Cytlak, U., Resteu, A., Pagan, S., Green, K., Milne, P., Maisuria, S., McDonald, D., Hulme, G., Filby, A., Carpenter, B., Queen, R., Hambleton, S., Hague, R., Lango Allen, H., Thaventhiran, J.E.D., Doody, G., Collin, M., Bigley, V., 2020. Differential IRF8 Transcription Factor Requirement Defines Two Pathways of Dendritic Cell Development in Humans. Immunity 53, 353-370.e8. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni.2020.07.003
- Döring, Y., Pawig, L., Weber, C., Noels, H., 2014. The CXCL12/CXCR4 chemokine ligand/receptor axis in cardiovascular disease. Front. Physiol. 5. https://doi.org/10.3389/fphys.2014.00212
- De Goeje, P.L., Bezemer, K., Heuvers, M.E., Dingemans, A.-M.C., Groen, H.J., Smit, E.F., Hoogsteden, H.C., Hendriks, R.W., Aerts, J.G., Hegmans, J.P., 2015.
 Immunoglobulin-like transcript 3 is expressed by myeloid-derived suppressor cells and correlates with survival in patients with non-small cell lung cancer. OncoImmunology 4, e1014242. https://doi.org/10.1080/2162402X.2015.1014242
- De Laere, M., Derdelinckx, J., Hassi, M., Kerosalo, M., Oravamäki, H., Van den Bergh, J., Berneman, Z., Cools, N., 2018. Shuttling Tolerogenic Dendritic Cells across the Blood–Brain Barrier In Vitro via the Introduction of De Novo C–C Chemokine Receptor 5 Expression Using Messenger RNA Electroporation. Front. Immunol. 8, 1964. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2017.01964
- De Vries, I.J.M., Krooshoop, D.J.E.B., Scharenborg, N.M., Lesterhuis, W.J., Diepstra, J.H.S., Van Muijen, G.N.P., Strijk, S.P., Ruers, T.J., Boerman, O.C., Oyen, W.J.G., Adema, G.J., Punt, C.J.A., Figdor, C.G., 2003. Effective migration of antigen-pulsed dendritic cells to lymph nodes in melanoma patients is determined by their maturation state. Cancer Res 63, 12–17.
- Dendrou, C.A., Petersen, J., Rossjohn, J., Fugger, L., 2018. HLA variation and disease. Nat Rev Immunol 18, 325–339. https://doi.org/10.1038/nri.2017.143
- Devi, K.. S.P., Anandasabapathy, N., 2017. The origin of DCs and capacity for immunologic tolerance in central and peripheral tissues. Semin Immunopathol 39, 137–152. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00281-016-0602-0
- Di Blasio, S., van Wigcheren, G.F., Becker, A., van Duffelen, A., Gorris, M., Verrijp, K., Stefanini, I., Bakker, G.J., Bloemendal, M., Halilovic, A., Vasaturo, A., Bakdash, G., Hato, S.V., de Wilt, J.H.W., Schalkwijk, J., de Vries, I.J.M., Textor, J.C., van den Bogaard, E.H., Tazzari, M., Figdor, C.G., 2020. The tumour microenvironment shapes dendritic cell plasticity in a human organotypic melanoma culture. Nat Commun 11, 2749. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-020-16583-0
- Di Caro, V., Phillips, B., Engman, C., Harnaha, J., Trucco, M., Giannoukakis, N., 2013. Retinoic acid-producing, *ex vivo* -generated human tolerogenic dendritic cells induce the proliferation of immunosuppressive B-lymphocytes: Retinoic acid, tolerogenic DC and B-cells. Clin Exp Immunol n/a-n/a. https://doi.org/10.1111/cei.12177
- Dominguez-Villar, M., Hafler, D.A., 2018. Regulatory T cells in autoimmune disease. Nat Immunol 19, 665–673. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41590-018-0120-4
- Domogalla, M.P., Rostan, P.V., Raker, V.K., Steinbrink, K., 2017. Tolerance through Education: How Tolerogenic Dendritic Cells Shape Immunity. Front. Immunol. 8, 1764. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2017.01764

- Dunham, R.M., Cervasi, B., Brenchley, J.M., Albrecht, H., Weintrob, A., Sumpter, B.,
 Engram, J., Gordon, S., Klatt, N.R., Frank, I., Sodora, D.L., Douek, D.C., Paiardini,
 M., Silvestri, G., 2008. CD127 and CD25 Expression Defines CD4+ T Cell Subsets
 That Are Differentially Depleted during HIV Infection. The Journal of Immunology
 180, 5582–5592. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.180.8.5582
- Durand, M., Walter, T., Pirnay, T., Naessens, T., Gueguen, P., Goudot, C., Lameiras, S., Chang, Q., Talaei, N., Ornatsky, O., Vassilevskaia, T., Baulande, S., Amigorena, S., Segura, E., 2019. Human lymphoid organ cDC2 and macrophages play complementary roles in T follicular helper responses. Journal of Experimental Medicine 216, 1561–1581. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.20181994
- Dutertre, C.-A., Becht, E., Irac, S.E., Khalilnezhad, A., Narang, V., Khalilnezhad, S., Ng, P.Y., van den Hoogen, L.L., Leong, J.Y., Lee, B., Chevrier, M., Zhang, X.M., Yong, P.J.A., Koh, G., Lum, J., Howland, S.W., Mok, E., Chen, J., Larbi, A., Tan, H.K.K., Lim, T.K.H., Karagianni, P., Tzioufas, A.G., Malleret, B., Brody, J., Albani, S., van Roon, J., Radstake, T., Newell, E.W., Ginhoux, F., 2019. Single-Cell Analysis of Human Mononuclear Phagocytes Reveals Subset-Defining Markers and Identifies Circulating Inflammatory Dendritic Cells. Immunity 51, 573-589.e8. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni.2019.08.008
- Eisenbarth, S.C., 2019. Dendritic cell subsets in T cell programming: location dictates function. Nat Rev Immunol 19, 89–103. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41577-018-0088-1
- Everts, B., Amiel, E., Van Der Windt, G.J.W., Freitas, T.C., Chott, R., Yarasheski, K.E., Pearce, E.L., Pearce, E.J., 2012. Commitment to glycolysis sustains survival of NOproducing inflammatory dendritic cells. Blood 120, 1422–1431. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood-2012-03-419747
- Fallarino, F., Grohmann, U., Vacca, C., Bianchi, R., Orabona, C., Spreca, A., Fioretti, M.C., Puccetti, P., 2002. T cell apoptosis by tryptophan catabolism. Cell Death Differ 9, 1069–1077. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.cdd.4401073
- Ferreira, G.B., Overbergh, L., Verstuyf, A., Mathieu, C., 2013. 1α,25-Dihydroxyvitamin D3 and its analogs as modulators of human dendritic cells: A comparison dose-titration study. The Journal of Steroid Biochemistry and Molecular Biology 136, 160–165. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsbmb.2012.10.009
- Fesik, S.W., 2000. Insights into Programmed Cell Death through Structural Biology. Cell 103, 273–282. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0092-8674(00)00119-7
- Francisco, L.M., Sage, P.T., Sharpe, A.H., 2010. The PD-1 pathway in tolerance and autoimmunity. Immunological Reviews 236, 219–242. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-065X.2010.00923.x
- Fransson, M., Piras, E., Burman, J., Nilsson, B., Essand, M., Lu, B., Harris, R.A., Magnusson, P.U., Brittebo, E., Loskog, A.S., 2012. CAR/FoxP3-engineered T regulatory cells target the CNS and suppress EAE upon intranasal delivery. J Neuroinflammation 9, 576. https://doi.org/10.1186/1742-2094-9-112
- Fresno, C., Fernandez, E.A., 2013. RDAVIDWebService: a versatile R interface to DAVID. Bioinformatics 29, 2810–2811. https://doi.org/10.1093/bioinformatics/btt487
- Fucikova, J., Palova-Jelinkova, L., Bartunkova, J., Spisek, R., 2019. Induction of Tolerance and Immunity by Dendritic Cells: Mechanisms and Clinical Applications. Front. Immunol. 10, 2393. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2019.02393
- Gao, Y., Nish, S.A., Jiang, R., Hou, L., Licona-Limón, P., Weinstein, J.S., Zhao, H., Medzhitov, R., 2013. Control of T Helper 2 Responses by Transcription Factor IRF4-Dependent Dendritic Cells. Immunity 39, 722–732. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni.2013.08.028

- Gargaro, M., Scalisi, G., Manni, G., Briseño, C.G., Bagadia, P., Durai, V., Theisen, D.J.,
 Kim, S., Castelli, M., Xu, C.A., Meyer zu Hörste, G., Servillo, G., Della Fazia, M.A.,
 Mencarelli, G., Ricciuti, D., Padiglioni, E., Giacchè, N., Colliva, C., Pellicciari, R.,
 Calvitti, M., Zelante, T., Fuchs, D., Orabona, C., Boon, L., Bessede, A., Colonna, M.,
 Puccetti, P., Murphy, T.L., Murphy, K.M., Fallarino, F., 2022. Indoleamine 2,3dioxygenase 1 activation in mature cDC1 promotes tolerogenic education of
 inflammatory cDC2 via metabolic communication. Immunity 55, 1032-1050.e14.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni.2022.05.013
- Giannoukakis, N., Phillips, B., Finegold, D., Harnaha, J., Trucco, M., 2011. Phase I (Safety) Study of Autologous Tolerogenic Dendritic Cells in Type 1 Diabetic Patients. Dia Care 34, 2026–2032. https://doi.org/10.2337/dc11-0472
- Giroud, P., Renaudineau, S., Gudefin, L., Calcei, A., Menguy, T., Rozan, C., Mizrahi, J., Caux, C., Duong, V., Valladeau-Guilemond, J., 2020. Expression of TAM-R in Human Immune Cells and Unique Regulatory Function of MerTK in IL-10 Production by Tolerogenic DC. Front. Immunol. 11, 564133. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2020.564133
- Goral, S., 2011. The three-signal hypothesis of lymphocyte activation/targets for immunosuppression. Dial. Transplant. 40, 14–16. https://doi.org/10.1002/dat.20527
- Granot, T., Senda, T., Carpenter, D.J., Matsuoka, N., Weiner, J., Gordon, C.L., Miron, M., Kumar, B.V., Griesemer, A., Ho, S.-H., Lerner, H., Thome, J.J.C., Connors, T., Reizis, B., Farber, D.L., 2017. Dendritic Cells Display Subset and Tissue-Specific Maturation Dynamics over Human Life. Immunity 46, 504–515. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni.2017.02.019
- Gregori, S., Tomasoni, D., Pacciani, V., Scirpoli, M., Battaglia, M., Magnani, C.F., Hauben, E., Roncarolo, M.-G., 2010. Differentiation of type 1 T regulatory cells (Tr1) by tolerogenic DC-10 requires the IL-10–dependent ILT4/HLA-G pathway. Blood 116, 935–944. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood-2009-07-234872
- Grosche, L., Knippertz, I., König, C., Royzman, D., Wild, A.B., Zinser, E., Sticht, H., Muller, Y.A., Steinkasserer, A., Lechmann, M., 2020. The CD83 Molecule – An Important Immune Checkpoint. Front. Immunol. 11, 721. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2020.00721
- Guilliams, M., Ginhoux, F., Jakubzick, C., Naik, S.H., Onai, N., Schraml, B.U., Segura, E., Tussiwand, R., Yona, S., 2014. Dendritic cells, monocytes and macrophages: a unified nomenclature based on ontogeny. Nat Rev Immunol 14, 571–578. https://doi.org/10.1038/nri3712
- Hackstein, H., Thomson, A.W., 2004. Dendritic cells: emerging pharmacological targets of immunosuppressive drugs. Nat Rev Immunol 4, 24–35. https://doi.org/10.1038/nri1256
- Hafkamp, F.M.J., Groot Kormelink, T., De Jong, E.C., 2021. Targeting DCs for Tolerance Induction: Don't Lose Sight of the Neutrophils. Front. Immunol. 12, 732992. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2021.732992
- Hafler, D.A., Slavik, J.M., Anderson, D.E., O'Connor, K.C., De Jager, P., Baecher-Allan, C., 2005. Multiple sclerosis. Immunological Reviews 204, 208–231. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.0105-2896.2005.00240.x
- Halliday, N., Williams, C., Kennedy, A., Waters, E., Pesenacker, A.M., Soskic, B., Hinze, C., Hou, T.Z., Rowshanravan, B., Janman, D., Walker, L.S.K., Sansom, D.M., 2020.
 CD86 Is a Selective CD28 Ligand Supporting FoxP3+ Regulatory T Cell Homeostasis in the Presence of High Levels of CTLA-4. Front. Immunol. 11, 600000. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2020.600000

- Harjunpää, H., Guillerey, C., 2020. TIGIT as an emerging immune checkpoint. Clinical and Experimental Immunology 200, 108–119. https://doi.org/10.1111/cei.13407
- Harry, R.A., Anderson, A.E., Isaacs, J.D., Hilkens, C.M.U., 2010a. Generation and characterisation of therapeutic tolerogenic dendritic cells for rheumatoid arthritis. Ann Rheum Dis 69, 2042–2050. https://doi.org/10.1136/ard.2009.126383
- Harry, R.A., Anderson, A.E., Isaacs, J.D., Hilkens, C.M.U., 2010b. Generation and characterisation of therapeutic tolerogenic dendritic cells for rheumatoid arthritis. Ann Rheum Dis 69, 2042–2050. https://doi.org/10.1136/ard.2009.126383
- Hasegawa, H., Matsumoto, T., 2018. Mechanisms of Tolerance Induction by Dendritic Cells In Vivo. Front. Immunol. 9, 350. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2018.00350
- Heger, L., Balk, S., Lühr, J.J., Heidkamp, G.F., Lehmann, C.H.K., Hatscher, L., Purbojo, A., Hartmann, A., Garcia-Martin, F., Nishimura, S.-I., Cesnjevar, R., Nimmerjahn, F., Dudziak, D., 2018. CLEC10A Is a Specific Marker for Human CD1c+ Dendritic Cells and Enhances Their Toll-Like Receptor 7/8-Induced Cytokine Secretion. Front. Immunol. 9, 744. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2018.00744
- Heger, L., Hofer, T.P., Bigley, V., de Vries, I.J.M., Dalod, M., Dudziak, D., Ziegler-Heitbrock, L., 2020a. Subsets of CD1c+ DCs: Dendritic Cell Versus Monocyte Lineage. Front. Immunol. 11, 559166. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2020.559166
- Heger, L., Hofer, T.P., Bigley, V., De Vries, I.J.M., Dalod, M., Dudziak, D., Ziegler-Heitbrock, L., 2020b. Subsets of CD1c+ DCs: Dendritic Cell Versus Monocyte Lineage. Front. Immunol. 11, 559166. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2020.559166
- Hilkens, C.M.U., Diboll, J., Cooke, F., Anderson, A.E., 2023. In Vitro Generation of Human Tolerogenic Monocyte-Derived Dendritic Cells, in: Baldari, C.T., Dustin, M.L. (Eds.), The Immune Synapse, Methods in Molecular Biology. Springer US, New York, NY, pp. 477–492. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-0716-3135-5_31
- Hilkens, C.M.U., Isaacs, J.D., Thomson, A.W., 2010. Development of Dendritic Cell-Based Immunotherapy for Autoimmunity. International Reviews of Immunology 29, 156– 183. https://doi.org/10.3109/08830180903281193
- Hong, W., Yang, B., He, Q., Wang, J., Weng, Q., 2022. New Insights of CCR7 Signaling in Dendritic Cell Migration and Inflammatory Diseases. Front. Pharmacol. 13, 841687. https://doi.org/10.3389/fphar.2022.841687
- Hoober, J.K., Eggink, L.L., Cote, R., 2019. Stories From the Dendritic Cell Guardhouse. Front. Immunol. 10, 2880. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2019.02880
- Horton, C., Shanmugarajah, K., Fairchild, P.J., 2017. Harnessing the properties of dendritic cells in the pursuit of immunological tolerance. Biomedical Journal 40, 80–93. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bj.2017.01.002
- Huber, A., Dammeijer, F., Aerts, J.G.J.V., Vroman, H., 2018. Current State of Dendritic Cell-Based Immunotherapy: Opportunities for in vitro Antigen Loading of Different DC Subsets? Front. Immunol. 9, 2804. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2018.02804
- Hwang, S.L., Chung, N.P.-Y., Chan, J.K.-Y., Lin, C.-L.S., 2005. Indoleamine 2, 3dioxygenase (IDO) is essential for dendritic cell activation and chemotactic responsiveness to chemokines. Cell Res 15, 167–175. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.cr.7290282
- Iberg, C.A., Hawiger, D., 2020. Natural and Induced Tolerogenic Dendritic Cells. J.I. 204, 733–744. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.1901121
- Jauregui-Amezaga, A., Cabezón, R., Ramírez-Morros, A., España, C., Rimola, J., Bru, C., Pinó-Donnay, S., Gallego, M., Masamunt, M.C., Ordás, I., Lozano, M., Cid, J., Panés, J., Benítez-Ribas, D., Ricart, E., 2015. Intraperitoneal Administration of Autologous Tolerogenic Dendritic Cells for Refractory Crohn's Disease: A Phase I Study. ECCOJC 9, 1071–1078. https://doi.org/10.1093/ecco-jcc/jjv144

- Johnson, P., Rosendahl, N., Radford, K.J., 2022. Conventional type 1 dendritic cells (cDC1) as cancer therapeutics: challenges and opportunities. Expert Opinion on Biological Therapy 22, 465–472. https://doi.org/10.1080/14712598.2022.1994943
- Kalinski, P., 2012. Regulation of Immune Responses by Prostaglandin E2. The Journal of Immunology 188, 21–28. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.1101029
- Kaliński, P., Hilkens, C.M.U., Wierenga, E.A., Kapsenberg, M.L., 1999. T-cell priming by type-1and type-2 polarized dendritic cells: the concept of a third signal. Immunology Today 20, 561–567. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0167-5699(99)01547-9
- Kamali, A.N., Bautista, J.M., Eisenhut, M., Hamedifar, H., 2023. Immune checkpoints and cancer immunotherapies: insights into newly potential receptors and ligands. Therapeutic Advances in Vaccines and Immunotherapy 11, 25151355231192043. https://doi.org/10.1177/25151355231192043
- Kauffmann, A., Gentleman, R., Huber, W., 2009. arrayQualityMetrics—a bioconductor package for quality assessment of microarray data. Bioinformatics 25, 415–416. https://doi.org/10.1093/bioinformatics/btn647
- Kim, M.K., Kim, J., 2019. Properties of immature and mature dendritic cells: phenotype, morphology, phagocytosis, and migration. RSC Adv. 9, 11230–11238. https://doi.org/10.1039/C9RA00818G
- Kim, S.-H., Jung, H.-H., Lee, C.-K., 2018. Generation, Characteristics and Clinical Trials of *Ex Vivo* Generated Tolerogenic Dendritic Cells. Yonsei Med J 59, 807. https://doi.org/10.3349/ymj.2018.59.7.807
- Kirkling, M.E., Cytlak, U., Lau, C.M., Lewis, K.L., Resteu, A., Khodadadi-Jamayran, A., Siebel, C.W., Salmon, H., Merad, M., Tsirigos, A., Collin, M., Bigley, V., Reizis, B., 2018. Notch Signaling Facilitates In Vitro Generation of Cross-Presenting Classical Dendritic Cells. Cell Reports 23, 3658-3672.e6. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.celrep.2018.05.068
- Kryczanowsky, F., Raker, V., Graulich, E., Domogalla, M.P., Steinbrink, K., 2016. IL-10– Modulated Human Dendritic Cells for Clinical Use: Identification of a Stable and Migratory Subset with Improved Tolerogenic Activity. The Journal of Immunology 197, 3607–3617. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.1501769
- Kumar, S., Jeong, Y., Ashraf, M.U., Bae, Y.-S., 2019. Dendritic Cell-Mediated Th2 Immunity and Immune Disorders. IJMS 20, 2159. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms20092159
- L Bishop, E., Ismailova, A., Dimeloe, S., Hewison, M., White, J.H., 2021. Vitamin D and Immune Regulation: Antibacterial, Antiviral, Anti-Inflammatory. JBMR Plus 5. https://doi.org/10.1002/jbm4.10405
- Lahey, K.C., Gadiyar, V., Hill, A., Desind, S., Wang, Z., Davra, V., Patel, R., Zaman, A., Calianese, D., Birge, R.B., 2022. Mertk: An emerging target in cancer biology and immuno-oncology, in: International Review of Cell and Molecular Biology. Elsevier, pp. 35–59. https://doi.org/10.1016/bs.ircmb.2022.04.004
- Laurent, S., Carrega, P., Saverino, D., Piccioli, P., Camoriano, M., Morabito, A., Dozin, B., Fontana, V., Simone, R., Mortara, L., Mingari, M.C., Ferlazzo, G., Pistillo, M.P., 2010. CTLA-4 is expressed by human monocyte—derived dendritic cells and regulates their functions. Human Immunology 71, 934–941. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.humimm.2010.07.007
- Leal Rojas, I.M., Mok, W.-H., Pearson, F.E., Minoda, Y., Kenna, T.J., Barnard, R.T., Radford, K.J., 2017. Human Blood CD1c+ Dendritic Cells Promote Th1 and Th17 Effector Function in Memory CD4+ T Cells. Front. Immunol. 8, 971. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2017.00971

- Lee, W.-P., Willekens, B., Cras, P., Goossens, H., Martínez-Cáceres, E., Berneman, Z.N., Cools, N., 2016. Immunomodulatory Effects of 1,25-Dihydroxyvitamin D₃ on Dendritic Cells Promote Induction of T Cell Hyporesponsiveness to Myelin-Derived Antigens. Journal of Immunology Research 2016, 1–16. https://doi.org/10.1155/2016/5392623
- Lellahi, S.M., Azeem, W., Hua, Y., Gabriel, B., Paulsen Rye, K., Reikvam, H., Kalland, K.-H., 2023. GM-CSF, Flt3-L and IL-4 affect viability and function of conventional dendritic cell types 1 and 2. Front. Immunol. 13, 1058963. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2022.1058963
- Li, D., Li, H., Fu, H., Niu, K., Guo, Y., Guo, C., Sun, J., Li, Y., Yang, W., 2015. Aire-Overexpressing Dendritic Cells Induce Peripheral CD4+ T Cell Tolerance. IJMS 17, 38. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms17010038
- Li, H., Burgueño-Bucio, E., Xu, S., Das, S., Olguin-Alor, R., Elmets, C.A., Athar, M., Raman, C., Soldevila, G., Xu, H., 2019. CD5 on dendritic cells regulates CD4+ and CD8+ T cell activation and induction of immune responses. PLoS ONE 14, e0222301. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0222301
- Li, L., Lou, Z., Wang, L., 2011. The role of FKBP5 in cancer aetiology and chemoresistance. Br J Cancer 104, 19–23. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.bjc.6606014
- Liu, J., Zhang, X., Cheng, Y., Cao, X., 2021. Dendritic cell migration in inflammation and immunity. Cell Mol Immunol 18, 2461–2471. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41423-021-00726-4
- Liu, W., Putnam, A.L., Xu-yu, Z., Szot, G.L., Lee, M.R., Zhu, S., Gottlieb, P.A., Kapranov, P., Gingeras, T.R., De St. Groth, B.F., Clayberger, C., Soper, D.M., Ziegler, S.F., Bluestone, J.A., 2006. CD127 expression inversely correlates with FoxP3 and suppressive function of human CD4+ T reg cells. The Journal of Experimental Medicine 203, 1701–1711. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.20060772
- Love, M.I., Huber, W., Anders, S., 2014. Moderated estimation of fold change and dispersion for RNA-seq data with DESeq2. Genome Biol 15, 550. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13059-014-0550-8
- Lu, L., Barbi, J., Pan, F., 2017. The regulation of immune tolerance by FOXP3. Nat Rev Immunol 17, 703–717. https://doi.org/10.1038/nri.2017.75
- Luu, K., Patwardhan, M.V., Zeng, Q., Wickström, S.L., Lundqvist, A., Schwarz, H., 2021. Regulatory T Cells Inhibit T Cell Activity by Downregulating CD137 Ligand via CD137 Trogocytosis. Cells 10, 353. https://doi.org/10.3390/cells10020353
- Lyakh, L.A., Sanford, M., Chekol, S., Young, H.A., Roberts, A.B., 2005. TGF-β and Vitamin D₃ Utilize Distinct Pathways to Suppress IL-12 Production and Modulate Rapid Differentiation of Human Monocytes into CD83 ⁺ Dendritic Cells. J Immunol 174, 2061–2070. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.174.4.2061
- Macedo, C., Turquist, H., Metes, D., Thomson, A.W., 2012. Immunoregulatory properties of rapamycin-conditioned monocyte-derived dendritic cells and their role in transplantation. Transplant Res 1, 16. https://doi.org/10.1186/2047-1440-1-16
- Machura, E., Mazur, B., Pieniążek, W., Karczewska, K., 2008. Expression of naive/memory (CD45RA/CD45RO) markers by peripheral blood CD4+ and CD8+ T cells in children with asthma. Arch. Immunol. Ther. Exp. 56, 55–62. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00005-008-0005-6
- Macián, F., Im, S.-H., García-Cózar, F.J., Rao, A., 2004. T-cell anergy. Current Opinion in Immunology 16, 209–216. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.coi.2004.01.013
- Mair, F., Liechti, T., 2021. Comprehensive Phenotyping of Human Dendritic Cells and Monocytes. Cytometry 99, 231–242. https://doi.org/10.1002/cyto.a.24269

- Malinarich, F., Duan, K., Hamid, R.A., Bijin, A., Lin, W.X., Poidinger, M., Fairhurst, A.-M., Connolly, J.E., 2015. High Mitochondrial Respiration and Glycolytic Capacity Represent a Metabolic Phenotype of Human Tolerogenic Dendritic Cells. The Journal of Immunology 194, 5174–5186. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.1303316
- Manavalan, J.S., Rossi, P.C., Vlad, G., Piazza, F., Yarilina, A., Cortesini, R., Mancini, D., Suciu-Foca, N., 2003. High expression of ILT3 and ILT4 is a general feature of tolerogenic dendritic cells. Transplant Immunology 11, 245–258. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0966-3274(03)00058-3
- Manh, T.-P.V., Alexandre, Y., Baranek, T., Crozat, K., Dalod, M., 2013. Plasmacytoid, conventional, and monocyte-derived dendritic cells undergo a profound and convergent genetic reprogramming during their maturation: HIGHLIGHTS. Eur. J. Immunol. 43, 1706–1715. https://doi.org/10.1002/eji.201243106
- Mansilla, M.J., Hilkens, C.M.U., Martínez-Cáceres, E.M., 2023. Challenges in tolerogenic dendritic cell therapy for autoimmune diseases: the route of administration. Immunotherapy Advances 3, ltad012. https://doi.org/10.1093/immadv/ltad012
- Matteoli, G., Mazzini, E., Iliev, I.D., Mileti, E., Fallarino, F., Puccetti, P., Chieppa, M., Rescigno, M., 2010. Gut CD103+ dendritic cells express indoleamine 2,3dioxygenase which influences T regulatory/T effector cell balance and oral tolerance induction. Gut 59, 595–604. https://doi.org/10.1136/gut.2009.185108
- Mbongue, J.C., Nieves, H.A., Torrez, T.W., Langridge, W.H.R., 2017. The Role of Dendritic Cell Maturation in the Induction of Insulin-Dependent Diabetes Mellitus. Front. Immunol. 8. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2017.00327
- Mellor, A.L., Lemos, H., Huang, L., 2017. Indoleamine 2,3-Dioxygenase and Tolerance: Where Are We Now? Front. Immunol. 8, 1360. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2017.01360
- Merad, M., Sathe, P., Helft, J., Miller, J., Mortha, A., 2013. The Dendritic Cell Lineage: Ontogeny and Function of Dendritic Cells and Their Subsets in the Steady State and the Inflamed Setting. Annu. Rev. Immunol. 31, 563–604. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-immunol-020711-074950
- Mimura, K., Teh, J.L., Okayama, H., Shiraishi, K., Kua, L.-F., Koh, V., Smoot, D.T., Ashktorab, H., Oike, T., Suzuki, Y., Fazreen, Z., Asuncion, B.R., Shabbir, A., Yong, W.-P., So, J., Soong, R., Kono, K., 2018. PD-L1 expression is mainly regulated by interferon gamma associated with JAK-STAT pathway in gastric cancer. Cancer Sci 109, 43–53. https://doi.org/10.1111/cas.13424
- Mohammadnezhad, L., Shekarkar Azgomi, M., La Manna, M.P., Sireci, G., Rizzo, C.,
 Badami, G.D., Tamburini, B., Dieli, F., Guggino, G., Caccamo, N., 2022. Metabolic
 Reprogramming of Innate Immune Cells as a Possible Source of New Therapeutic
 Approaches in Autoimmunity. Cells 11, 1663. https://doi.org/10.3390/cells11101663
- Mok, M.Y., 2015. Tolerogenic dendritic cells: role and therapeutic implications in systemic lupus erythematosus. Int J Rheum Dis 18, 250–259. https://doi.org/10.1111/1756-185X.12532
- Molgora, M., Supino, D., Mantovani, A., Garlanda, C., 2018. Tuning inflammation and immunity by the negative regulators IL-1R2 and IL-1R8. Immunol Rev 281, 233– 247. https://doi.org/10.1111/imr.12609
- Mollica Poeta, V., Massara, M., Capucetti, A., Bonecchi, R., 2019. Chemokines and Chemokine Receptors: New Targets for Cancer Immunotherapy. Front. Immunol. 10, 379. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2019.00379
- Mosanya, C.H., Isaacs, J.D., 2019. Tolerising cellular therapies: what is their promise for autoimmune disease? Ann Rheum Dis 78, 297–310. https://doi.org/10.1136/annrheumdis-2018-214024

- Nagy, N.A., Lozano Vigario, F., Sparrius, R., Van Capel, T.M.M., Van Ree, R., Tas, S.W., De Vries, I.J.M., Geijtenbeek, T.B.H., Slütter, B., De Jong, E.C., for the DC4Balance consortium, 2023. Liposomes loaded with vitamin D3 induce regulatory circuits in human dendritic cells. Front. Immunol. 14, 1137538. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2023.1137538
- Navarro-Barriuso, J., Mansilla, M.J., Martínez-Cáceres, E.M., 2018a. Searching for the Transcriptomic Signature of Immune Tolerance Induction—Biomarkers of Safety and Functionality for Tolerogenic Dendritic Cells and Regulatory Macrophages. Front. Immunol. 9, 2062. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2018.02062
- Navarro-Barriuso, J., Mansilla, M.J., Naranjo-Gómez, M., Sánchez-Pla, A., Quirant-Sánchez, B., Teniente-Serra, A., Ramo-Tello, C., Martínez-Cáceres, E.M., 2018b. Comparative transcriptomic profile of tolerogenic dendritic cells differentiated with vitamin D3, dexamethasone and rapamycin. Sci Rep 8, 14985. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-33248-7
- Navarro-Barriuso, J., Mansilla, M.J., Quirant-Sánchez, B., Teniente-Serra, A., Ramo-Tello, C., Martínez-Cáceres, E.M., 2021. Vitamin D3-Induced Tolerogenic Dendritic Cells Modulate the Transcriptomic Profile of T CD4+ Cells Towards a Functional Hyporesponsiveness. Front. Immunol. 11, 599623. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2020.599623
- Nikolic, T., Roep, B.O., 2013. Regulatory Multitasking of Tolerogenic Dendritic Cells Lessons Taken from Vitamin D3-Treated Tolerogenic Dendritic Cells. Front. Immunol. 4. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2013.00113
- Noubade, R., Majri-Morrison, S., Tarbell, K.V., 2019. Beyond cDC1: Emerging Roles of DC Crosstalk in Cancer Immunity. Front. Immunol. 10, 1014. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2019.01014
- Nowak, A., Lock, D., Bacher, P., Hohnstein, T., Vogt, K., Gottfreund, J., Giehr, P., Polansky, J.K., Sawitzki, B., Kaiser, A., Walter, J., Scheffold, A., 2018. CD137+CD154– Expression As a Regulatory T Cell (Treg)-Specific Activation Signature for Identification and Sorting of Stable Human Tregs from In Vitro Expansion Cultures. Front. Immunol. 9, 199. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2018.00199
- Obregon, C., Kumar, R., Pascual, M.A., Vassalli, G., Golshayan, D., 2017. Update on Dendritic Cell-Induced Immunological and Clinical Tolerance. Front. Immunol. 8, 1514. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2017.01514
- Onofre, G., Kolácková, M., Jankovicová, K., Krejsek, J., 2009. Scavenger receptor CD163 and its biological functions. Acta Medica (Hradec Kralove) 52, 57–61.
- Oppenheim, J.J., Yang, D., Biragyn, A., Howard, O., Plotz, P., 2002. Chemokine receptors on dendritic cells promote autoimmune reactions. Arthritis Res 4, S183. https://doi.org/10.1186/ar574
- Osorio, F., Fuentes, C., López, M.N., Salazar-Onfray, F., González, F.E., 2015. Role of Dendritic Cells in the Induction of Lymphocyte Tolerance. Front. Immunol. 6. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2015.00535
- Ovcinnikovs, V., Ross, E.M., Petersone, L., Edner, N.M., Heuts, F., Ntavli, E., Kogimtzis, A., Kennedy, A., Wang, C.J., Bennett, C.L., Sansom, D.M., Walker, L.S.K., 2019. CTLA-4-mediated transendocytosis of costimulatory molecules primarily targets migratory dendritic cells. Sci. Immunol. 4, eaaw0902. https://doi.org/10.1126/sciimmunol.aaw0902
- Paczesny, S., Li, Y.-P., Li, N., Latger-Cannard, V., Marchal, L., Ou-Yang, J.-P., Bordigoni, P., Stoltz, J.-F., Eljaafari, A., 2007. Efficient generation of CD34+ progenitor-derived dendritic cells from G-CSF-mobilized peripheral mononuclear cells does not require

hematopoietic stem cell enrichment. Journal of Leukocyte Biology 81, 957–967. https://doi.org/10.1189/jlb.0406296

- Passeri, L., Andolfi, G., Bassi, V., Russo, F., Giacomini, G., Laudisa, C., Marrocco, I., Cesana, L., Di Stefano, M., Fanti, L., Sgaramella, P., Vitale, S., Ziparo, C., Auricchio, R., Barera, G., Di Nardo, G., Troncone, R., Gianfrani, C., Annoni, A., Passerini, L., Gregori, S., 2023. Tolerogenic IL-10-engineered dendritic cell-based therapy to restore antigen-specific tolerance in T cell mediated diseases. Journal of Autoimmunity 138, 103051. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaut.2023.103051
- Patente, T.A., Pinho, M.P., Oliveira, A.A., Evangelista, G.C.M., Bergami-Santos, P.C., Barbuto, J.A.M., 2019. Human Dendritic Cells: Their Heterogeneity and Clinical Application Potential in Cancer Immunotherapy. Front. Immunol. 9, 3176. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2018.03176
- Paterson, A.M., Lovitch, S.B., Sage, P.T., Juneja, V.R., Lee, Y., Trombley, J.D., Arancibia-Cárcamo, C.V., Sobel, R.A., Rudensky, A.Y., Kuchroo, V.K., Freeman, G.J., Sharpe, A.H., 2015. Deletion of CTLA-4 on regulatory T cells during adulthood leads to resistance to autoimmunity. Journal of Experimental Medicine 212, 1603–1621. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.20141030
- Penna, G., Roncari, A., Amuchastegui, S., Daniel, K.C., Berti, E., Colonna, M., Adorini, L., 2005a. Expression of the inhibitory receptor ILT3 on dendritic cells is dispensable for induction of CD4+Foxp3+ regulatory T cells by 1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D3. Blood 106, 3490–3497. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood-2005-05-2044
- Penna, G., Roncari, A., Amuchastegui, S., Daniel, K.C., Berti, E., Colonna, M., Adorini, L., 2005b. Expression of the inhibitory receptor ILT3 on dendritic cells is dispensable for induction of CD4+Foxp3+ regulatory T cells by 1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D3. Blood 106, 3490–3497. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood-2005-05-2044
- Perry, J.S.A., Lio, C.-W.J., Kau, A.L., Nutsch, K., Yang, Z., Gordon, J.I., Murphy, K.M., Hsieh, C.-S., 2014. Distinct Contributions of Aire and Antigen-Presenting-Cell Subsets to the Generation of Self-Tolerance in the Thymus. Immunity 41, 414–426. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni.2014.08.007
- Peters, V.A., Joesting, J.J., Freund, G.G., 2013. IL-1 receptor 2 (IL-1R2) and its role in immune regulation. Brain, Behavior, and Immunity 32, 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbi.2012.11.006
- Phillips, B.E., Garciafigueroa, Y., Trucco, M., Giannoukakis, N., 2017. Clinical Tolerogenic Dendritic Cells: Exploring Therapeutic Impact on Human Autoimmune Disease. Front. Immunol. 8, 1279. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2017.01279
- Posch, W., Lass-Flörl, C., Wilflingseder, D., 2016. Generation of Human Monocyte-derived Dendritic Cells from Whole Blood. JoVE 54968. https://doi.org/10.3791/54968
- Previte, D.M., Martins, C.P., O'Connor, E.C., Marre, M.L., Coudriet, G.M., Beck, N.W., Menk, A.V., Wright, R.H., Tse, H.M., Delgoffe, G.M., Piganelli, J.D., 2019. Lymphocyte Activation Gene-3 Maintains Mitochondrial and Metabolic Quiescence in Naive CD4+ T Cells. Cell Reports 27, 129-141.e4. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.celrep.2019.03.004
- Price, J.D., Hotta-Iwamura, C., Zhao, Y., Beauchamp, N.M., Tarbell, K.V., 2015. DCIR2+ cDC2 DCs and Zbtb32 Restore CD4+ T-Cell Tolerance and Inhibit Diabetes. Diabetes 64, 3521–3531. https://doi.org/10.2337/db14-1880
- Prue, R.L., Vari, F., Radford, K.J., Tong, H., Hardy, M.Y., D'Rozario, R., Waterhouse, N.J., Rossetti, T., Coleman, R., Tracey, C., Goossen, H., Gounder, V., Crosbie, G., Hancock, S., Diaz-Guilas, S., Mainwaring, P., Swindle, P., Hart, D.N.J., 2015. A Phase I Clinical Trial of CD1c (BDCA-1)+ Dendritic Cells Pulsed With HLA-A*0201 Peptides for Immunotherapy of Metastatic Hormone Refractory Prostate

Cancer. Journal of Immunotherapy 38, 71–76. https://doi.org/10.1097/CJI.000000000000063

- Qian, C., Qian, L., Yu, Y., An, H., Guo, Z., Han, Y., Chen, Y., Bai, Y., Wang, Q., Cao, X., 2013. Fas Signal Promotes the Immunosuppressive Function of Regulatory Dendritic Cells via the ERK/β-Catenin Pathway. Journal of Biological Chemistry 288, 27825– 27835. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M112.425751
- Raker, V.K., Domogalla, M.P., Steinbrink, K., 2015. Tolerogenic Dendritic Cells for Regulatory T Cell Induction in Man. Front. Immunol. 6. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2015.00569
- Ravishankar, B., Liu, H., Shinde, R., Chandler, P., Baban, B., Tanaka, M., Munn, D.H., Mellor, A.L., Karlsson, M.C.I., McGaha, T.L., 2012. Tolerance to apoptotic cells is regulated by indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 109, 3909– 3914. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1117736109
- Re, F., Muzio, M., De Rossi, M., Polentarutti, N., Giri, J.G., Mantovani, A., Colotta, F., 1994. The type II "receptor" as a decoy target for interleukin 1 in polymorphonuclear leukocytes: characterization of induction by dexamethasone and ligand binding properties of the released decoy receptor. The Journal of experimental medicine 179, 739–743. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.179.2.739
- Reis, P.P., Waldron, L., Goswami, R.S., Xu, W., Xuan, Y., Perez-Ordonez, B., Gullane, P., Irish, J., Jurisica, I., Kamel-Reid, S., 2011. mRNA transcript quantification in archival samples using multiplexed, color-coded probes. BMC Biotechnol 11, 46. https://doi.org/10.1186/1472-6750-11-46
- Renz, H., Herz, U., 1998. Immune mechanisms of peripheral tolerance. Nutrition Research 18, 1327–1333. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0271-5317(98)00111-0
- Rhodes, J.W., Tong, O., Harman, A.N., Turville, S.G., 2019. Human Dendritic Cell Subsets, Ontogeny, and Impact on HIV Infection. Front. Immunol. 10, 1088. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2019.01088
- Ricart, B.G., John, B., Lee, D., Hunter, C.A., Hammer, D.A., 2011. Dendritic Cells Distinguish Individual Chemokine Signals through CCR7 and CXCR4. J.I. 186, 53– 61. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.1002358
- Riet, T., Chmielewski, M., 2022. Regulatory CAR-T cells in autoimmune diseases: Progress and current challenges. Front. Immunol. 13, 934343. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2022.934343
- Riol-Blanco, L., Sánchez-Sánchez, N., Torres, A., Tejedor, A., Narumiya, S., Corbí, A.L., Sánchez-Mateos, P., Rodríguez-Fernández, J.L., 2005. The Chemokine Receptor CCR7 Activates in Dendritic Cells Two Signaling Modules That Independently Regulate Chemotaxis and Migratory Speed. J Immunol 174, 4070–4080. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.174.7.4070
- Risso, D., Ngai, J., Speed, T.P., Dudoit, S., 2014. Normalization of RNA-seq data using factor analysis of control genes or samples. Nat Biotechnol 32, 896–902. https://doi.org/10.1038/nbt.2931
- Ritchie, M.E., Phipson, B., Wu, D., Hu, Y., Law, C.W., Shi, W., Smyth, G.K., 2015. limma powers differential expression analyses for RNA-sequencing and microarray studies. Nucleic Acids Research 43, e47–e47. https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gkv007
- Ritprajak, Kaewraemruaen, Hirankarn, 2019a. Current Paradigms of Tolerogenic Dendritic Cells and Clinical Implications for Systemic Lupus Erythematosus. Cells 8, 1291. https://doi.org/10.3390/cells8101291
- Ritprajak, Kaewraemruaen, Hirankarn, 2019b. Current Paradigms of Tolerogenic Dendritic Cells and Clinical Implications for Systemic Lupus Erythematosus. Cells 8, 1291. https://doi.org/10.3390/cells8101291

- Rodríguez-Guilarte, L., Ramírez, M.A., Andrade, C.A., Kalergis, A.M., 2023. LAG-3 Contribution to T Cell Downmodulation during Acute Respiratory Viral Infections. Viruses 15, 147. https://doi.org/10.3390/v15010147
- Romagnani, S., 2006. Immunological tolerance and autoimmunity. Int Emergency Med 1, 187–196. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02934736
- Romani, N., Holzmann, S., Tripp, C.H., Koch, F., Stoitzner, P., 2003. Langerhans cells dendritic cells of the epidermis. APMIS 111, 725–740. https://doi.org/10.1034/j.1600-0463.2003.11107805.x
- Saito, Y., Komori, S., Kotani, T., Murata, Y., Matozaki, T., 2022. The Role of Type-2 Conventional Dendritic Cells in the Regulation of Tumor Immunity. Cancers 14, 1976. https://doi.org/10.3390/cancers14081976
- Scheler, M., Wenzel, J., Tüting, T., Takikawa, O., Bieber, T., Von Bubnoff, D., 2007. Indoleamine 2,3-Dioxygenase (IDO). The American Journal of Pathology 171, 1936– 1943. https://doi.org/10.2353/ajpath.2007.070281
- Schinnerling, K., García-González, P., Aguillón, J.C., 2015. Gene Expression Profiling of Human Monocyte-derived Dendritic Cells – Searching for Molecular Regulators of Tolerogenicity. Front. Immunol. 6. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2015.00528
- Schlitzer, A., McGovern, N., Ginhoux, F., 2015. Dendritic cells and monocyte-derived cells: Two complementary and integrated functional systems. Seminars in Cell & Developmental Biology 41, 9–22. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.semcdb.2015.03.011
- Schreibelt, G., Bol, K.F., Westdorp, H., Wimmers, F., Aarntzen, E.H.J.G., Duiveman-de Boer, T., van de Rakt, M.W.M.M., Scharenborg, N.M., de Boer, A.J., Pots, J.M., Olde Nordkamp, M.A.M., van Oorschot, T.G.M., Tel, J., Winkels, G., Petry, K., Blokx, W.A.M., van Rossum, M.M., Welzen, M.E.B., Mus, R.D.M., Croockewit, S.A.J., Koornstra, R.H.T., Jacobs, J.F.M., Kelderman, S., Blank, C.U., Gerritsen, W.R., Punt, C.J.A., Figdor, C.G., de Vries, I.J.M., 2016. Effective Clinical Responses in Metastatic Melanoma Patients after Vaccination with Primary Myeloid Dendritic Cells. Clinical Cancer Research 22, 2155–2166. https://doi.org/10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-15-2205
- Schubert, D., Bode, C., Kenefeck, R., Hou, T.Z., Wing, J.B., Kennedy, A., Bulashevska, A., Petersen, B.-S., Schäffer, A.A., Grüning, B.A., Unger, S., Frede, N., Baumann, U., Witte, T., Schmidt, R.E., Dueckers, G., Niehues, T., Seneviratne, S., Kanariou, M., Speckmann, C., Ehl, S., Rensing-Ehl, A., Warnatz, K., Rakhmanov, M., Thimme, R., Hasselblatt, P., Emmerich, F., Cathomen, T., Backofen, R., Fisch, P., Seidl, M., May, A., Schmitt-Graeff, A., Ikemizu, S., Salzer, U., Franke, A., Sakaguchi, S., Walker, L.S.K., Sansom, D.M., Grimbacher, B., 2014. Autosomal dominant immune dysregulation syndrome in humans with CTLA4 mutations. Nat Med 20, 1410–1416. https://doi.org/10.1038/nm.3746
- Schülke, S., 2018. Induction of Interleukin-10 Producing Dendritic Cells As a Tool to Suppress Allergen-Specific T Helper 2 Responses. Front. Immunol. 9, 455. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2018.00455
- Segura, E., 2022. Human dendritic cell subsets: An updated view of their ontogeny and functional specialization. Eur J Immunol 52, 1759–1767. https://doi.org/10.1002/eji.202149632
- Shan Pang, E., Macri, C., Patton, T., Bafit, M., O'Keeffe, M., 2020. Dendritic Cells and Their Roles in Anti-Tumour Immunity, in: Rajer, M., Segelov, E. (Eds.), Current Cancer Treatment. IntechOpen. https://doi.org/10.5772/intechopen.91692
- Shao, W., Kuan, A., Wang, C., Zhen, Y., Eisenberg, R., Cohen, P., 2010. Breakdown of autoreactive tolerance in mice deficient in apoptotic clearance (143.24). The Journal

of Immunology 184, 143.24-143.24.

https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.184.Supp.143.24

- Snyder, J.P., Amiel, E., 2019. Regulation of Dendritic Cell Immune Function and Metabolism by Cellular Nutrient Sensor Mammalian Target of Rapamycin (mTOR). Front. Immunol. 9, 3145. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2018.03145
- Sordi, V., Bianchi, G., Buracchi, C., Mercalli, A., Marchesi, F., D??Amico, G., Yang, C.-H., Luini, W., Vecchi, A., Mantovani, A., Allavena, P., Piemonti, L., 2006. Differential Effects of Immunosuppressive Drugs on Chemokine Receptor CCR7 in Human Monocyte-Derived Dendritic Cells: Selective Upregulation by Rapamycin: Transplantation 82, 826–834. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.tp.0000235433.03554.4f
- Spiering, R., Jansen, M.A.A., Wood, M.J., Fath, A.A., Eltherington, O., Anderson, A.E., Pratt, A.G., van Eden, W., Isaacs, J.D., Broere, F., Hilkens, C.M.U., 2019. Targeting of tolerogenic dendritic cells to heat-shock proteins in inflammatory arthritis. J Transl Med 17, 375. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12967-019-2128-4
- Sreeramkumar, V., Fresno, M., Cuesta, N., 2012. Prostaglandin E₂ and T cells: friends or foes? Immunol Cell Biol 90, 579–586. https://doi.org/10.1038/icb.2011.75
- Stallone, G., Infante, B., Di Lorenzo, A., Rascio, F., Zaza, G., Grandaliano, G., 2016. mTOR inhibitors effects on regulatory T cells and on dendritic cells. J Transl Med 14, 152. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12967-016-0916-7
- Sticht, J., Álvaro-Benito, M., Konigorski, S., 2021. Type 1 Diabetes and the HLA Region: Genetic Association Besides Classical HLA Class II Genes. Front. Genet. 12, 683946. https://doi.org/10.3389/fgene.2021.683946
- Stoitzner, P., Romani, N., Rademacher, C., Probst, H.C., Mahnke, K., 2022. Antigen targeting to dendritic cells: Still a place in future immunotherapy? Eur J Immunol 52, 1909–1924. https://doi.org/10.1002/eji.202149515
- Suuring, M., Moreau, A., 2021. Regulatory Macrophages and Tolerogenic Dendritic Cells in Myeloid Regulatory Cell-Based Therapies. IJMS 22, 7970. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms22157970
- Suwa, Y., Nagafuchi, Y., Yamada, S., Fujio, K., 2023. The role of dendritic cells and their immunometabolism in rheumatoid arthritis. Front. Immunol. 14, 1161148. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2023.1161148
- Suwandi, J.S., Nikolic, T., Roep, B.O., 2017. Translating Mechanism of Regulatory Action of Tolerogenic Dendritic Cells to Monitoring Endpoints in Clinical Trials. Front. Immunol. 8, 1598. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2017.01598
- Švajger, U., Rožman, P., 2018. Induction of Tolerogenic Dendritic Cells by Endogenous Biomolecules: An Update. Front. Immunol. 9, 2482. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2018.02482
- Švajger, U., Rožman, P.J., 2019. Synergistic Effects of Interferon-γ and Vitamin D3 Signaling in Induction of ILT-3highPDL-1high Tolerogenic Dendritic Cells. Front. Immunol. 10, 2627. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2019.02627
- Swiecki, M., Colonna, M., 2015. The multifaceted biology of plasmacytoid dendritic cells. Nat Rev Immunol 15, 471–485. https://doi.org/10.1038/nri3865
- Syme, R., Bajwa, R., Robertson, L., Stewart, D., Glück, S., 2005. Comparison of CD34 and Monocyte-Derived Dendritic Cells from Mobilized Peripheral Blood from Cancer Patients. Stem Cells 23, 74–81. https://doi.org/10.1634/stemcells.2004-0070
- Tai, Y., Wang, Q., Korner, H., Zhang, L., Wei, W., 2018. Molecular Mechanisms of T Cells Activation by Dendritic Cells in Autoimmune Diseases. Front. Pharmacol. 9, 642. https://doi.org/10.3389/fphar.2018.00642
- Takaba, H., Takayanagi, H., 2017. The Mechanisms of T Cell Selection in the Thymus. Trends in Immunology 38, 805–816. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.it.2017.07.010

Takayama, T., Nishioka, Y., Lu, L., Lotze, M.T., Tahara, H., Thomson, A.W., 1998.
RETROVIRAL DELIVERY OF VIRAL INTERLEUKIN-10 INTO MYELOID
DENDRITIC CELLS MARKEDLY INHIBITS THEIR ALLOSTIMULATORY
ACTIVITY AND PROMOTES THE INDUCTION OF T-CELL
HYPORESPONSIVENESS1,2: Transplantation 66, 1567–1574.
https://doi.org/10.1097/00007890-199812270-00001

Takenaka, M.C., Quintana, F.J., 2017. Tolerogenic dendritic cells. Semin Immunopathol 39, 113–120. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00281-016-0587-8

- Tang, S., Zhang, Y., Lin, X., Wang, H., Yong, L., Zhang, H., Cai, F., 2022. CLEC10A can serve as a potential therapeutic target and its level correlates with immune infiltration in breast cancer. Oncol Lett 24, 285. https://doi.org/10.3892/ol.2022.13405
- Tang-Huau, T.-L., Gueguen, P., Goudot, C., Durand, M., Bohec, M., Baulande, S., Pasquier, B., Amigorena, S., Segura, E., 2018. Human in vivo-generated monocyte-derived dendritic cells and macrophages cross-present antigens through a vacuolar pathway. Nat Commun 9, 2570. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-018-04985-0
- Ten Brinke, A., Karsten, M.L., Dieker, M.C., Zwaginga, J.J., Van Ham, S.M., 2007. The clinical grade maturation cocktail monophosphoryl lipid A plus IFNγ generates monocyte-derived dendritic cells with the capacity to migrate and induce Th1 polarization. Vaccine 25, 7145–7152. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.vaccine.2007.07.031
- ten Brinke, A., Martinez-Llordella, M., Cools, N., Hilkens, C.M.U., van Ham, S.M., Sawitzki, B., Geissler, E.K., Lombardi, G., Trzonkowski, P., Martinez-Caceres, E., 2019. Ways Forward for Tolerance-Inducing Cellular Therapies- an AFACTT Perspective. Front. Immunol. 10, 181. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2019.00181
- Thewissen, K., Nuyts, A.H., Deckx, N., Wijmeersch, B.V., Nagels, G., D'hooghe, M., Willekens, B., Cras, P., Eijnde, B.O., Goossens, H., Van Tendeloo, V.F., Stinissen, P., Berneman, Z.N., Hellings, N., Cools, N., 2014. Circulating dendritic cells of multiple sclerosis patients are proinflammatory and their frequency is correlated with MSassociated genetic risk factors. Mult Scler 20, 548–557. https://doi.org/10.1177/1352458513505352
- Thomas, R., Lipsky, P.E., 1996. Dendritic Cells: Origin and Differentiation. Stem Cells 14, 196–206. https://doi.org/10.1002/stem.140196
- Thomson, A.W., Ezzelarab, M.B., 2018. Regulatory dendritic cells: profiling, targeting, and therapeutic application. Current Opinion in Organ Transplantation 1. https://doi.org/10.1097/MOT.00000000000565
- Tiberio, L., Del Prete, A., Schioppa, T., Sozio, F., Bosisio, D., Sozzani, S., 2018. Chemokine and chemotactic signals in dendritic cell migration. Cell Mol Immunol 15, 346–352. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41423-018-0005-3
- Torres-Aguilar, H., Aguilar-Ruiz, S.R., González-Pérez, G., Munguía, R., Bajaña, S., Meraz-Ríos, M.A., Sánchez-Torres, C., 2010. Tolerogenic Dendritic Cells Generated with Different Immunosuppressive Cytokines Induce Antigen-Specific Anergy and Regulatory Properties in Memory CD4 ⁺ T Cells. J.I. 184, 1765–1775. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.0902133
- Tuettenberg, A., Huter, E., Hubo, M., Horn, J., Knop, J., Grimbacher, B., Kroczek, R.A., Stoll, S., Jonuleit, H., 2009. The Role of ICOS in Directing T Cell Responses: ICOS-Dependent Induction of T Cell Anergy by Tolerogenic Dendritic Cells. J Immunol 182, 3349–3356. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.0802733
- Tussiwand, R., Everts, B., Grajales-Reyes, G.E., Kretzer, N.M., Iwata, A., Bagaitkar, J., Wu, X., Wong, R., Anderson, D.A., Murphy, T.L., Pearce, E.J., Murphy, K.M., 2015. Klf4 Expression in Conventional Dendritic Cells Is Required for T Helper 2 Cell Responses. Immunity 42, 916–928. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni.2015.04.017

- Unger, W.W.J., Laban, S., Kleijwegt, F.S., van der Slik, A.R., Roep, B.O., 2009. Induction of Treg by monocyte-derived DC modulated by vitamin D₃ or dexamethasone: Differential role for PD-L1. Eur. J. Immunol. 39, 3147–3159. https://doi.org/10.1002/eji.200839103
- Uto, T., Fukaya, T., Takagi, H., Arimura, K., Nakamura, T., Kojima, N., Malissen, B., Sato, K., 2016. Clec4A4 is a regulatory receptor for dendritic cells that impairs inflammation and T-cell immunity. Nat Commun 7, 11273. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms11273
- Van Brussel, I., Lee, W.P., Rombouts, M., Nuyts, A.H., Heylen, M., De Winter, B.Y., Cools, N., Schrijvers, D.M., 2014. Tolerogenic dendritic cell vaccines to treat autoimmune diseases: Can the unattainable dream turn into reality? Autoimmunity Reviews 13, 138–150. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.autrev.2013.09.008
- Van Der Aar, A.M.G., Sibiryak, D.S., Bakdash, G., Van Capel, T.M.M., Van Der Kleij, H.P.M., Opstelten, D.-J.E., Teunissen, M.B.M., Kapsenberg, M.L., De Jong, E.C., 2011. Vitamin D3 targets epidermal and dermal dendritic cells for induction of distinct regulatory T cells. Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology 127, 1532-1540.e7. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaci.2011.01.068
- Van Ee, T., Van Acker, H., Van Oorschot, T., Van Tendeloo, V., Smits, E., Bakdash, G., Schreibelt, G., De Vries, I., 2018. BDCA1+CD14+ Immunosuppressive Cells in Cancer, a Potential Target? Vaccines 6, 65. https://doi.org/10.3390/vaccines6030065
- Van Halteren, A.G.S., Tysma, O.M., Van Etten, E., Mathieu, C., Roep, B.O., 2004. 1α,25-Dihydroxyvitamin D3 or analogue treated dendritic cells modulate human autoreactive T cells via the selective induction of apoptosis. Journal of Autoimmunity 23, 233–239. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaut.2004.06.004
- van Wigcheren, G.F., Roelofs, D., Figdor, C.G., Flórez-Grau, G., 2021. Three distinct tolerogenic CD14+ myeloid cell types to actively manage autoimmune disease: Opportunities and challenges. Journal of Autoimmunity 120, 102645. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaut.2021.102645
- Vandesompele, J., De Preter, K., Pattyn, F., Poppe, B., Van Roy, N., De Paepe, A., Speleman, F., 2002. Accurate normalization of real-time quantitative RT-PCR data by geometric averaging of multiple internal control genes. Genome Biol 3, research0034.1. https://doi.org/10.1186/gb-2002-3-7-research0034
- Versteven, M., Van den Bergh, J.M.J., Marcq, E., Smits, E.L.J., Van Tendeloo, V.F.I., Hobo, W., Lion, E., 2018. Dendritic Cells and Programmed Death-1 Blockade: A Joint Venture to Combat Cancer. Front. Immunol. 9, 394. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2018.00394
- Villani, A.-C., Satija, R., Reynolds, G., Sarkizova, S., Shekhar, K., Fletcher, J., Griesbeck, M., Butler, A., Zheng, S., Lazo, S., Jardine, L., Dixon, D., Stephenson, E., Nilsson, E., Grundberg, I., McDonald, D., Filby, A., Li, W., De Jager, P.L., Rozenblatt-Rosen, O., Lane, A.A., Haniffa, M., Regev, A., Hacohen, N., 2017. Single-cell RNA-seq reveals new types of human blood dendritic cells, monocytes, and progenitors. Science 356, eaah4573. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aah4573
- Vlad, G., Chang, C.-C., Colovai, A.I., Vasilescu, E.R., Cortesini, R., Suciu-Foca, N., 2010. Membrane and Soluble ILT3 Are Critical to the Generation of T Suppressor Cells and Induction of Immunological Tolerance. International Reviews of Immunology 29, 119–132. https://doi.org/10.3109/08830180903281185
- Volpe, E., Sambucci, M., Battistini, L., Borsellino, G., 2016. Fas–Fas Ligand: Checkpoint of T Cell Functions in Multiple Sclerosis. Front. Immunol. 7. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2016.00382

- Waldmann, H., 2014. Immunological Tolerance, in: Reference Module in Biomedical Sciences. Elsevier, p. B9780128012383001161. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-801238-3.00116-1
- Wild, A.B., Krzyzak, L., Peckert, K., Stich, L., Kuhnt, C., Butterhof, A., Seitz, C., Mattner, J., Grüner, N., Gänsbauer, M., Purtak, M., Soulat, D., Winkler, T.H., Nitschke, L., Zinser, E., Steinkasserer, A., 2019. CD83 orchestrates immunity toward self and nonself in dendritic cells. JCI Insight 4, e126246. https://doi.org/10.1172/jci.insight.126246
- Willekens, B., Presas-Rodríguez, S., Mansilla, M., Derdelinckx, J., Lee, W.-P., Nijs, G., De Laere, M., Wens, I., Cras, P., Parizel, P., Van Hecke, W., Ribbens, A., Billiet, T., Adams, G., Couttenye, M.-M., Navarro-Barriuso, J., Teniente-Serra, A., Quirant-Sánchez, B., Lopez-Diaz De Cerio, A., Inogés, S., Prosper, F., Kip, A., Verheij, H., Gross, C.C., Wiendl, H., Van Ham, M. (Sm), Ten Brinke, A., Barriocanal, A.M., Massuet-Vilamajó, A., Hens, N., Berneman, Z., Martínez-Cáceres, E., Cools, N., Ramo-Tello, C., 2019. Tolerogenic dendritic cell-based treatment for multiple sclerosis (MS): a harmonised study protocol for two phase I clinical trials comparing intradermal and intranodal cell administration. BMJ Open 9, e030309. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2019-030309
- Winheim, E., Rinke, L., Lutz, K., Reischer, A., Leutbecher, A., Wolfram, L., Rausch, L., Kranich, J., Wratil, P.R., Huber, J.E., Baumjohann, D., Rothenfusser, S., Schubert, B., Hilgendorff, A., Hellmuth, J.C., Scherer, C., Muenchhoff, M., Von Bergwelt-Baildon, M., Stark, K., Straub, T., Brocker, T., Keppler, O.T., Subklewe, M., Krug, A.B., 2021. Impaired function and delayed regeneration of dendritic cells in COVID-19. PLoS Pathog 17, e1009742. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.ppat.1009742
- Worthington, J.J., Fenton, T.M., Czajkowska, B.I., Klementowicz, J.E., Travis, M.A., 2012. Regulation of TGFβ in the immune system: An emerging role for integrins and dendritic cells. Immunobiology 217, 1259–1265. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.imbio.2012.06.009
- Xing, Y., Hogquist, K.A., 2012. T-Cell Tolerance: Central and Peripheral. Cold Spring Harbor Perspectives in Biology 4, a006957–a006957. https://doi.org/10.1101/cshperspect.a006957
- Yin, X., Yu, H., Jin, X., Li, J., Guo, H., Shi, Q., Yin, Z., Xu, Y., Wang, X., Liu, R., Wang, S., Zhang, L., 2017. Human Blood CD1c+ Dendritic Cells Encompass CD5high and CD5low Subsets That Differ Significantly in Phenotype, Gene Expression, and Functions. The Journal of Immunology 198, 1553–1564. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.1600193
- Yoo, S., Ha, S.-J., 2016. Generation of Tolerogenic Dendritic Cells and Their Therapeutic Applications. Immune Netw 16, 52. https://doi.org/10.4110/in.2016.16.1.52
- Yu, H., Tian, Y., Wang, Y., Mineishi, S., Zhang, Y., 2019. Dendritic Cell Regulation of Graft-Vs.-Host Disease: Immunostimulation and Tolerance. Front. Immunol. 10, 93. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2019.00093
- Yu, N., Li, Xiaomei, Song, W., Li, D., Yu, D., Zeng, X., Li, M., Leng, X., Li, Xiangpei, 2012. CD4+CD25+CD127low/– T Cells: A More Specific Treg Population in Human Peripheral Blood. Inflammation 35, 1773–1780. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10753-012-9496-8
- Zahorchak, A.F., Macedo, C., Hamm, D.E., Butterfield, L.H., Metes, D.M., Thomson, A.W., 2018. High PD-L1/CD86 MFI ratio and IL-10 secretion characterize human regulatory dendritic cells generated for clinical testing in organ transplantation. Cellular Immunology 323, 9–18. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cellimm.2017.08.008

- Zhang, W., Song, Z., Xiao, J., Liu, X., Luo, Y., Yang, Z., Luo, R., Li, A., 2019. Blocking the PD-1/PD-L1 axis in dendritic cell-stimulated Cytokine-Induced Killer Cells with pembrolizumab enhances their therapeutic effects against hepatocellular carcinoma. J. Cancer 10, 2578–2587. https://doi.org/10.7150/jca.26961
- Zhuang, Q., Cai, H., Cao, Q., Li, Z., Liu, S., Ming, Y., 2020. Tolerogenic Dendritic Cells: The Pearl of Immunotherapy in Organ Transplantation. Front. Immunol. 11, 552988. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2020.552988